INFORMATION TO USERS

This manuscript has been reproduced from the microfilm master. UMI films

the text directly from the original or copy submitted. Thus, some thesis and

dissertation copies are in typewriter face, while others may be from any type of

computer printer.

The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the

copy submitted. Broken or indistinct print, colored or poor quality illustrations

and photographs, print bleedthrough, substandard margins, and improper

alignment can adversely affect reproduction.

in the unlikely event that the author did not send UMI a complete manuscript

and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if unauthorized

copyright material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.

Oversize materials (e.g., maps, drawings, charts) are reproduced by

sectioning the original, beginning at the upper left-hand corner and continuing

from left to right in equal sections with small overlaps.

Photographs included in the original manuscript have been reproduced

xerographically in this copy. Higher quality 6" x 9" black and white

photographic prints are available for any photographs or illustrations appearing

in this copy for an additional charge. Contact UMI directly to order.

ProQuest Information and Learning 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 USA

800-521-0600

UMI[®]

A Qualitative Inquiry into the Critical Thinking Process of Hospitality Management Students

by

Tin Oo Thin

A dissertation submitted to the graduate faculty
in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of
DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Co-majors: Hotel, Restaurant, and Institution Management;

Family and Consumer Sciences Education

Program of Study Committee:
Nancy E. Brown, Co-major professor
Frances M. Smith, Co-major professor
Mary Lynn Damhorst
Shirley A. Gilmore
Margaret C. Torrie

Iowa State University

Ames, Iowa

2001

UMI Number: 3034230

IMI°

UMI Microform 3034230

Copyright 2002 by ProQuest Information and Learning Company.
All rights reserved. This microform edition is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.

ProQuest Information and Learning Company 300 North Zeeb Road P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346

Graduate College Iowa State University

This is to certify that the Doctoral dissertation of

Tin Oo Thin

has met the dissertation requirements of Iowa State University

Signature was redacted for privacy.

Co-major Professor

Signature was redacted for privacy.

Co-major Professor

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Co-major Program

Signature was redacted for privacy.

For the Co-major Program

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to

my mother Daw Tin Tin Win and my father U Thin Tu

who provided the faith, encouragement, comfort, and support consistently on my path.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	viii
INTRODUCTION	1
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	4
Need for Critical Thinking	4
Conceptions of Critical Thinking	7
Characteristics of critical thinkers	8
Different aspects of critical thinking	9
Definitions of critical thinking	10
Issues concerning teaching of critical thinking	14
Critical Thinking in Context	19
Critical Thinking and Hospitality Education	25
RESEARCH METHODOLOGY	29
Selection of Qualitative Paradigm	29
Research Design	30
Research questions	31
Setting	31
Informants	34
Data collection	34
Ethical considerations	37
Data analysis	38
Rigor of the Inquiry	38
Credibility	39
Transferability	40
Dependability	40
Confirmability	40
FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION	41
Demographic Information	42
Hospitality Students' Approach to Case Study Discussions	43
Critical Thinking Demonstrated by Hospitality Students	48
Information/knowledge	48
Sources of evidence	48
Case study	48
Subject-matter knowledge	52
Work experience	54
Personal experience	56
Context/time	58

Critical spirit	61
Elements of critical disposition	61
Empathy	62
Open-mindedness	63
Influences on critical disposition	64
Embedded assumptions	65
Beliefs	65
Values	66
Personal ethics	66
Norms of leadership	69
Reason assessment	70
Challenging justifications	71
Acknowledging differences	72
Summary for research question one	74
Classroom Environment/Culture	77
Classroom seating	79
Make-up of the group	80
Organization of the class	82
Preparation by students	84
Cooperation among students	84
Expression of differences	86
Role of instructor	89
Summary for research question two	91
Help	91
Hindrance	92
Both help and hindrance	92
SUMMARY	95
Research Question One	97
Information/knowledge	97
Critical spirit	99
Reason assessment	100
Research Question Two	101
RECOMMENDATIONS	104
Implications for Teaching the Critical Thinking Process	104
Implications for Research	106
APPENDIX A. RESEARCHER'S BACKGROUND	108
APPENDIX B. INTERVIEW QUESTIONS	111
APPENDIX C. DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE	116

APPENDIX D. HUMAN SUBJECTS REVIEW COMMITTEE APPROVAL	120
APPENDIX E. CONSENT FORM	124
REFERENCES	127
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	137

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.	Broad themes reflecting the critical thinking process demonstrated by students when making decisions for case studies	49
Table 2.	Classroom environment/culture that affected the critical thinking process of students	78

ABSTRACT

The research questions addressed by this qualitative inquiry were:

- How do hospitality management students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?
- What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the process of critical thinking by hospitality management students?

Data were collected in Fall of 1995 from one class of 13 university students. These students were enrolled in a management course that focused on discussion of case studies.

Data were analyzed by constant comparative method. Basic ideas from selected phrases of data revealed 14 themes (case study, subject-matter knowledge, work experience, personal experience, empathy, open-mindedness, embedded assumptions, beliefs, values, personal ethics, norms of leadership, challenging justifications, acknowledging differences). These themes were organized by three components of critical thinking (information/knowledge, critical spirit, reason assessment).

Findings revealed that students used case study information, subject-matter knowledge, work experience, and personal experience as evidence to justify their decisions. They knew where to get additional information to justify decisions, but rarely quoted evidence from these sources. They considered context of the situation and emphasized providing an immediate solution. A critical spirit was seen in students' empathy and open-mindedness. Decision making was influenced by their embedded assumptions, beliefs, values, and personal ethics as well as their accepted norms of leadership. Students rarely questioned differences in their own or other's assumptions. Data showed limited evidence that students assessed reasons given for decisions. However, they challenged others' ideas and acknowledged differences.

Helpful aspects of the classroom environment/culture were classroom seating, cooperation among students, and role the instructor played. Lack of preparation by students was considered a hindrance in facilitating the critical thinking process. Make-up of the group, expression of differences, and organization of the class were seen both as helps and hindrances.

It was concluded that the process of critical thinking easily could be made explicit to students as an enhancement to the problem-solving focus of the course. Practicing the critical thinking process in the safe environment of the classroom can enhance the intuitive process that managers use when making decisions in the "real world."

INTRODUCTION

A shift in students' expectations can be seen in higher education. Today, students are more concerned about being adequately prepared as career professionals than they are in being prepared as persons, family members, or citizens. Some older students enroll in university programs hoping to obtain marketable skills, whereas many young students search for job-specific training as part of their over-all educational program.

In this fast-changing world, people are also changing careers in a way that they have never done. According to Orndorff (2000), "the average worker in the 21st century is projected to change jobs at least seven times in their lifetime" (p. 4). The U. S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics (2001) reported that "individuals want to know what specific skills they will need to acquire ... their first job, to qualify for and succeed in their intended career, to gain a promotion, or to continue functioning effectively in their current job in a changing environment" (p. 38). The report also noted that "Employers are increasing their demand for workers with specialized skills" (p. 38). It is not uncommon for students to transfer from a somewhat general university program such as business to a more job-oriented curriculum such as hospitality management to acquire specialized skills. Students demand that learning experiences in the classroom enable them to progress quickly up the career ladder.

Hospitality management students have chosen professional management careers in organizations that provide food and lodging services to individuals and families away from home. These students come to universities to prepare themselves for a career in a changing world. They wish to obtain marketable skills so that they can influence the direction of that change. However, only when these students learn how to think, learn, and question will that be possible in a world with rapidly accelerating technology.

Hospitality is a growing industry that must compete in a global marketplace.

Hospitality employers must be convinced that they can count on graduates of hospitality programs to transfer competencies and knowledge gained in the classroom to their organizations. The industry needs managers who are able to reason critically to confront the complexity of the everyday issues they face. Educators are obligated to encourage habits of

critical analyses by their students. As prospective hospitality managers, students should practice reflective, responsible, and sophisticated decision-making processes in making long-term decisions as well as taking on-the-spot actions. Educators need to provide learning experiences for prospective managers to refine and practice these good thinking skills as part of their formal education.

The development of critical thinking skills and independence of thought are two goals of higher education (College Board, 1983; Commission on the Humanities, 1980; Task Force on Education for Economic Growth of the Education Commission of the States, 1983). However, few educators take time to define how they will intentionally encourage these skills. Part of the problem lies in the lack of research that documents ways that students exhibit the use of critical thinking in the classroom.

Numerous writings (Brookfield, 1994; Ho. 1997; King & Kitchener, 1994; Paul, 1987; Robertson & Rane-Szostak, 1996; Schoeman, 1997; Shor, 1992; Sternberg, 1987; Swartz, 1987; Upchurch, 1995) published during the past 15 years have provided ideas about effective ways of teaching critical thinking. There also is literature concerning the generalizability of critical thinking skills (Ennis, 1989; Glaser, 1984; Langsdorf, 1986; McPeck, 1981, 1992; Norris, 1992; Paul, 1985; Perkins & Salomon, 1989; Resnick, 1987; Siegel, 1992; Swartz, 1984,1987). Numerous definitions of critical thinking have been proposed (Brookfield, 1991, 1994; Ennis, 1962, 1985a, 1987, 1991; Facione, 1990a; Glaser, 1941, 1985; Johnson, 1992; Kurfiss, 1988; Lipman, 1988a, 1988b; McPeck, 1981; Olson & Babu, 1992; Siegel, 1988, 1992; Taube, 1997; Walters, 1986, 1990, 1994; Warren, 1988). However, there are few studies documenting how students demonstrate critical thinking in the classroom. Very little is known about critical thinking from the perspective of hospitality management students.

One thinking skill, problem-solving, is required for hospitality-related jobs and is considered to be one of the most important competencies for prospective managers (Baum. 1991; Enz. Renaghan, & Geller, 1993; Partlow & Gregoire, 1993; Su, Miller, & Shanklin, 1997). Classroom discussions about case studies provide students a safe environment where they can solve problems and apply critical thinking to issues that are based on real-life situations. The question this research addresses is how hospitality management students

demonstrate the process of critical thinking in explaining and justifying their decisions in case studies presented in the classroom. This study did not determine whether critical thinking is generalizable, the most effective ways of teaching critical thinking, or whether there is one definition of critical thinking. The present study is a qualitative inquiry into critical thinking in one university-level management classroom. Therefore, the research questions for the present study are:

- 1. How do hospitality management students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?
- 2. What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the process of critical thinking by hospitality management students?

REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

It is essential that students graduating from academic programs leave not only with content or subject-matter of the course or program they have completed but also learn how to think and question in order for them to adapt to a changing world. The review of literature begins with an explanation of why critical thinking is important. The question of what is meant by critical thinking is described by different advocates, followed by a section on critical thinking in context that identifies the challenges related to teaching critical thinking. Finally, literature related to critical thinking in hospitality education is reviewed.

Need for Critical Thinking

In the 21st century, society's basic evaluation of success will center on information and on the individual's ability to manage this information. Society will depend on individuals with the ability to think, reason, solve problems, analyze, compare, absorb existing information, and create and distribute new information. Corporate literature of the early 1980s predicted an "information society" (Naisbitt, 1984) in which "the problem-solver, the decision-maker, and the creative thinker would have an advantage in the marketplace and on the career ladder" (Pauker, 1987, p. 10). Thus, there will be great opportunities in the workplace for those who are able to reason rationally.

Nickerson (1986) pointed out that it is a person's irrationality, not a lack of knowledge, that threatens human potential. Critical thinking advocates emphasize the importance of defending arguments and opinions with sound justification (reasons) and evaluating the justification (reasons) of others' arguments and opinions. According to these advocates (Barry, 1984; Johnson & Blair, 1980; McPeck, 1981; Nosich, 1982; Scriven, 1976), the ability to analyze arguments critically and correctly is a necessity for everyone in today's world.

Over the years, Benjamin Bloom's (1956) "Taxonomy of Educational Objectives. Handbook I: Cognitive Domain" has inspired some school districts in the United States to pursue the goal of teaching thinking. Persons becoming aware of students' inability to

formulate simple arguments identified the need to strengthen the curriculum by complementing reading, writing, and arithmetic with reasoning.

"Academic Preparation for College," a 1983 pamphlet published by the College Board, listed reasoning as one of the seven basic academic competencies. The Task Force on Education for Economic Growth appointed by the Education Commission of the States (1983) did likewise in "Action for Excellence." The Commission on the Humanities (1980) and the Carnegie Foundation's Ernest Boyer (1983) both placed heavy emphasis on critical thinking. The California State University system specified the study of critical thinking as a requirement for graduation. Several statewide testing programs also called for testing of thinking or critical thinking at various levels in the public schools. In elementary and secondary schools, emphasis was to be given to the upper three levels (analysis, synthesis, and evaluation) of Bloom's "Taxonomy of Educational Objectives" (Pauker, 1987). As a result, critical thinking that started as an elective or remedial component of the curriculum was accepted by most educators as both a pedagogical and necessary norm. The importance of critical thinking for general education also was affirmed by several other scholars (Farrell. 1981; Ferren, 1993; Higginbottom, 1995; Kiah, 1993; Nolte, 1991; Schor, 1993). Recent tests for critical thinking skills, self-report studies, and studies using other indirect indicators reported that growth in critical thinking skills at the college level had occurred (Astin, 1993: Ewell, 1993; Facione, 1990b; Pascarella, 1989).

Although the original three Rs were regarded as specific skill/competency areas. Siegel (1988) argued that reasoning be viewed as a guiding ideal of educational endeavor. Reasoning involves dispositions, habits of mind, and character traits as well as skills. Lipman (1984) also agreed that reasoning was not "the fourth R." but it is fundamental to development of the other three Rs. This is because students need to assume, suppose, compare, infer, contrast or judge, deduce or induce, classify, describe, define, or explain in order to read and write, as well as actively participate in classroom discussions. According to Lipman, to be truly educated, students must not only learn the content of the academic disciplines but also need to think in those disciplines.

Training in critical thinking is a necessary condition for fostering self-sufficiency in students, preparing them for responsible adulthood, and initiating them into the "rational traditions" of science, mathematics, history, and other subjects (Siegel. 1988). By training students to become good thinkers, educators hoped that they would be well prepared to compete effectively for educational opportunities, jobs, recognition, and rewards in today's world and would have a better chance of being successful in their chosen careers.

In a national survey of educators, employers, and policymakers conducted by The Pennsylvania State University in 1993-94, the consensus was that critical thinking skills and the disposition toward critical thinking were vitally important. The skills and disposition of critical thinking were necessary in workplace decision making, leadership, clinical judgment, and professional success. They were also necessary for effective participation in a democratic society (Jones, 1994).

The ability to think critically enables a person to ask and answer relevant questions at appropriate times; to discuss issues that generate differences of opinion; and to avoid serious mistakes in group, personal, or professional decision-making (Makau, 1990). The Socratic method, where nothing is assumed to be true until examined, is the best approach for examining ideas. This is because truth is established by cutting through false assumptions, misstatements of fact, and false logic (Schoeman, 1997). The critical thinking approach helps students to identify and challenge assumptions and values in the organization, to highlight the context in which action and practices occur, and to explore alternatives to a given situation (Brookfield, 1987). Learning to analyze arguments and evaluate them critically makes a person less vulnerable to manipulation and brainwashing, and should make the individual aware of the various approaches that are used to influence behavior and beliefs. Critically reflective persons would possibly challenge established ideas and ways of doing things, be capable of anticipating the consequences of their choices, and evaluate their options before they select among them.

In addition, good thinking is not only a prerequisite for academic excellence but also for good citizenship. According to Siegel, critical thinking is essential for citizens in a democracy. Glaser, E. M. (1985) also suggested that critical thinking ability "helps the

citizen to form intelligent judgments on public issues and thus contribute democratically to the solution of social problems" (p. 27). Therefore, being able to make good judgments is vital to one's role in society as worker, consumer, and citizen. Acquisition of listening skills, becoming observant, learning to look at controversial issues from other peoples' points of view all improve a person's social interaction in the society.

Conceptions of Critical Thinking

The intellectual roots of the critical thinking movement can be traced further back than E. M. Glaser's (1941) "An Experiment in the Development of Critical Thinking." Many years before, Socrates discovered through a probing method of questioning that many of the authorities of his day could not justify their confident claims to knowledge on rational grounds. He desired to call all dogmas into question and was cautious of any easy attainment of certainty. Aristotle had described a rational society as consisting of "the good and just life" where all men were equal, where all might participate in the life of the community, and where all participated for the common good. The Aristotelian concept of politics provided the basis of Habermas's critique of society. All these early philosophical concepts were based on the idea that people are able to reason rationally.

In the 20th century, Habermas wrote about critical theory related to critical thinking. Critical theory was a sociological perspective developed by German intellectuals. It represents a synthesis of Marxism, phenomenology, and psychoanalysis (Kaplan, 1991). In "Knowledge and Human Interests," Habermas (1971) drew a very selective analogy between critical theory and psychoanalysis in which he seeks to show that the goal of each was self-understanding through self-reflection. Critical theory, therefore, is a reflective theory. It has "a fundamental interest in bringing to explicit consciousness the tension between what is and what ought to be" (Howard, 1992, p. 76). They suggest what ought to be addresses the concepts of freedom, justice, and equity for all. For Habermas, all affected by an action must be part of the dialogue of determining the performed action (Habermas, 1990). Critical theory places the political realm into the critical thinking arena. According to Kaplan (1991).

"Critical theory provides a critique of lived social and political realities with the aim of changing those realities to allow greater freedom of thought and action" (p. 362).

Characteristics of Critical Thinkers

The word critic came from the Greek word krinein (Webster's New Collegiate Dictionary, 1979); a critic was a person who judged, appreciated, and estimated the value of something. Philosopher John Dewey (1933) defined reflective thinkers as persons who carefully and persistently examine an action, proposal, or belief and use knowledge to judge consequences and possible solutions. Critical thinkers were characterized by their ability to use specific terminology, to refrain from overgeneralization, and to support their assumptions with valid data (Ennis, 1985b). According to Sternberg (1987), a good thinker not only has the right thought processes, but also knows how to combine them into workable strategies for solving problems. A good thinker also has adequate mental representations of the information in the environment, has an adequate knowledge base, and has motivation to use these thinking skills.

Siegel (1988) classified a critical thinker as a person "appropriately moved by reasons" who "has a propensity and disposition to believe and act in accordance with reason. [and]... has the ability to properly assess the force of reasons in the many contexts in which reasons play a role" (p. 23). "To be a rational person is to believe and act on the basis of reasons. There is then a deep conceptual connection, by way of the notion of reasons, between critical thinkers and rational persons" (p. 32). Therefore, he claimed that a critical thinker was "a rational actor" and possessed features such as "dispositions, inclinations, habits of mind, and character traits" (p. 41).

Paul and Nosich (1991) also observed that a critical thinker possessed "a set of traits of mind" including "independence of thought, fair-mindedness, intellectual humility, intellectual courage, intellectual perseverance, intellectual integrity, curiosity, confidence in reason, the willingness to see objections, to enter sympathetically into another's point of view," and "to recognize one's own egocentricity or ethnocentricity" (p. 5). Facione (1991) identified the ideal critical thinker as follows:

The ideal critical thinker is habitually inquisitive, well-informed, trustful of reason,

open-minded, flexible, fair-minded in evaluation, honest in facing personal biases, prudent in making judgments, willing to reconsider, clear about issues, orderly in complex matters, diligent in seeking relevant information, reasonable in the selection of criteria, focused in inquiry, and persistent in seeking results which are as precise as the subject and circumstances of inquiry permit. (p. 14)

Different Aspects of Critical Thinking

Critical thinking belongs to a network of terms including problem solving, decision making, metacognition, rationality, rational thinking, reasoning, knowledge, and intelligence (Norris, 1992). The concept of critical thinking originally referred to evaluating things analytically using the concepts of logic. In recent years, critical thinking has been viewed in a broad sense as having some of the same aspects as creative thinking, problem solving, or decision making (Pauker, 1987). Some people use critical thinking in the broad sense and some use it in the narrow sense of analytical evaluation only.

Ennis's definition equated critical thinking with rational thinking. However, he specifically noted that his definition did not exclude creative thinking and that critical thinking is related to problem solving (Ennis, 1987). In an interview with Brandt, Perkins supported the concept that the creative thinker has to be critically aware, because creative thinking means creating, sifting, and reworking of possibilities. That has to be a critical process (Brandt, 1989). Perkins believed that critical and creative thinking were not antagonistic but correlated. Having a "critical spirit" (or "critical disposition") is as important in critical thinking as having certain skills (Norris, 1985). Both abilities and dispositional aspects are included in critical thinking. Therefore, Warren (1988) suggested that "creative thinking, passion, and empathy may play important roles in 'reasonable reflection' about what to do or believe" (p. 156).

Psychologists such as Piaget who study intellectual development cite logical reasoning as one aspect of general intelligence. He put logical reasoning within the last stage of development, i.e., formal thought. Sternberg's theory of intelligence describes the three basic mental processes of knowledge acquisition, performance, and executive processing. Within these basic components, the subroutines of analysis, comparison, inference, and

evaluation play essential roles (Sternberg, 1985). Guilford (1956), too, offered a set of skills as components of intelligence. Of the 120 abilities in his structure-of-intellect model, the areas of cognition, evaluation, and convergent and divergent production all present tasks that require sets of reasoning skills.

Definitions of Critical Thinking

Some theorists presumed that critical thinking was an educational value that should be defined to best promote desired educational goals. Other theorists believed that the meaning of critical thinking should be based upon evidence from empirical research about how people think when faced with different kinds of tasks (Norris, 1992). The latter concept will be examined here.

Critical thinking is definable in terms of three functional characteristics: "an attitude of being disposed to consider in a thoughtful way the problems and subjects that come within the range of one's experience: knowledge of the methods of logical inquiry and reasoning: and some skill in applying those methods" (Glaser, E. M., 1941, p. 5: Glaser, E. M., 1985, p. 25). Glaser, E. M. (1941) argued that formalistic rules of "logical inquiry and reasoning" enabled practitioners of critical thinking "to consider in a thoughtful way the problems and subjects that come within the range of one's experiences" (p. 5). He co-authored the Watson-Glaser Critical Thinking Appraisal (1980), which provided an objective measure of critical thinking ability by using five 16-item subscales: inference, recognition of assumptions, deduction, interpretation, and evaluation of arguments.

In his influential manuscript, "A Concept of Critical Thinking," Robert Ennis (1962) defined critical thinking as "the correct assessment of statements" (p. 83). He offered both a list of aspects of statement assessment and criteria for the correct assessment of various sorts of statements. Although Ennis (1962) identified 12 key critical thinking skills and Browne. Haas, and Keeley (1978) provided a similar set of 8 critical thinking skills, the dispositional component of critical thinking was not addressed by these researchers. The list developed by Ennis (1985b, 1987) for the Illinois Thinking Project called "Goals for a Critical Thinking/Reasoning Curriculum," served as the basis for the well-known Cornell Critical Thinking Test. The California and Connecticut Departments of Education used this test in

the development of their statewide assessments of critical thinking. The central categories of skills that Ennis (1985b, 1987) delineated involve clarifying ideas and reasoning, determining the accuracy of basic information (through observation and communication), and reasoning and inference that could extend beliefs and knowledge (through the use of evidence and deduction). Dick (1991) also outlined a taxonomy of 15 critical thinking skills organized into 5 categories: identifying arguments; analyzing arguments; evaluating external sources; using scientific analytical reasoning; and combining reasoning and logic.

In later publications, Ennis acknowledged the role that dispositional factors played in critical thinking by including the ability as well as willingness to utilize logical techniques in good thinking. He defined critical thinking as reasonable reflective thinking focused on deciding what to believe or do (Ennis, 1985a, 1987, 1991). Therefore, Ennis's goals for a critical thinking curriculum included dispositions or tendencies (e.g. open mindedness and staying informed) and abilities or skills (e.g. clarifying questions, terms, and assumptions; assessing sources' credibility; reasoning logically; and detecting or using persuasive strategies). His latest conception includes 12 critical thinking dispositions and 16 critical thinking abilities (Ennis, 1991). The critical thinking abilities were closely related to those outlined by Browne et al. (1978). Dick (1991), and Ennis (1962). Taube (1997) also concluded from his own research that it is essential to consider both ability and disposition when attempting to foster an individual's critical thinking. However, research was needed to define the relationship and nature of the interaction between them (Facione, Sanchez, Facione, & Gainen, 1995; Taube, 1997).

On the other hand, Lipman (1988b) and Siegel (1988) pointed out there are three separate but related components of critical thinking: reason assessment, critical spirit, and information/knowledge. The reason assessment component involves abilities and skills relevant to the proper understanding and assessment of reasons, claims, and arguments. The critical spirit component involves a complex of dispositions, attitudes, habits of mind, and character traits. The information/knowledge component involves subject-matter knowledge and background knowledge or information on a particular area of investigation.

Facione et al. (1995) stressed that a critical thinking disposition is the tendency to use one's critical thinking skills and did not directly address one's actual degree of skill. The California Critical Thinking Dispositions Inventory (CCTDI), developed by Facione and Facione (1992) as a measure of critical thinking dispositions, includes seven subscales. They are: truth-seeking (the disposition to seek the truth, ask questions, and be honest and objective about pursuing inquiry even if the findings contradict one's interests or opinions): open-mindedness (the tendency to be tolerant of divergent views and sensitive to one's own bias); analyticity (being alert to potentially problematic situations, anticipating possible results and consequences, and prizing the use of reason or evidence): systematicity (tendency to be organized, orderly, focused, and diligent in inquiry): self-confidence (trust in one's own reasoning processes): inquisitiveness (intellectual curiosity): and maturity (the disposition to make reflective judgments). According to Siegel (1992), the dispositions needed are:

... the dispositions to seek reasons and evidence in making judgments and to evaluate such reasons carefully in accordance with relevant principles of reason assessment: attitudes, including a respect for the importance of reasoned judgment and for truth, and a rejection of partiality, arbitrariness, special pleading, wishful thinking, and other obstacles to the proper exercise of reason assessment and reasoned judgment: habits of mind consonant with these dispositions and attitudes, such as habits of reason seeking and evaluating, of engaging in due consideration of principles of reason assessment, of subjecting preferred reasons to critical scrutiny, and of engaging in the fair-minded and nonself-interested consideration of such reasons; and character traits consonant with all of this. (p. 105, 106)

McPeck (1981) argued that critical thinking could be described as "the propensity and skill to engage in an activity with reflective scepticism" (p. 152) within the problem area under consideration. He argued that critical thinking involves both the generation (discovery) and the evaluation (justification) of theories and arguments. The author distinguished between them as follows: "the context of discovery concerns those thought processes that are involved in forming (or generating) a hypothesis, whereas the context of justification is concerned with the acceptability of proofs of hypotheses once they have been put forward"

(p. 14, 15). He pointed out that logic is of use only for the evaluation (justification) of theories and arguments.

McPeck argued that there were no definitive criteria for determining whether a fallacy had been committed, that there was judgment involved in determining what was going to count as an assumption, and that background knowledge would play a role in how an argument was assessed. Scriven (1976) also acknowledged that assumption hunting in the analysis of argument was not a mechanical process but required imagination and creativity on the part of the analyst. Although McPeck (1981) did not disagree with Scriven that critical thinking involved creativity and imagination, he asserted that these were the "antithesis of method" (p. 91), meaning they cannot provide a positive method for argument analysis.

McPeck (1981) pointed out that "... the best assessment of arguments usually comes from people with the most information about a subject and not from those merely skilled in argument analysis" (p. 93).

Kurfiss (1988) defined critical thinking as an "investigation whose purpose is to explore a situation, phenomenon, question, or problem to arrive at a hypothesis or conclusion about it that integrates all available information and that can therefore be convincingly justified" (p. 2). Moreover, all assumptions are open to question, divergent views are aggressively sought, and the inquiry is not biased in favor of a particular outcome. Kurfiss agreed with McPeck that a conclusion (or hypothesis) and the justification offered in support of it are the outcomes of a critical inquiry, and she pointed out that they are usually in the form of an argument.

For Siegel (1988), a rational or "critical thinker is one who appreciates and accepts the importance, and convicting force, of reasons" (p. 33), "i.e., of reasons which actually have convicting force and which warrant conviction" (p.149). He suggested that critical thinking was "best conceived, ... as the educational cognate of rationality; critical thinking involves bringing to bear all matters relevant to the rationality of belief and action; and education aimed at the promulgation of critical thinking is nothing less than education aimed at the fostering of rationality and the development of rational persons" (p. 32).

Lipman (1988a) pointed out that contemporary definitions of critical thinking stressed outcomes that were limited to solutions and decisions but generally failed to note its essential characteristics. He argued that critical thinking is "skillful, responsible thinking that facilitates good judgment because it (1) relies upon criteria, (2) is self-correcting, and (3) is sensitive to context" (p. 39). The competent use of respected criteria (reliable reasons) is a way of establishing the objectivity of a person's prescriptive, descriptive, and evaluative judgments. For Lipman, critical thinking is a sort of cognitive accountability. Johnson (1992) also stated that critical thinking is the articulated judgment of an intellectual product arrived at on the basis of plus-minus considerations of the product in terms of appropriate standards or criteria. In his treatment of argument analysis, Scriven (1976) included the need for discrimination, for assessing both strengths and weaknesses in an argument and arriving at a judgment that reflected these considerations.

The Committee on Pre-College Philosophy of the American Philosophy Association conceptualized "critical thinking to be purposeful, self-regulatory judgment which results in interpretation, analysis, evaluation, and inference, as well as explanation of the evidential, conceptual, methodological, criteriological, or contextual considerations upon which that judgment is based" (Facione, 1990a, p. 3). Brookfield (1991, 1994) saw critical thinking as a "learning process." It is "a process by which people become aware of the assumptions underlying their habitual actions, ideas, judgments and reasoning, and by which they examine these assumptions for their accuracy and validity." It "...is observable across the contexts of adulthood and manifests itself differently according to a host of contextual variables" (Brookfield, 1991, p. 6).

Issues Concerning Teaching of Critical Thinking

One difference among advocates of critical thinking appears to center around the issue of whether the skills involved in critical thinking are general/generalizable. One group thought that if learned, the skills in one area of content could be easily transferred and used in another area of content. According to the generalizability thesis, critical thinkers have abilities and dispositions that are generalizable across subjects. Concerning abilities, Dewey (1933) said, "The various ways in which men do think can be told and can be described in

their general features" (p. 3). Concerning dispositions, he said, "There is such a thing as readiness to consider in a thoughtful way the subjects that do come within the range of experience - a readiness that contrasts strongly with the disposition to pass judgment on the basis of mere custom, tradition, prejudice, etc., and thus shun the task of thinking" (Dewey, 1933, p. 34). According to Norris (1992), Dewey seemed to have been a generalist about both critical thinking abilities and dispositions.

However, another group holds that critical thinking abilities and dispositions are subject specific. This idea holds that different sorts of things count as good reasons in different fields, so critical thinking varies from field to field. It was based on the belief that "each discipline has characteristic ways of reasoning" (Resnick, 1987, p. 36). This belief was supported by Swartz (1984). McPeck (1981) suggested that "thinking is always thinking about something" (p.3). Paul (1985) argued this was like assuming that because when we write and speak, we are writing or speaking about something, there can be no teaching of general writing or speaking skills. Siegel (1985) made a similar point. But McPeck (1985b) replied that writing and speaking are different from critical thinking, and Paul had not shown that what held for writing and speaking also held for critical thinking.

Advocates of epistemological subject specificity maintain that what constitutes a good reason varies from field to field. Advocates of domain specificity note the importance of deliberate teaching for transfer and the use of examples in many different areas. Proponents of both epistemological subject specificity and domain specificity acknowledge the importance of background knowledge (Ennis, 1989). Ennis agreed with McPeck (1985b) that reasons and principles of reason assessment vary from field to field. He also noted the existence and importance of "interfield commonalities" and called for research concerning the extent of such critical thinking commonalities (Ennis, 1989). Use of informal logic infers that the content of critical thinking be offered in a separate course or as a part of a course rather than infused in other subject matter areas. Ennis (1987) pointed out that critical thinking posed no such limitation.

However, Siegel (1992) argued that the principles of reason assessment are likely to differ as much within fields as among them, and hence they are not field specific. That is,

what counts as a good reason from field to field is basically the same. What counts as a good reason for some claims depends not on the field in which the claim is made, but on the type of claim it is and the possible sorts of evidence needed to justify it. Therefore, Siegel concluded that the epistemology underlying critical thinking is central to the coherent conceptualization of critical thinking and is fully generalizable. Skills and criteria that comprise a portion of the reason assessment component of critical thinking are partly generalizable. Critical spirit is fully generalizable. It is true, "...both that certain specialized criteria of reason assessment are restricted to particular fields, and that specialized content knowledge is frequently required in order to think critically, [but] it seems nevertheless to be the case that critical thinking is overwhelmingly generalizable" (p. 107).

Nevertheless, one cannot expect someone who is ignorant in a field to be good at making and judging the best explanations and making appropriate inferences. Psychologists offered evidence to show that knowledge of subject, and not some generalized ability to think well, is what differentiates experts from novices in a variety of fields (Glaser, R., 1984: Larkin, McDermontt, Simon, & Simon, 1980). Evidence also was presented to show that teaching general, context-independent thinking strategies did not help outside the specific domains in which they were taught (Perkins & Salomon, 1989). Faculty members' intimate familiarity with the questions and methods of their disciplines would seem to put them in an ideal position to help students acquire the needed skills. On the other hand, an experienced person could become so well informed about and rigid in an area that the person might stop thinking, become inflexible, and therefore unable to realize and consider alternatives. In addition, most of the subject-matter knowledge memorized by students often is not understood deeply enough to enable them to question assumptions and think critically in the subject. The ability to think logically in a particular area probably does not lead necessarily to critical thinking in everyday life.

There are three approaches to teaching critical thinking: general approach, infusion approach, and immersion approach. In the general approach, critical thinking is taught as a separate course. It can be taught as an infusion approach through deep, thoughtful, well-understood subject-matter instruction in which students are encouraged to think critically in

the subject. General principles of critical thinking dispositions and abilities are made explicit in the infusion approach. Proponents of this approach include Glaser, R. (1984, 1985), Resnick (1987), and Swartz (1984, 1987). Another approach is immersion, which is a thought-provoking kind of subject-matter instruction in which students become deeply immersed in the subject, but general critical thinking principles are not necessarily made explicit (Norris, 1992).

Concerning the teaching of critical thinking, McPeck (1981) argued that critical thinking is discipline specific because it depends on knowledge of what constitutes good reasons in a discipline, and this requires extensive knowledge of the subject matter. He concluded that critical thinking is not a generalized skill and that instruction in critical thinking without a solid foundation of specialized knowledge tends to "underestimate and play down the real complexities that usually underlie even apparently 'common' or 'everyday' problems" (p. 156).

McPeck (1992) expressed the view that one's ability to think critically, or to apply the rules of logic in real-life situations, is a direct function of one's familiarity with the kind of subject matter under discussion. He pointed out that knowledge is not necessarily limited or constrained by where it is learned. According to McPeck, subject-matter knowledge learned in school is to enlighten people about their current everyday world.

Critical thinking, like any thinking, is necessarily connected to particular objects of thought. Because objects of thought can and do differ enormously in scope, quality, and variety, McPeck (1992) claimed that there can be no one general skill or limited set of skills (including formal logic) that can do justice to this wide variety of objects of thought. He believed there are a very limited number of general thinking skills. The more general they are, the more trivially obvious they are. The truly useful thinking skills tend to be limited to specific domains or narrow areas of application (Glaser, R., 1984).

There remains the problem that Evans (1982) documented, even when a person possesses a skill that might be applicable in a new or different situation, there is the problem of seeing or recognizing that the skill applies in this situation. He urged a distinction be made between skills and their domains of application. Some skills, such as counting, and

their accompanying abilities may be very narrow when looked at as a skill, per se, yet the domain to which the skills apply can be very broad. Thus, the skill as such is not general, but its domain of application is. Other skills may be quite general, but have only narrow applicability. McPeck (1985a) argued that when it came to the teaching of school subjects, he favored an explicit emphasis on those epistemological questions that undergird the various school subjects. He agreed with Glaser, R. (1984) that the crucial epistemic questions tend to vary among domains and subjects. McPeck concluded that it would be more accurate to describe his position, along with Glaser's, as the "infusion" approach to instruction in critical thinking.

As noted above, there is disagreement among experts as to whether there should be a free standing critical thinking course. Ennis's (1989) advocacy of the "mixed" approach clearly was addressed to the practical, pedagogical question of how best to teach critical thinking. Siegel's (1992) arguments for gerneralizability were aimed at the theoretical issue of applicability.

Most stand-alone programs designed to teach thinking skills teach general frameworks related to critical thinking. However, efforts to integrate the teaching of thinking skills with subject matter can offer much more field-specific thinking frames that can boost performance in particular fields. Deciding which to attempt, or whether to try both, depend on priorities and available resources (Perkins, 1987). Whichever approach is chosen, an institutional commitment is critical.

Shor (1992) added a political element to the teaching/learning issues of critical thinking. He proposed a pedagogy described as "empowering education" where "the learning process is negotiated, requiring leadership by the teacher and mutual teacher-student authority" (p. 16). Shor's "dialogic pedagogy" is "a critical-democratic pedagogy for self and social change" (p. 15). Its goals are to "relate personal growth to public life, by developing strong skills, academic knowledge, habits of inquiry and critical curiosity about society, power, inequality, and change" (p. 15). This could be considered as a type of social engineering.

Shor (1992), in working with college students, found that many were focussed on preparation for their careers. They were uncomfortable with the idea of gaining knowledge for social change and for intellectual and emotional development rather than for financial gain. The hectic pace of life interfered with deliberate and thoughtful scrutiny of critical dialogue. In addition, the students believed that critical thought (questioning the status quo) appeared irrelevant to making money and was even risky in school and at the work place. Therefore, educators are obligated to explore with learners how their critical thinking efforts can have the maximum effect with the least possible negative consequences for themselves (Brookfield, 1991). This will challenge the way teachers teach. Ho (1997) also looked at reactions of first-year computer students to tasks involving different degrees of reflectivity and found that students preferred clear and direct input from the teacher to self-discovery tasks. This study included 41 students in the intervention group and 40 students in the comparison group. Students found analytical and reflective tasks more difficult and less interesting than teacher-directed tasks. However, they found all tasks, including the reflective tasks, helpful and relevant.

Critical Thinking in Context

Instruction in critical thinking emphasizes the analysis of arguments. However, it is necessary to consider not only the process of thinking but also the person who is thinking and the context in which thinking arises. Some scholars have questioned the oversight by conventional critical thinkers of the imaginative and contextual ways of thinking.

Teaching students a foundation of criticism of the world around them can be traced back to the work of Paulo Freire. Paulo Freire (1970), author of "Pedagogy of Oppressed." opposed "the banking concept of education," in which "education...becomes an act of depositing, in which the students are the depositories and the teacher is the depositor" (p. 58). He opposed the concept of education where teachers are the active subjects and students are the passive objects. Instead, Freire's model of education recommends that students be autonomous actors throughout the learning process. Hersh (1997) also believed that the most practical education was "one that is transformative and liberating, one that helps students

transform dependence into autonomy, sustains self-initiative, and breeds the humility that catalyzes further learning" (p. 33).

However, in critical thinking, justification is offered through argumentation, that is, analysis of arguments through discourse. The purpose of argumentation is not to prove one's own point of view, or to disprove another's, but to arrive at a conclusion by rational consensus. Curtler (1993) said, "Conclusions ... are only as strong as the reasons that support them and the argument itself [is] only as strong as the connections between reasons and conclusion" (p. 93). McPeck (1981) and Walters (1986) argued that thinking involves more than argumentation.

Courses in critical thinking teach students two skills, i.e., to identify arguments and to evaluate arguments (Kaplan, 1991). According to Kurfiss (1988), using article-length texts trained students to identify the claim being made (the conclusion of the argument) and the reasons offered in support of the claim (the arguments' premises), and then asked students to apply logical analysis. Students usually checked arguments against a list of "informal fallacies" such as "appeal to authority," "appeal to pity," and "inconsistency" and rejected any argument that contained one of these. Kurfiss concluded that "critical thinking courses emphasize the context of justification but neglect the context of discovery which is the source of both hypotheses and alternatives in real world reasoning" (p. 22).

If students are trained only to decide between two or more given arguments in which they have no personal interest and even less commitment, they are not being prepared to deal with "real world" situations. If students only criticize and are not responsible for producing alternatives, they are not learning to reason independently but to analyze the reasoning of others. Students should to be able to create alternatives, not merely to choose among them. In real life, there is little opportunity to select among clear-cut options. Most of the time, there are no clear options at all.

According to Paul (1990), ill-structured problems are multilogical problems because alternative frames of reference are competing for their solution. Ill-structured problems result when the acts open to the decision-maker, the status of nature, possible outcomes, or the utility of the outcomes are unknown or are not known with a high degree of certainty (Wood.

1983). King and Kitchener (1994) argued for a theoretical aspect of critical thinking. They observed that when one begins with an awareness of uncertainty, then one must integrate and evaluate data, relating those data to theory and well-formed opinion, and ultimately create a solution to the problem that can be defended as reasonable or plausible. They called this reflective judgment. Two major differences between the description of critical thinking and the conception of reflective judgment are the epistemological assumptions on which the thinking person operates and the structure of the problem being addressed. Thus, a person's cognitive characteristics (epistemic assumptions) play a key role in his or her ability to engage in reflective judgment.

The conventional critical thinkers overlook the contextual ways of thinking. What was ignored was that reasons were contextual. What might be a good reason in a tearoom conversation might be a poor reason in a formal courtroom negotiation. Warren (1988) argued, therefore, that critical thinking must be understood as essentially contextual, i.e., sensitive to the conceptual framework in which it is conceived, practiced, and learned or taught. Each person operates out of a frame of reference, world view, or what Warren called a conceptual framework, i.e., a set of basic beliefs, values, attitudes, and assumptions that explain, shape, and reflect a view of one's self and one's world. Conceptual frameworks are influenced by such factors as sex/gender, class, race/ ethnicity, age, and nationality. Conceptual frameworks determine not only what is thought about but also how thinking is done. The extent of one's willingness and ability to be open-minded about issues is significantly affected by the conceptual framework out of which one operates.

Styles of thinking as well as ideas themselves are connected with broad, complex environments of discourse, place, time, value, and worldview. To neglect these environments is to limit the function and range of thinking in an unwarranted way (Walters, 1994). Therefore, to think critically about some issues, one must question all relevant assumptions. Ennis (1981) indicated that one tendency a rational thinker displays is to "take into account the total situation" (p. 145). Whether the goal of critical thinking has undesirable implications depends on what is thought about critically. The political ramifications of critical thinking also depend on how it is thought about. McPeck (1981) said

that "learning to think critically is in large measure learning to know when to question something, and what sorts of questions to ask" (p. 7).

It does not necessarily indicate a critical thinking deficiency when inferences do not agree with those sanctioned by a test or with those a teacher might make. When the problems of transfer regarding effective teaching/learning of critical thinking are considered, sensitivity should be given to context. Making inferences is sensitive to context, i.e., the learner's background or prior knowledge, assumptions, experiences; whether the environment feels safe; and the nature of his/her everyday life. Therefore, differentiation should be made between deficiencies in thinking ability and differences in background assumptions and beliefs of the examiner and examinee.

An evaluation of standard critical thinking texts found that they either completely ignored or only slightly mentioned conceptual issues (Walters, 1989). These texts concentrated instead upon providing rules for the analysis of arguments and exercises to train students in their concrete application. Kurfiss (1988) pointed out, "Teaching critical thinking, at least at the introductory level, has become synonymous with the methods of applied informal logic" (p. 14). Walters (1994) argued that an accepted approach to critical thinking "... conveys the message to students that thinking is legitimate only when it conforms to the procedures of informal (and, to a lesser extent, formal) logic and that the good thinker necessarily aims for styles of examination and appraisal that are analytical, abstract, universal, and objective" (p. 1). He found problematic the claim that logical thinking was the only mode of good thinking and logical technique was the only method for determining the justifiability of claims.

Good thinking by students should incorporate the ability to analyze critically arguments and knowledge claims that are made. It also requires the capacity to envision alternative ideas, paradigms, and problems. Walters (1990), therefore, argued that logical inference, critical analysis, and problem solving are fundamental qualities of good thinking, only if they are complemented by the cognitive functions of imagination, insight, and intuition that are essential components of the pattern of discovery. Hence, accommodating

the presence of ambiguity and paradox in analysis of arguments cannot be dismissed as sloppy thinking.

Paul (1982) argued that teaching critical thinking as an application of techniques in instrumental reasoning is not the best way to structure educational interactions. He preferred cultivating the "dialectical mode of analysis" where the Socratic form of reasoning called self-reflective judgment is practiced. For Paul (1989), critical thinking is disciplined, self-directed thinking that exemplifies the perfection of thinking appropriate to a particular mode or domain of thinking. Langsdorf (1986) and Warren (1988) also concluded that personal enlightenment is an important goal for the critical thinker. However, Phelan and Garrison (1994) pointed out the need to see the individual as a community member. Johnson (1992) reminded us that many theorists called for self-criticism as part of the profile of the critical thinker. However, these theorists did not make it sufficiently clear just what this meant and to what degree it was possible for an individual thinker to satisfy this demand. Thus, the idea of critical thinking as self-corrective has the risk of placing too much emphasis on the individual and not enough on the community within which that individual practices reflection.

On the one hand, students are trained to be fair-minded by separating personal considerations from claim investigation and argument appraisal. Martin (1992) pointed out that critical thinking demands the thinker establish distance from the problem under consideration. That is, objectivity is emphasized. On the other hand, thinking is always performed by an individual who approaches decision-making and claim appraisal from his/her own personal perspective. Paul (1987) pointed out that a human being's primary egocentric nature is a complex mixture of beliefs, values, drives, and assumptions. It generates a total frame of reference through which he or she comes to perceive, think, and judge. Therefore, emphasizing only analytical skills might improve a student's ability to justify beliefs already held without significantly improving a disposition to weigh evidence by looking at different points of views. If critical thinking is taught in the "strong" sense, students will "explicate, understand, and critique their own deepest prejudices, biases, and misconceptions" (p. 140). This will allow them to "discover and contest their own egocentric

and sociocentric tendencies" (p. 140). Paul (1987) advocated selecting complex issues that students care about and that "engage their egocentric thoughts and beliefs" (p. 140). Then one can foster "dialogical" thinking about the issues by insisting that students "argue for and against ... every important point of view and each basic belief or conclusion that they are to take seriously" (p. 140). Robertson and Rane-Szostak (1996) also recommended classroom dialogue as an effective strategy for both teaching and applying critical thinking skills.

According to Paul (1989), critical thinking is dialogical and heavily dependent on moral character. He explained the extent to which critical thinking depends on the capacity of the individual to become aware of egocentric and ethnocentric thinking, the tendency for self-deception, and hence the moral character required for critical thinking. Kanpol (1994) also stated that critical pedagogy requires decisions that are consciously moral and political. For Grant (1996), training in critical inquiry is moral education as well as an education in independence of the mind. He argued that "the experience of critical inquiry conducted through classroom dialogue can cultivate precisely those ethical characteristics required of participants in the public life of a deliberative democracy" (p. 470). This is based on the recognition that there is an ethical dimension to conversation.

According to Olson and Babu (1992), the central issue that should be guiding critical thinking research is not what abilities, skills, and dispositions people have, but how people represent situations. They attributed the emphasis on abilities, skills, and dispositions to the fact that much of the critical thinking discourse is philosophical rather than psychological. Therefore, it should be no surprise that it describes ideal behavior better than it characterizes actual human behavior. General principles may be useful in theoretically characterizing how people ought to think, but it is a mistake to infer from this that they represent the rules by which people do think. Olson and Babu said that in the speech act (what is said) and the mental state (what is thought), terms such as "say," "mean," "intend," "infer," "assume," and the like are used to characterize personal thoughts and the thoughts of others. They suggest that critical thinking is reflection on and analysis of what people said. Therefore, they defined "... critical thinking as the analysis or interpretation of assertions rather than as the

analysis of statements" (p. 185). This confirms that communication and listening are important human behaviors, particularly for success in chosen careers.

Critical Thinking and Hospitality Education

Educational institutions, including those providing hospitality education, need to teach the skills of application, analysis, synthesis, and evaluation of information, because higher-order cognitive thinking capability is needed by students. However, what has been found in the classroom was mostly representative of the first two (knowledge and comprehension) of six levels in Bloom's (1956) Taxonomy of Educational Objectives, Handbook I: Cognitive Domain. Giroux (1989) found that in four out of six undergraduate college classes studied, student observers (with junior or senior standing) perceived the learning environment to be focused on knowledge and comprehension at least 96 percent of the time. Higher levels of thinking/learning (application, analysis, synthesis, and evaluation) occurred in the other two classes at least 18 percent of the time. Active learning approaches such as student-centered activities, out-of-class assignments, and case studies have been found to contribute to the development of students' communication and problem-solving skills as well as to their critical thinking ability (Sivan, Leung, Gow, & Kember, 1991).

In a recent study, it was found that hospitality-related jobs required thinking skills such as troubleshooting and problem solving. Employers in the industry also preferred entry-level job applicants who knew how to learn and who demonstrated problem-solving skills. Increasing problem-solving skills of hospitality students might increase their earning power as well. Ten management skills important for effective service management were considered to be: problem-solving; creative decision-making; the ability to set goals for quality service: leadership; oral and written communication; the ability to adapt to change and manage stress: time management; the ability to train, develop, and evaluate employees; the ability to listen and delegate; and the ability to develop teamwork and good employee relations within an organization (Su, Miller, & Shanklin, 1997). According to hospitality faculty, industry professionals, and alumni. written communication and problem-solving skills were rated among the most important competencies that a graduating student or management trainee

must possess (Baum, 1991; Enz. Renaghan, & Geller, 1993). Graduates from graduate hospitality education programs also recognized the importance of written communication and problem solving as major components of the curriculum and their career success (Partlow & Gregoire, 1993).

Upchurch (1995) believed that hospitality educators should emphasize "instructional strategies that focus on skills and abilities that adequately prepare students for a management career" (p. 5). An activity called Microtheme is an effective instructional strategy for this. It is defined as "a writing-to-learn strategy that engages the student in research, discussion, experiential learning, and expository writing on a specific topic" (p. 6). This writing activity actively engaged students in critical thinking and enabled them to apply critical thinking to issues that were based on real-life situations.

Decisions involving interactions with people are associated with ill-structured problems. They are controversial and demand more than one solution. O'Halloran (1995) incorporated reflective judgement techniques in hospitality management classes at the undergraduate level. He suggested that educators first assess the learning level of the course being offered and then measure the level of students' abilities at the beginning of the course. The learning level of the course is based on Bloom's Taxonomy of Educational Objectives (1956): knowledge, comprehension, application, analysis, synthesis, and evaluation. Then, concepts of ill-structured problems can be introduced and support measures provided such as more office hours, review sheets, and structures that encourage expression of different opinions. O'Halloran believed that providing support measures would create an environment that allows reflective thought. At the same time, student progress in using reflective judgment could be monitored using a pretest-posttest model.

Changes in technology and the marketplace can make specific situations irrelevant and can outdate the hospitality curriculum rapidly. Thus, Palmer (1982) urged hospitality educators to place more emphasis on teaching problem-solving skills applicable to a range of business situations rather than teaching solutions to specific situations. Because business problems are not predictable and are not clearly defined. Haywood (1987) also wanted hospitality courses to focus on solving business problems that deal with unpredictable

consequences. Hospitality students first need to recognize problems that are worth solving. They should be taught to challenge underlying assumptions and values of stated positions introduced in the classroom and to recognize the human tendency to introduce unnecessary constraints into the definition of a problem. According to Haywood, students need to be exposed to ill-structured problems in order for them to see the contextual nature of problems. When working in groups, students should be able to see problems from a variety of perspectives and to recognize different biases displayed by different people. Because sufficient information may not be available, students need to know how to acquire and use necessary knowledge and to use intuition along with formal knowledge (theory). He also recommended that students need to take responsibility and ownership for their decisions because solutions cannot be separated from consequences associated with real-life problems. It is also useful for students to learn not only to solve the problem but also to convince other people of the correctness of a solution.

Gilmore (1992) found that the class discussion process required when using the case method of instruction could be an effective educational tool. She found that students' attitudes were positive regardless of their grade-point averages. Her study indicated that class discussion helped students to appreciate other students' opinions, to find new alternative solutions for the case and/or reaffirm their opinions about the case. Most students could make judgments about what they had read, heard, or seen in the classroom. However, not all students thought alike, and they did not all come to the same conclusions about a given situation.

In summary, the critical thinking process dates back as far as the Socratic debates in the writings by Plato. Educators such as John Dewey (1933) and Benjamin Bloom (1956) emphasized the importance of teaching higher-level thinking skills in schools. Several measurement devices such as the Cornell Thinking Skills Test (as cited in Ennis, 1985b, 1987), the Watson-Glaser Critical Thinking Appraisal (1980), and the Critical Thinking Disposition Inventory (as cited in Facione & Facione, 1992) have attempted to measure various aspects of critical thinking.

Numerous writers have outlined definitions of critical thinking and characteristics of critical thinkers (e.g., Brookfield, 1991, 1994; Ennis, 1962, 1985a, 1987, 1991; Paul, 1989,1991; Shor, 1992; Siegel, 1988, 1992; McPeck, 1981). A 20th century philosopher. Jurgen Habermas (1971, 1990), has written about critical theory, aspects of that have been adopted by some of the above writers. Habermas also introduced the concept of "what ought to be" to add to the concept of "what is."

Studies in hospitality management embrace the need for managers to possess critical thinking skills. These skills are useful to enable them to solve problems on the job. Consequently, students need to learn about the critical thinking process and how they can use that knowledge to make decisions in the workplace. Educators working with these future managers can incorporate this type of learning into management programs using one of the three approaches identified in the literature for teaching critical thinking. These approaches are the general approach, infusion approach, and immersion approach. The current research study focused on a management class that used the immersion approach for teaching the critical thinking process.

RESEARCH METHODOLOGY

This research inquiry attempted to analyze the culture of one management classroom at one university in the fall of 1995. The research objective was to find out how hospitality management students demonstrated the process of critical thinking in decision making. In this section, the reasons for choosing a qualitative methodology to conduct this research are explained. The research design of the study includes research questions, the setting and informants of the study, the techniques employed to collect data, the ethical considerations to protect the interests of the informants involved, and the techniques to analyze the data. Finally, the rigor of this research is explained.

Selection of Qualitative Paradigm

Research in education often has been conducted through the use of a quantitative, positivist paradigm; however, that does not necessarily mean that this methodology should be adopted when a researcher is searching for meaning in a classroom setting. This researcher believed that an investigation of the underlying assumptions of students when making decisions did not lend itself to traditional quantitative research methods. Therefore, a qualitative inquiry was used in this study of critical thinking by hospitality management students.

A variety of terms identify the various forms of qualitative methods, including ethnographic, phenomenological, constructivist, and a host of others. "Some terms describe the perspectives qualitative researchers adopt (for instance, naturalistic, interpretive, experiential, clinical), or the tradition in the field on which they base their stance (such as ethnography, phenomenology, symbolic interactionism, or ethnomethodology)" (Tesch, 1990, p. 58). Erickson (1986) used "the term interpretive to refer to the whole family of approaches to participant observational research" (p.119). Guba (1978) referred to qualitative research as "naturalistic inquiry" because it was a "discovery-oriented" approach that minimized investigator manipulation of the study setting and placed no predetermined constraints on the research outcomes.

According to Merriam (1988), qualitative research is descriptive and "concerned primarily with the process rather than outcomes or products" (p. 19). It is inductive in that researchers built abstractions, concepts, theory, and hypotheses from details observed. The researcher is the primary research instrument for data collection and analysis. Qualitative research is primarily "interested in meaning - how people make sense of their lives, experiences, and their structures of the world" (p.19).

Patton (1990) proposed the 10 themes of qualitative research as: naturalistic inquiry. inductive analysis, holistic perspective, qualitative data, personal contact and insight, dynamic systems, unique case orientation, context sensitivity, empathic neutrality, and design flexibility. Qualitative inquiry offers opportunities for conducting exploratory and descriptive research "that assumes the value of context and setting, and that searches for a deeper understanding of the participants'... experiences" (Marshall & Rossman, 1995, p. 39).

The purpose of the current research inquiry was to explore the natural setting of the classroom to uncover the insight and understanding conveyed by students in this classroom. Thus, the focus of this research inquiry was on the critical thinking process in decision making rather than on the outcomes or results obtained from that thinking. Patton (1990) recommended qualitative inquiry as an appropriate method when "studying process because depicting process requires detailed description, the experience of process typically varies for different people, process is fluid and dynamic, and participants' perceptions are a key process consideration" (p. 95). Chacko and Nebel (1990) also believed that for "certain kinds of hospitality research, especially where leadership, managerial and behavioral issues are involved, qualitative research methods may be the more appropriate research methodology to follow" (p. 383). For these reasons, qualitative inquiry was chosen for this study. It enabled the researcher to uncover the perceptions, feelings, behaviors, and background knowledge of people involved and to observe the complexities of the critical thinking process in decision making within the context of a specific classroom setting.

Research Design

Glesne and Peshkin (1992) state that qualitative inquiry includes interpretation from informants' comments or observations, an understanding of their perspectives, a search for

patterns or themes of behavior, and the context of situations. In naturalistic research settings, the researcher is the research instrument as he/she observes, asks questions, and interacts with research informants. Thus, qualitative inquiry demands that a researcher be open and honest about his or her biases, assumptions, and theoretical orientation. Recognizing that the researcher could not separate herself completely from the inquiry, this researcher prepared a narrative of her background, experiences, assumptions, and biases. This narrative is presented in Appendix A.

Research Questions

Research questions might be theoretical, focused, or site-specific. "Theoretical ones. ... can be researched in any number of different sites or with different samples. Or they may be focused on a particular population or class of individuals; these too can be studied in various places. Finally, the questions may be site-specific because of the uniqueness of a specific program or organization" (Marshall & Rossman, 1995, p. 27). The research design for this study began with the grand tour question: "How do university-level hospitality students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions related to management case studies in the classroom?" The research focused on a particular classroom of individuals and was site-specific. For purposes of this study, the critical thinking process consisted of three components: information/knowledge (subject-matter knowledge and background knowledge/information on the investigated topic): critical spirit (dispositions, attitudes, habits of mind, and character traits); and reason assessment (abilities and skills to assess reasons, claims, and arguments) (Siegel, 1988). Two mini-tour questions from the literature review were as follows:

- 1. How do hospitality management students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?
- 2. What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the process of critical thinking by hospitality management students?

Setting

The naturalistic setting was a university-level management classroom. The course was for pre-professional, upper-level students, usually seniors and graduate students, who were preparing to work in the lodging, foodservice, or tourism industry. The course focused

on discussion and analysis of case studies. The instructor described case studies as "a slice of life.... They are based on real instances.... It is a written record of a decision encountered in making some decisions looking at and solving some problems.... A case includes facts, opinions, surrounding issues, and prejudices of the decision makers" (Tape #2, p.1). A video of the case study method of discussion was shown to the class. The students were asked to use relevant information available to them. The course emphasized the use of management subject matter, but the critical thinking process was not explicitly introduced. However, the class format of discussion/dialogue provided a setting for studying how students demonstrate the critical thinking process in making decisions.

The instructor facilitated the discussions of 16 case studies. The importance of participation was made clear by the instructor in the first class period. "If you come to class and you don't say anything the whole class period, you will get a zero. [If you] come to class and ... say [only] yes or no, that does not give you any points either. When do you get the points? That's when you start to talk about what I [would] do and why [would] I do it, this is what I think needs to be done, these are some of the concerns when I hire so and so, or discipline so and so, and [justification of] why would that be the concern" (Tape #1, p. 10). The instructor made sure students could get participation points from speaking only one time and giving a response that was relevant and well thought out. "... [however,] there is some correlation that the more you speak, the more chances there are of good answers" (Tape#1, p. 11). Therefore, from the first class period, the importance of participation was emphasized, and students were scored more on quality than on quantity of their responses. The instructor collected information concerning this participation by the student as it was happening. Students were asked to read the case studies in advance and to prepare to justify their decisions as to what they think should happen in the case studies.

The course packet contained case studies for class discussions and articles related to hospitality management. The 16 case studies related to topics such as: employee recruitment: employee selection; conflict management; leadership styles; performance analysis; and evaluation and promotion within hotel, restaurant, and foodservice organizations. Issues included participatory management, total quality management, and ethics in the industry. There were assigned readings for the course from the course packet and a textbook.

Students were required to select three articles related to current management-related events from local, state, or national newspapers or trade or research journals and write a reaction paper on each. In addition to summarizing the articles, students had to answer these questions:

- Describe why the issue is important to ... management in the hospitality industry?
- Do you agree or disagree with the way the ... management situation was handled? Why or why not?
- If the article doesn't contain handling of the situation, as manager, how would you deal with the situation?

Students also wrote two additional reaction papers, one after watching a film related to motivation and the second one related to ethics. There were announced and unannounced quizzes during the first part of some class sessions to enable the instructor to monitor whether the students were completing the reading assignments. Short case studies related to performance appraisal and empowerment were given as written assignments for extra credit. After watching a video on conflict management, students developed a guidebook for entrylevel managers on how to apply the principles of conflict management. In addition to written assignments, there were midterm and final written essay exams.

In addition to the above assignments, the 13 students in the class were divided into four groups of their choice for group case presentations. There were two group case presentations per class period. Each group had to write a case study and develop questions to facilitate the class discussion for 30 to 35 minutes. Each group had to create questions specific to the particular case study. They could use as a guide the general example questions given in the course packet.

Of 30 class sessions, 26 were audio-recorded using a video camcorder. Of the four class sessions not recorded, two were exam periods and two class periods involved assigned activities outside of the regular classroom. Of the 26 recorded class sessions, the substitute instructor facilitated one class discussion (Tape #18) and in another, a graduate student facilitated class discussion (Tape #21) for her individual case study to complete a course

requirement. The final class period (Tape #26) was used to review for the final exam and to evaluate the course.

Informants

The research sample consisted of all 13 hospitality management students who were enrolled in the management course during fall 1995. All were upper-level undergraduate hospitality students. Of the 13 students, 7 were female and 6 were male. The small size of the sample concerned the researcher. However, Patton (1990) stated that "qualitative sampling designs specify minimum samples based on expected reasonable coverage of the phenomenon given the purpose of the study and stakeholder interests" (p. 186).

The whole classroom as a naturalistic setting allowed for in-depth observation of each informant. This eliminated the need to focus attention on a small number of "key informants" for observation, individual interviews, and content analysis of written documents. The nature of the case studies discussion automatically focused on the most verbal participants. This researcher believed that every student had insights to contribute to the research inquiry. If the focus had been restricted only to the most verbal students, the researcher might have missed the perceptions and experiences of students who were most articulate on written assignments and exams, not classroom discussion. Therefore, including the contributions (oral and written) of all the students in the research study rather than a sample of students eliminated this possibility and provided the researcher with the broadest range of information possible for the inquiry.

Data Collection

Data collected for this research included field notes of two class observers, audio recordings of class periods, interviews with students and instructor, a demographic questionnaire, and the written work of students. These data were collected by the researcher and an undergraduate research assistant. The role of the assistant was to observe the classroom interactions and write field notes, transcribe several audio tapes of the classroom dialogues, and confer with the researcher.

The two observers attended every class session. It was hoped that by being in the classroom during all class sessions, the students would value and trust these observers enough to act as they typically would. They would share intimate thoughts and later answer

the questions asked by the researcher in individual interviews. Information related to the classroom interactions was collected in two sets of field notes (journals) written by each observer. One set of field notes, a description of actual happenings of what was seen and heard, was completed during the class period, and focused on non-verbal data not recorded by the video camcorder. Firsthand accounts of patterns of behavior, as well as culture and context of the classroom, were noted. The other set of journals consisted of reflections and possible reasons for certain happenings in the classroom. These reflections were made after the class period. Personal feelings of the observers and any insights they had about student interactions in the classroom were noted. Information from both sets of field notes (journals) was compared.

Taking field notes had limitations. First, it was only possible to focus the observation on one person while he/she was engaged in the class discussion, or on a small group of students while they were in group discussion at a particular time. Meanwhile, the important thoughts and ideas expressed by the rest of the class could be missed. Secondly, the researcher's observations would provide an "outsider's" perspective, but it would not provide understanding from the informants' points of view. To solve these problems, two other techniques of data collection were adopted. Twenty-six class sessions were recorded using the audio capabilities of the VHS camcorder. Seventy-five minutes class sessions were recorded using 90-minute tapes so that tape would not have to be changed during the class time. The classroom was arranged to best suit the research inquiry without interfering with the normal class setting. The tapes furnished verbatim accounts of what people said in classroom discussions. Video tapes were then transcribed as audio tapes and labeled with serial number of the tape, date, and time of the class sessions. Of the 26 tapes, only 22 could be transcribed because four (Tape #14, #15, #16, #17) did not record properly due to technical difficulties.

All audio tapes were transcribed by the researcher and the research assistant. Those done by the assistant were verified by the researcher. The tapes transcribed by the researcher were verified only as questions arose in the analysis of the data. To compensate for the data lost from Tapes #14-17 due to technical difficulties, data were obtained from the field notes

of the observers and interviews with students. However, students' interactions during those four class periods could not be recovered.

Qualitative interviewing enabled the researcher to gain insights into the research informants' perspectives and served to validate the researcher's observations of the classroom climate. The researcher was able to probe the informants' statements in class discussions to clarify the reasons behind the statements. To ensure some uniformity for the individual interviews, a format of combined semi-structured and open-ended questions was used (Appendix B). The same questions were asked of all informants but specific follow-up questions to elaborate or expand on ideas that had been expressed by the informants also were included. The interview questions were framed so that informant could respond to the research concerns about the critical thinking process in decision making and effects of the classroom culture. The interviews allowed for explanation of new directions and unexpected topics introduced by the students. As the interviews were completed, the researcher reviewed the answers in order to guide the development of the questions for the next interview session. However, the researcher was required to adapt the sequence of the interview questions to what specific informants said and to adhere to the purpose of the interview session. Each student was interviewed three times during the semester for approximately 25 to 45 minutes per session. All interviews were audio-taped.

The researcher had an initial interview with one of the informants to test his/her reaction to the questions. This guided the researcher in rephrasing the questions for clarity before the individual interview sessions with all the students were conducted. In the first interview, all students (including the informant in the initial interview) were asked questions about a written case study (Case 4, Tape #7), discussed in the classroom. This was to probe further the critical thinking of students. In the second interview, questions were asked about another written case study (Case 9, Tape #12) discussed in the classroom and about the two video tape case studies. (Case 10, Tape #15 and Case 11. Tape #16) shown in the classroom. All three cases used in the second interview presented ethical issues. In the third interview, students were asked probing questions about their perceptions of their group case presentations. Questions concerning classroom environment/culture were blended into all three interviews.

There were three separate audio-taped interview sessions for 11 of the students. Scheduling problems made it necessary for interviews two and three to be combined for two students. The researcher also had two separate interview sessions with the instructor. The 39 audio tapes; labeled with informant's code name, date, and time of the interview; were transcribed for use in data analysis.

A demographic questionnaire was completed by each student in the first class session (Appendix C). The researcher also had access to all written work completed by the students for the course. Essay exams, quizzes, reaction papers, conflict management guides, and extra credit assignments were available as additional evidence of students' critical thinking. Ethical Considerations

Formal steps taken to address ethical considerations involved in the research with human informants included obtaining permission from the University Human Subjects Review Committee to conduct research on human subjects and permission of the instructor and students to use the classroom for the research inquiry (Appendix D).

Permission to have the class be the naturalistic setting for this research inquiry was granted by the instructor of the class. During the first class session, the researcher explained the purpose of the research and the data collection methods to be used, in order for the students to become comfortable with the idea that their classroom would be the setting for a research inquiry. The students were asked to give their consent for the research and a form was signed by each of them (Appendix E). The purpose and procedures of the research were enumerated on the consent form. The consent form explained the nature of participation that the students were agreeing to, that participation was voluntary, and that participants could withdraw at any time. Confidentiality and anonymity were explained thoroughly in the first class session, on the consent form, and in the first interview. Students were given points for completing the demographic questionnaire and a pizza party at the end of the semester as incentives to participate in the study.

Individual interviews with the students were conducted in either a small meeting room or an empty classroom after the class sessions. Interviews with the instructor were conducted in the instructor's office. At the beginning of the individual interviews, permission to audio record the interview was obtained from each informant.

All information collected for this study was kept anonymous by assigning a code name to each informant. Only the researchers had access to the codes. Specific or unique situational details were omitted in reporting the research findings if they could lead to identification of the informant. The instructor had access to the taped and transcribed information, and the researcher had access to students' written work only after final grades were issued.

Data Analysis

Analysis of data was an ongoing emergent process. For example, some data were collected, and a preliminary analysis of these transcribed data was made. Then, more data were collected through observations and follow-up interviews. Analysis of the additional transcripts followed. The analysis continued after all data had been collected. Constant comparative method was adopted for data analysis.

Interpretation of data began with identification, categorization, and search for patterns and themes from transcripts of classroom interactions and interviews as well as written documents. First, the researcher selected phrases or pieces of data from the transcripts and written documents that captured basic ideas from the materials. There was no attempt to filter ideas or thoughts at this point. Then through comparing, sifting, integrating, and synthesizing of the data, themes began to develop. This process continued until no new themes emerged. The themes were then refined further to identify broader themes related to the process of critical thinking. Although the study elicited a large amount of data, only these distinctive broad themes are presented in the findings. A theoretical perspective was used to organize the data. Validation of this analysis was done throughout by engaging a colleague and the major professors.

Rigor of the Inquiry

Qualitative research develops its trustworthiness by providing truth value through credibility, applicability through transferability, consistency through dependability, and neutrality through confirmability (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). Therefore, concepts analogous to reliability and validity were addressed in this inquiry using the concepts of credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability.

Credibility

Credibility was achieved through prolonged engagement at the site, persistent observation, peer debriefing, triangulation, referential adequacy, and member checks. The researcher and a research assistant observed the students' prolonged engagement in classroom discussions by attending all class sessions throughout the semester. This gave the students and instructor time to adjust to the presence of the researcher and the research assistant.

Persistent observation was accomplished by audio recording the classroom discussions using a VHS camcorder and keeping journals of actual happenings and reflections on the classroom happenings. Peer debriefing with a colleague and the major professors regularly exposed the researcher to questions and critiques, thereby refining the understanding of the findings and interpretations. The researcher's biases were probed and the basis for interpretations was clarified.

For triangulation, data were collected from sources such as demographic questionnaire, transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom, individual transcripts of interviews with students and the instructor, and field notes from two classroom observers. The researcher also had access to written work completed by the students for the class. By using a combination of observations, interviews, and documentary analysis, the researcher was able to validate and cross check findings. This multi-methods approach increased both validity and reliability of the evaluation data (Patton, 1983). Data analyses and interpretations were done separately by the researcher and a colleague. These data analyses and interpretations were then compared to confirm the findings. Referential adequacy was tested by the colleague on all recorded materials except transcripts of classroom interaction against original audio recording on video tapes. The researcher verified the tapes only as questions arose in the analysis of the data.

Member checks were conducted by continuous testing of understandings and interpretations with the students during the interviews throughout the semester. Research informants were given the opportunity to clarify, confirm, or refute the researcher's interpretations and assumptions derived from classroom interactions. For example, a student's viewpoint that had been stated in the classroom was shared with the students during interviews to motivate them to clarify and express their own perspectives.

Transferability

Transferability was achieved through selection of all students in the classroom to maximize the range of information uncovered. In addition to collection of thick descriptive data from observations, individual interviews, and written documents. a demographic questionnaire was developed and used in the first class period. The questionnaire asked the student's age, gender, involvement in extra curricular activities, work and other related experiences. Thick description of research inquiry procedures and context for this inquiry were developed in order to compare with other possible contexts.

Dependability

Dependability was achieved through overlapping methods and a stepwise replication. Different data collection methods and different data sources compensated for the weakness of one method with the strength of another. Interpretation of the results of these different methods were compared to strengthen the stability of the research. The detailed description of the process of data collection, analysis, and interpretation were viewed by both major professors. Not only the process but also the products of data collection, findings, interpretations, and recommendations were reviewed by both major professors. Therefore, the dissertation was closely supervised by the major professors, and the researcher's interpretations and conclusions were critically questioned and appraised by them. As a stepwise replication, the researcher and a colleague examined and interpreted the data separately, which in turn increased the dependability of the inquiry.

Confirmability

Confirmability also was achieved through triangulation. Besides triangulation. determination of data existence and data support of interpretations was made by the major professors. In addition, the dissertation was presented in a way that readers also could determine data existence and data support of interpretations. Reflexivity was practiced by revealing the researcher's interest, background, and bias regarding this inquiry. Thus, reflexivity helped the researcher to represent accurately the findings and produce descriptions and interpretations that were relevant to those findings.

FINDINGS AND DISCUSSION

The research setting for this qualitative study was one management classroom. The research informants were hospitality management students. The course involved discussion/dialogue about management case studies. The critical thinking process was not explicitly taught in the course, but many elements of the process were used by the students.

Data were collected in the fall of 1995 to answer two research questions:

- 1. How do hospitality management students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?
- 2. What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the critical thinking process by hospitality management students?

Data were collected from five sources: a demographic questionnaire, transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom, individual transcripts of interviews with students and the instructor, written work of the students (examinations, quizzes, and written assignments), and fieldnotes of two class observers (the researcher and the research assistant). The analysis process involved the constant comparison of the data.

While reading the data, the researcher selected phrases from the data to create oneline summaries from students' verbal statements and writings that captured basic
ideas/meanings from the materials. Then through comparing, sifting, integrating, and
synthesizing, recurring patterns or themes were developed. In most instances, each phrase or
piece of data conveyed more than one basic idea/meaning. In those cases, that phrase or
piece of data was placed under more than one theme. The data were reviewed several times
until the themes became "saturated," and no new themes emerged. Broad themes were then
developed from these data. Finally, a theoretical perspective, in this case a three-part
definition of critical thinking (information/knowledge, critical spirit, and reason assessment),
was adopted to organize, interpret, and present the data.

This section presents the research findings generated from the five primary sources identified above. It begins with a description of the research informants. Demonstration of the critical thinking process by hospitality students is presented. Lastly, findings related to the classroom culture are described.

Demographic Information

All participants in the case study class agreed to participate in the research and remained in the study. Research informants voiced no anxiety about the presence of a minicassette recorder during the interview sessions. At the end of the third interview session, all students indicated the audio taping of the classroom case discussions using a video camcorder and the presence of the researcher and research assistant in their classroom had neither affected them nor their participation in the classroom. However, some informants said that they felt the presence of the video camera for a few days, but after that they were unaware of it.

The informants were undergraduate, upper-level university students majoring in hotel, restaurant, and institution management. During the data collection period, no graduate students or international students were enrolled in the course. Of the 13 students who were in the course, 7 were female and 6 were male. All 13 participants in the class were in the age group of 21 to 24 years, except two male students who were over 25. All were single. At the time of the inquiry, nine students were employed. The years of work experience, including part-time as well as full-time employment in the hospitality field, ranged from 9 months to 11 years.

For all students, except one, this class was the first time they had encountered active participation in discussions/dialogue as part of classroom sessions. One student had attended a class where students had to analyze and develop marketing techniques for a company and write a case report on it. Otherwise, none of the students had attended any class where case studies were discussed in class (Tape #1, p. 1).

Students were asked to describe themselves using no more than five adjectives. They described themselves as extroverts using adjectives such as good talkers, friendly, funny, outgoing, easygoing, optimistic, confident, and assertive. However, some confessed they were quick-tempered and aggressive. They thought they were empathetic using adjectives such as patient, sympathetic, understanding, compassionate, comforting, supportive, kind, and sincere. Adjectives such as intelligent and logical characterized their views of themselves as having a high level of cognitive ability. Seeing themselves having a good

work ethic was portrayed with adjectives such as honest, courteous, detailed, organized, quick learning, hard working, decisive, and dependable.

Students also were asked to describe the characteristics of the best boss for whom they had worked. They described this boss as having an excellent work ethic by words such as organizer, motivator, team leader, very hands on, strong willed, clear and effective communicator, and hard worker. They also described their best bosses as empathetic using adjectives such as patient; friendly; fair in dealing with complaints: welcoming employees' thoughts, opinions, and suggestions; helpful in decision making; taking time to listen to problems; and suggesting alternatives to solve problems. Their bosses' confidence and high expectations of employees were summed up by phrases such as allowed employees to experiment in creating a fun and exciting work environment, trusted employees' abilities, and allowed the job to be a learning experience.

Students were asked to describe how they make decisions. Finding an immediate solution and using instinct or their best-educated gut feeling in making decisions was seen in some students' responses. Although they often felt the pressure of time when making decisions, they also revealed a willingness to spend more time thinking about long-term consequences, especially in "life and death" situations, if they were not under pressure. One student acknowledged her need to think things through carefully.

Others liked to evaluate the problem/question, think through the outcomes, and consider possible consequences and benefits of these outcomes. One student stated that she always considered how her decisions would affect her in the long run. Some would take advice from others. Some would develop alternatives, and choose the best alternative/option. Some professed to use logical reasoning in describing how they make decisions.

Hospitality Students' Approach to Case Discussions

In discussing case studies in the classroom, students usually waited for the instructor's lead in starting the discussions. At first, most students answered a question with a single word or short phrase. They justified their answers only if the instructor asked them to do so. Students would identify the problem statements for the case study without giving a reason or evidence. For example, a student would suggest that incompetent people needed to

be fired but did not provide information on who the incompetent people were or why he/she thought they were incompetent. The instructor had to ask the question "Why?" When a scenario under discussion related directly to their own personal, work, or classroom experiences, the students would draw from these experiences to justify their responses.

In individual interviews, students reported they would read a case study at least one time before class to get the information needed to discuss it in the class. The academically committed students would read the case study two to three times, highlight information on protagonists and conflicts/problems, then think about solving the problem in some detail.

- I read it ... and think ...what are the problems,... highlight everything I think that's major and ... review these questions [at the end] to see how I evaluate the problem.

 (J. Interview #1, p. 2)
- [I] read through the whole case ... highlight who ... I feel are protagonists and ... concentrate on their backgrounds. ...decide whether they are responsible enough for their positions. ... where the main conflict is and ... who are the two protagonists [who are]... involved in the largest conflict. Usually I come up with the decision right away, and what I feel should have been decided, ... and how they should deal with their subordinates after that. (G, Interview #1, p. 4)

However, some students just read the case to get a general idea of how to solve it.

Then, they went to the class to listen to what others said, or to offer their opinions to see how others would react, and to discuss the case further. One student acknowledged he read the case more seriously if it was for the exam.

- I basically just go by what other people say. And listen ...and I'll see if I agree or ... don't agree.... Sometimes I say things ...just to be the devil's advocate, ... if I agree with them and [I] may ... get more input....[I] basically read the cases the night before, just look at it....When we are in the test ... I thought about [it] a lot more. ...[But if the case is to be discussed in class], I wait till I get to the class basically and discuss in the class. (D. Interview #1. p. 4,5)
- [I] try to figure out [how] to solve the problemcome to class with rough ideas in my head Then [the instructor] started to talk about more in-depth parts of the case ... I throw my idea [out]... other people get in on it ... somebody else might have

deeper thoughts and I say 'wow!' I might change [my opinion] and go with them and [be] totally on their side. Some of these cases can go either way. It depends on the way you really look in-depth at it. (C, Interview #1, p. 4,5)

For this research, critical thinking was defined as reasonable reflection about what to believe or do (Ennis, 1985a, 1987, 1991). It involved information/knowledge (formal subject-matter knowledge and background knowledge or other relevant information), critical spirit (dispositions, attitudes, habits of mind, and character traits), and reason assessment (abilities and skills to assess reasons, claims, and arguments) (Siegel, 1988).

Although specific critical thinking skills as such were not taught in the class, the students were asked for a definition of critical thinking in the third interview. They mentioned terms found in the literature: problem solving (Ennis, 1987), reasoning (Siegel, 1988), and analyzing (Dick, 1991; Facione, 1990a; Facione & Facione, 1992). By mentioning spur-of-the-moment thinking and instinct thinking, they brought up intuition as complementary to critical thinking (Walters, 1990). Students often used the word thinking in their definition - specific thinking, detail thinking, in-depth thinking, important thinking, instinct thinking, spur-of-the-moment thinking. According to them, the activities of problem solving, reasoning, and analyzing involve the skills of listening, asking questions, explaining in depth, expanding on questions, and getting ideas from everyone through discussion. The critical thinking process for these students seemed to involve these steps: looking for answers, weighing the solutions, considering implications and consequences, and arriving at a best solution. For some of these students, formulating opinions was an element of critical thinking.

The following excerpts are examples of specific responses to the question. "What is critical thinking?"

- Critical thinking would be like problem solving, more work. You're either looking
 for answers or ... trying to solve a problem. It's more detail, not just random thinking
 about what I'm going to wear today kind of thing. You have a focus, and it's serious!
 (K, Interview #3. p.3)
- The way we arrive at information like in the class thinking process, reasoning in the way we do it. (H, Interview #3, p. 3)

- Decision making. Spur of the moment thinking... In-depth thinkingwhy did this person do that for what reasons? Who, what, when, where, why ...to understand the bases for the decision. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 5,6)
- Challenges you to respond intelligently and in-depth. ...Somebody does not
 understand so that forces you to expand on it. ... The response or question you have
 through critical thinking encourages other people to ask questions or maybe if you
 don't explain it well enough [others will ask] you to go into further depth. (B,
 Interview #3, p. 3)
- Analyzing ... situations or topics ...and think[ing] about it in terms of what do I see
 and what do I think it means. Listening to others telling me what they saw or thought
 of that and discussing it. (M, Interview #3, p. 2)

Students viewed themselves as demonstrating critical thinking when the instructor asked them questions, and they had to draw their own conclusions and provide justification. They said they usually used information given in the case situation and sometimes information and theory from their education. Their answers had a personal touch; they said they would like the case to be decided as if they were in the situation, which was the instructor's intent. They relied on the instructor to ask questions; they did not initiate the first questions.

- [The instructor] asks the questions... you have to relate back to the case....to draw answers ... why something was done or should something be done different[ly] ... to think of what my bases for the answer are gonna be I use critical thinking skills to come up with decisions or ... answers. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 6)
- [I] listen to what the instructor presents us [and] use all the situations that I'd been in. the way I'd been treated and how I wish I ... [had] been treated or the way the decision ... had been made. (L, Interview #3, p. 2)

Some students thought they were demonstrating critical thinking when they decided whether to agree or disagree with the solution another student suggested. Others thought they did their best critical thinking when writing an exam or preparing for a group case presentation.

- When somebody has something to say, I think about it and make a decision in my mind if I agree with it ... and if I disagree, why. [The] kind of questions [the] instructor [asks] gets you thinking. (E, Interview #3, p. 4).
- When you write something down then you have to think harder. ...to say what you really mean.... The exams cause people to do critical thinking more than the class discussion. (B, Interview #3, p.3)
- I think we did a lot of critical thinking [for our group case], because we did have a hard time writing the case. (I, Interview #3, p. 3).

These comments showed students believed they were demonstrating critical thinking when they used other points of view to compare with their own, when they made a judgment, or when they put forth effort using their mental abilities. However, one student indicated that he demonstrated critical thinking even when he made an important decision in a short period of time. Several students' definitions focused on problem solving in a short amount of time.

• You are thinking of how to solve these problems and wrap them up in a short amount of time.... [From] the time you [encounter] the case until the time you start talking about the problems and how to solve them. that is [the] critical thinking period. (C. Interview #2&3, p. 6).

Their responses showed that students accepted the importance of thinking and acknowledged the need for critical thought. However, students identified critical thinking with consuming time as well as demanding mental effort and accountability. They focused on problem solving in real life in a short period of time. Nevertheless, they confessed they would exercise in-depth thinking if they were not under pressure and if the decision was for a long-term or a "life and death" situation. According to the students, many hospitality problems needed to be solved on the spot. But students also believed critical thought needed time. The literature neither explicitly nor implicitly deals with time as a factor in the critical thought process. In individual interviews, students did not mention critical spirit being an important component. Neither did they refer to the importance of general industry and specific organizational knowledge and facts from labor laws, interview protocol. organizational handbooks related to the problem.

Critical Thinking Demonstrated by Hospitality Students

The first research question in this inquiry was: "How do hospitality students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?" Analysis of transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom (T), written documents (W), and transcripts of individual interviews (I) revealed 14 broad themes that describe the critical thinking process demonstrated by hospitality students when they made decisions for the case studies. These 14 broad themes were numbered and organized according to three components of the critical thinking process (information/knowledge, critical spirit, and reason assessment). To facilitate discussion of the themes, similar themes were grouped and labeled. For example, four broad themes (case study evidence, evidence of subject matter knowledge, work experience evidence, and personal experience) were grouped and labeled as sources of evidence. This organization of the 14 broad themes is shown in Table 1.

In keeping with the nature of qualitative research, the presentation and discussion of the data emphasize the thick description of the themes and do not quantify the data. Such words as "some." "a few," "the" in reference to the students in this study mean more than one student, but no specific number can or should be attached. The important point of reference is the theme.

Information/Knowledge

Sources of Evidence

Students used various kinds of evidence in reaching conclusions related to the problems presented in the case studies. By far the largest amount of evidence to justify their decisions came from the case study information. Other sources of evidence used by these students were subject-matter knowledge, work experience, and personal experience.

Case study.

First, the students took into account the total situation described in a case and tried to clarify the problem or situation.

• I did read the case a couple of times [to] just kind of look at different things There wasn't [just] one problem. There were many problems, and you have to consider all of them. (I, Interview #1, p. 2)

Table 1

Broad Themes Reflecting the Critical Thinking Process Demonstrated by Students When

Making Decisions for Case Studies

Component and Theme	Source		
	T^a	W^{b}	ľ
Information/knowledge			
Sources of evidence			
Case study (1)	X	X	X
Subject-matter knowledge (2)	X	X	X
Work experience (3)	X	X	X
Personal experience (4)	X	X	X
Context/time (5)	X	X	X
Critical spirit			
Elements of critical disposition			
Empathy (6)	X	X	X
Open-mindedness (7)	X	X	X
Influences on critical disposition			
Embedded assumptions (8)	X	X	X
Beliefs (9)	X	X	X
Values (10)	X	X	X
Personal ethics (II)	X	X	X
Norms of leadership (12)	X	X	X
Reason assessment			
Challenging justifications (13)	X		
Acknowledging differences (14)	X	X	X

^aT = Transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom. ^bW = Written documents (essay exams, quizzes, reaction papers, guidebook, extra credit assignments). ^cI = Transcripts of individual interviews.

- Even though [hiring the General Manager from another hotel] would take less dollars. ...it says [in the case] it would take him a year or so to be probably as effective as [the director of operations], and it possibly could be a springboard for him to move on somewhere else. He didn't have that much experience ... so [he may] just gain some experience from this job and move along, so it'd be higher turnover. All the way [it will be] less effective, less productive if you hire him. (M. Tape #4. p. 13. 14)
- [Two problems with the interviewing process were: 1. One of the interviewers] doesn't use the same questions for every interview [with prospective recruits]. [2. One of the interviewees] never met the owner of the restaurant chain, herself. (K. Ouiz #2)

Then, students used evidence from the case study to draw their conclusions about the situation and to justify their decisions. In one case study discussion, the instructor asked students' opinions on why they thought one of the characters in the case study was a good employee. The students concluded:

- She was well trusted by employees. (A. Tape #19, p. 16)
- She was methodical. (G. Tape #19, p. 16)

Students felt the case studies were well presented and self explanatory. Generally all the students thought they had enough information or materials to participate in the case discussions and to make decisions about the cases. Sometimes they felt too much information was given, and they were confused by this irrelevant information. However, there were times when they felt the information provided in the case studies was not clear or more information was needed.

- [One of the applicants for front office manager position] had so many jobs. He's jumped from different place to different place.... [But] didn't say why he had to leave doesn't say he had a better offer somewhere else it might be that it was a bigger club. but it doesn't explain. (C, Tape #5. p. 26)
- We thought [the manager from the European hospitality industry] had a lot of ability
 in the big hotel ... we don't know what kind of situation he was in before. Maybe ...
 he just didn't get along with [the managers] before. (I, Tape #4, p.17)

• The assistants may not be capable of making management decisions such as changing menus [but] we don't seem to have enough information from the case to conclude this. (G, Empowerment Extra Credit)

Although unclear information frustrated them occasionally, some students thought information might be left out intentionally. Lack of all the information desired might happen on the job. Students realized that they had to figure out what did happen or what could happen. They acknowledged that as managers they would not always know the whole story.

• I think they expect you to either infer things from what they wrote or ... to come up with your own solution. Because some of the stuff is [not] relevant I tried to make some assumptions if I could. If I should or not, I don't know. But I try to make assumptions and just fill in the gaps and maybe through discussion, we can figure out [things] together. (K, Interview #4, p. 1)

However, students were not afraid to show their own lack of knowledge or information. They recognized their own limitations and asked for additional information and clarification from each other.

- I think [serving low-quality alcohol as high quality alcohol or watering it down] is against the law too. isn't it? (I, Tape #22, p. 5)
- [I asked the question] because I didn't know whether or not a court could make you hire somebody even after you decided not to hire them, and you already filled the position with somebody. I guess I was trying to find out if it is possible for a court to do that. (B, Interview #1, p. 5)

During individual interviews, students acknowledged they would ask their friends. family, colleagues, or superiors for more information or clarification if they did not have adequate information or prior knowledge. But few written sources were mentioned. Trade journals were identified as a source but not current research or management theory that could be accessed from academic journals.

Based on the knowledge that I already had, and if I don't have the knowledge. I'll get
it before I make a decision ask someone who does know, go to trade journals to
get the information because I don't want to [make a decision] without having
knowledge beforehand. I don't like to speak before I think. (M, Interview #1, p.3)

Ask family or friends or either go up higher [to the management] if I feel like I don't have enough information to make a right decision or quite sure what to do I don't want to ask somebody what to do [and] then follow them. I want to be able to make my own decision but first ask for some advice [about] how to handle it ... Just kind of get a lot of different people's ideas, but basically I'll make [the] decision by myself.

(L, Interview #1, p. 2, 3)

Students sometimes restated their peers' statements to clarify meaning. At other times, students summarized other students' statements or explained with an example.

You can always talk about chairs, tables, [and] how run down they were. The chairs were just hard. The floor, the carpet was greasy ... and horrible looking. (C. Tape #21, p. 4)

Restatement: So basic appearance of the restaurant. (G, Tape #21, p. 4)

Once you get to the top of the club you become like [a] General Manager where you
[are] still gonna have a board ... and all the members [will] still always be your boss.
 (C. Tape #6, p. 15)

Restatement: Decisions can be overridden by someone else. (M, Tape #16. p. 15)
In the discussions/dialogues on the cases, the students tried to separate out the information immediately relevant to making a decision. They practiced true dialogue by restating certain concepts and asking if this is what the speaker meant. Restating their peer's comments permitted the students to become better listeners. They often wished that additional information had been available. Although they might have been using learned knowledge from other management classes, few specific sources were identified clearly. Neither did they often identify additional information that they could obtain from other sources, e.g. interviews with other managers and relevant literature that might apply. Credibility of sources also did not seem to be questioned. Each case seemed to be decided on information available in the printed material provided for the students.

Subject-matter knowledge.

Students believed they were well prepared in subject-matter knowledge. Most students had completed almost all the hospitality courses in their programs of study.

Students recalled and applied this previously learned subject-matter knowledge in their

justifications. In one class period, the instructor asked what laws management must comply with to prevent lawsuits or unemployment claims filed by employees terminated without justification. Students answered:

 OSHA, Sexual Harassment, Equal Employment Opportunity, and Americans with Disabilities Act. (L, M, B, E, Tape #2. p. 10)

In other instances, students applied human resource management knowledge about empowerment, job sharing, interview protocol, job descriptions, job specifications, and ethical business practices.

- As we discussed in class, empowering employees is challenging and gives employees hope of promotion. (J, Empowerment Extra Credit).
- Provide a flexible work arrangement like job sharing. Perhaps let the employees work some of the other positions, if qualified to do so. For instance, one of the coat girls wanted to be a hostess. (F, Final Exam)
- Make sure that each applicant is asked the same questions to prevent discrimination.
 Use job descriptions and job specifications to choose an applicant. (E. Quiz #2).
- It is not good business practice to let money not be accounted for. If you think that you are doing [close personal friends of the doctors] a favor [by not notifying them of their past due accounts], one day all those favors can backfire on you like we saw in the movie [shown in the class]. (L, Ethics Reaction Paper).

In an individual interview, a student indicated a source of additional subject-matter knowledge regarding the interview process for selection of employees.

• Basically, I can get this from [prerequisite course] where we talk about interviewing people [One of the interviewers] just establishes a guideline that he's gonna use in interviewing people, and he sticks to his guideline. (E, Interview #1, p. 5)

One person's application of subject-matter knowledge triggered others to suggest different applications. This showed students were willing to take seriously other's evidence and to consider it in determining actions to take. One student introduced the concept of decreasing employee turnover with this statement:

• Convince [the owner], she can decrease the [employee] turnover rate [and] that [this] might make more money. To decrease [the] turnover rate is to make employees happier. (E, Tape #21, p. 10)

The above comment led another student to suggest increasing customer turnover as a way to please customers:

• I think [one of the students in the class] kind of [suggested] if they have more employees serving instead of one server taking 10 tables ... [and] if they were able to turn [tables] a lot faster, maybe clean the tables faster and seat [walk-in customers], they can make more money, people can be a lot happier instead of waiting in the line. (C, Tape #21, p. 11)

When the instructor raised the issue of the cost (consequence) incurred by a shortage of staff in management, a possible decrease in productivity and a loss of business were introduced as evidence.

• Productivity is gonna drop if there's no one there to supervise that activity, and employees could be left on their own. (A. Tape #4, p. 4)

Another student commented about the possible decrease in quality:

- I think with what [one of the students in the class] said, quality might drop, and then
 you'll get customers who are angry, and you'll lose their business. (B. Tape #4, p. 4)
 Students acknowledged that as prospective managers they needed to know basic
 management principles. However, students did not take time to reaffirm what these
 principles were.
 - It's hard to remember a lot of things There's always support materials that you can look for ... in the library or in textbooks, but I think a lot of information [we use] comes from [prerequisite course]. If you don't ... have your notes from that class, then in a way you're kind of lost, I guess [But] a lot of basic information you really need to know [if] you are the manager. (F, Interview #1, p. 3)

 Work experience.

In addition to contrasting and comparing their work experiences with the case study information, students saw their previous work experiences as providing evidence in their

justifications. When the instructor asked what were the key responsibilities of front desk personnel, the concept of communication was introduced.

• You need to be able to communicate with [persons in] the departments like sales, food and beverage. If you've got a big function, you need to be able to coordinate [activities]. (F, Tape #5, p. 14)

In other instances, students applied what they had learned or experienced in the workplace as evidence.

- A bottle has a certain seal. Once the bottle is empty you're supposed to honestly ...discard [it] [When the] same bottle is used [again], that's the violation right there [of the liquor license]. (F, Tape #22, p. 14)
- Our managers were working 12 to 16 hours a day, and we were two managers understaffed at the time Their stress went right down to all the employees. (D. Tape #4, p. 3, 4).

Many students had background knowledge from working in the hospitality industry. However, one student felt inadequate because some students had more work experience than he did.

• I learned how to deal with people what might set them off or how to get more work out of them. Some students in class here, ... [have] a lot more management experience than I have. (E, Interview #1, p. 9)

According to the students, those who had more work experience than others in an area of the hospitality field were able to use evidence from that to argue with more conviction. Although information about the case studies was the same for all students, differences in work experience resulted in some students being more involved in the class discussions.

- Some students talk more because they have more work experience [in certain areas of the industry] and some don't because they don't have enough work experience. (D. Interview #2, p. 5, 8)
- There are a couple of people who dominate the conversation, but they seem to have a lot of experience in the field [so] they have a lot of input into [the discussion] I think a lot of people have in their hearts very, very strong opinions But I just like

to listen to what everyone says ... I think a lot of other people in the class have things to say, and they do say it at times, but they are just not as assertive. (I, Interview #1, p. 3, 4; Interview #2, p. 5)

In fact, students who were considered to be "experts" in a particular area of the hospitality industry often were asked to help clarify concerns or to assist in contributing information to inquiries/decisions. The following dialogue illustrates this point.

- I've never been a bartender, but are you made aware of that [Dramshop] law when you start? Do you know what it is? (L. Tape #20, p. 20)
- No, not at all. But I went through [training] at the ... [hotel] but there wasn't anything said about Dramshop. They gave us ethical ways to handle situations, but they didn't go over the legal issues. (B, Tape #20, p. 20)
 Personal experience.

However, students who had little work experience in the industry could make valuable contributions to the discussion by using their personal experiences in their justifications. One student's comment on whether there are shades of gray in enforcing an employee policy consistently illustrated the need to use common sense.

• If you're going to have a consistent policy, you have to have it ... [for] all employees If [an employee says his/her] child has to go to the hospital, then I would assume that you know you can ignore [the tardiness]. But if [one employee has] three blownout tires. ... or four grandmothers die in the last four days ... that would be kind of obvious [he/she was lying]. (J, Tape #20, p. 7. 8)

When students were discussing rigid service procedures required by some restaurants. one student described a personal experience his parents had.

 My parents went for dinner the server would not serve the meal until he/she could remove all the salads. My mother wanted [to eat the] salad with her meal, and the server tried several times to take away the salad and for some [unknown] reason the lights went out and when the lights came back, her salad was gone. (A. Tape #21. p. 8)

Another student reflected on what she had read in the news about a customer suing a fast food chain restaurant for the damage caused by its product.

• I heard that's not the appropriate temperature, ... because they had been warned before about the temperature of the coffee. (M, Tape #6, p. 10)

Students were asked in the individual interviews how they decided what they would do if they were in the situation described in the case study. In addition to case study information, they indicated they used previously learned subject-matter knowledge, work experiences, and personal experiences.

- Basically [I learned] from class experiences, experiences that I had in previous jobs,
 [prerequisite course], and other courses that I had where we ran into management
 problems. Just other classes in the university and things that I learned that you can
 apply that helps come to a solution. (E, Interview #1, p. 2, 3.)
- I form my opinions by the knowledge gained being at [the university] and listening to my instructors, listening to people around me, what people expect, what people are looking for. (M, Interview #1, p. 2, 3)
- I've been working in the hospitality industry for 10 years ... so I work from personal experiences. (A, Interview #1, p. 3)
- Maybe something that happened to me in my work place or [I was an] eye witness ... in another work place or [it happened to] one of my friends. (J. Interview #1, p. 2, 6)
- So I kind of use everything [prior knowledge, reading materials] and put it together and make a judgment. (F, Interview #1, p. 2)

Data showed that students were able to transfer evidence from subject-matter knowledge as well as their work and life experiences and apply them to situations in the case studies. However, there were times when this evidence was not enough. Some case study data were not detailed enough to provide all the information needed. Some students were not able to recall the detailed subject-matter knowledge needed. Work experiences were not always relevant to the problem in the case studies, and the amount of work experience individual students had varied. According to the students, their ability to critically think and reason through their solutions depended on two things. It depended on relevant information provided in the case study and the relevant knowledge available to them at the time. They did not see themselves seeking additional knowledge on their own before the discussion began.

Students realized that they needed to have evidence for their decisions. They saw the importance of understanding the total situation. Readily available subject-matter knowledge from previous courses as well as work and personal experiences were used. There was no evidence demonstrating the integration of knowledge and experience across cases or introducing additional sources of information.

Context/Time

To these students, critical thinking included generating alternatives and justification in context, often in a limited amount of time. On numerous occasions in class discussions, written documents, and individual interviews, students emphasized the importance of situational factors on their decisions.

- If the property is older compared to a new one, one may be computerized and the older one may not be, so there's going to have to be different things that you have to do. (L, Tape #5, p. 8)
- [Managers] recognize that the nature of conflicts vary from situation to situation, so we set some [general] guidelines to follow if a problem concerning cigarette smoke arises, [for example]. (M, Guidebook)
- If you're working in some place like a resort, everyone just hangs out If you're in ... a business workplace, like a phone company. ... it's more like a hierarchy of levels. (G, Tape #2, p. 19)
- It also depends on the regulations of the place. You know sometimes they don't allow managers to go out with regular employees after hours, off the property. (A. Tape #2. p. 19)

The importance of finding an immediate solution in a perceived short period of time was emphasized in many students' responses. The students believed that making a decision quickly would avoid the consequence of developing a more serious problem.

Once you have identified the conflict, try to get the upset guest away from it as soon
as possible. If non-smokers were seated in a smoking section and decide they can't
handle it, move them immediately. If you attend to their problems right away, they
will remember how the situation was handled and forget about the problems by the
end of the meal. (L, Guidebook)

- If [the customer] was there first and now if she wants to be moved, and if you don't help her out then you get to consider the repercussions that she can [create] as she passes the word on to the people when she leaves the restaurant saying bad things, and then you lose business. (B, Tape #10, p. 11)
- I think when you are actually put in ... [a] situation, you have to make snap decisions, so you don't have a lot of time to analyze like we are doing [in the classroom]. But I think everything we learned will come back, and [we] will apply it. (I. Interview #1. p. 3)

However, the students recognized a different aspect of time. The following excerpts confirmed that students knew that time often was needed to evaluate the situation, to organize their thoughts, and to make a long-term decision. Most decisions would have consequences for some time.

- Don't try to rush the evaluation. That is the most important part of the employer and employee relationship. (J, Performance Appraisal Extra Credit)
- Perhaps [the supervisor] can give [newly promoted employee] a little time off to reorganize his thoughts. (F, Motivation Film Reaction Paper)
- If there is [a] conflict between employees, ... [it] might take me a long time to figure [it] out ... I can't just make a snap decision, and say this is gonna be cured These people [are] gonna be here every day I will make the best decision and [a] snap decision if there is a problem in the establishment [needing it], but for something more long-term, I think [I will take longer]. (K, Interview #1, p. 2; Interview #2, p. 4) In the individual interviews, many students expressed their concern about the relationship of making decisions in the classroom and in the "real world."
 - [When] actually in the situation ... [you will] probably act differently than you would in a regular classroom situation. Hopefully, you'd be able to stand back and say OK this is ... the problem. I need to do this ... in order to rectify that problem. Most of the time probably [you] won't be able to do that cause you are in the heat of the moment. (J, Interview #1, p. 3)
 - A lot of things in the real world are things you [are] gonna have to take care of right there at that time. You can talk about it, but who knows what you'll really be doing

till you are in that situation Usually a lot of the decisions that I had to make are on-the-spot decisions, and when we were busy and in the middle of rush But if we have more time to think, [then we'll] find input from other people, see what they think, and have them do what they can. (D, Interview #1, p. 5)

Students also argued for the use of their "gut instinct" in response to problems requiring immediate decisions. They used their instinct to meet the pressure of time constraints in their decisions. They trusted their own instincts to make the decisions needed. In fact, at least one student believed that good managers were born not made. You could not be taught to be a good manager.

- I'm in a situation. [and] it calls for an immediate decision. Usually I just depend on my gut instinct. [If] you have a little bit of length of time to make a decision. ... I still go with my gut instinct, but ... I would use additional resources or text books or ... secondary information. (F, Interview #1, p. 3)
- I solve them as fast as [I can] so that everybody is happy ... Say if it is [a] small size problem ... I do rely on instinct. Just do it ... Throughout the years, I've just been able to solve problems on my own because ... I think on how [my manager would] go about it, and I know how I go about it, and I will throw it out there and solve it ... You can't be taught to be a manager. You are born to be a manager If you are [a] true manager, your instinct should be right, whatever decision you decided to choose. (C. Interview #1, p. 5, 6; Interview #2&3, p. 3, 4)
- We all have in our minds what we think is right or wrong, so I'd probably use that, because someone else might think in a different way There is [a] little voice inside everybody intuition is very personal and internal. (K, Interview #2, p. 4; Interview #4, p. 1)

Concern for the situation and time confirmed that critical thinking for these students was contextual (Warren, 1988). Critical thinking occurs within conceptual frameworks of the given situations. Students showed confidence in their own abilities to manage the future situations they would face. They felt comfortable relying on their "gut instinct" to make decisions. They did not seem to realize that their personal beliefs, values, and ethics would

be embedded in their "gut instinct." Being willing to examine their different individual "gut instincts" as a group would illustrate the extent of their critical spirit.

The students' decision making process was sensitive to context of the situation (Lipman, 1988a), but they believed many of their managerial decisions would have to be made quickly. They pointed out that many hospitality-related problems especially at the supervisory or middle-management level required a decision on the spot, whereas in the classroom there was enough time to analyze the problem. When they were in the classroom, there was little urgency because the atmosphere was relaxed, and they were among their peers. They did not reflect on the basis of these quick decisions but felt that each person would have to deal with them in his or her own way. The closest literature on critical thinking that deals with these types of decisions is in the discussion of intuition and insight as complementary to the reasoning skills of the critical thinking process (Walters, 1990). But the sources of intuition and insight could be explored in this course as part of the critical thinking process.

Critical Spirit

A critical thinking disposition is the tendency to use one's critical thinking skills (Facione et al., 1995). Having a disposition to use critical thinking skills is analogous to having a critical spirit (Norris, 1985). According to Norris (1985), "The critical spirit requires one to think critically about all aspects of life [case study], to think critically about one's own thinking [as a manager], and to act on the basis of what one has considered [decision] when using critical thinking skills" (p. 44). Therefore, a critical thinker with a critical spirit has these characteristics - independence of mind, open-mindedness, wholeheartedness, intellectual responsibility, and respect for others [empathy] (Oxman-Michelli, 1992).

Elements of Critical Disposition

Two of these elements of critical disposition, empathy and open-mindedness, were broad themes found in the data.

Empathy.

One element of a critical disposition is respect for others "in terms of sensitivity, empathy, fairmindedness, readiness to listen, and willingness to consider the others' points of view" (Oxman-Michelli, 1992, p. 6). Empathy involves "the ability accurately to perceive and comprehend the thoughts, feelings, and motives of the others to the degree that one can make inferences and predictions consonant with those of the other, while remaining oneself" (Gallo, 1989, p. 101). Showing empathy is an important disposition of being a critical thinker.

Students' empathy was identified by their acknowledgement of the importance of listening and showing compassion and concern.

- I think [the supervisor] really needs to listen and try to understand [newly promoted employee's] ideas. (I, Motivation Film Reaction Paper)
- An attitude that reflects concern and compassion will help decrease turnover and increase morale. (E. Final Exam)
- I wouldn't want to see managers who have been with the company so long lose their retirement, their benefits, or their job. (E, Ethics Reaction Paper)

In suggesting ways to show consideration for an older employee, one student wrote:

Help delegate some of the workload to make the retiring persons feel less bogged
down by their jobs. Not too much work, just enough to make the persons feel that
someone empathizes with their position in life and that they are cared about also
make them feel some respect for putting in good years with the business. (M.
Midterm Exam)

In one instance, a student handled a conflict between an employee and a customer by looking at both sides sympathetically.

If you go ahead and seat [the complaining customer when] he's already upset, you ...
upset others because they're [in the restaurant] first.... [You have] to explain the
situation [to the complaining customer] and [say] "there are people ahead of you."
(B. Tape #10, p. 13)

Students empathized with characters in the case studies by reflecting on their expectations for people in these situations. They also tried to put themselves in the shoes of these characters.

- [Managers need to] relieve stress of employees. By having a separate staff come in for late night shows, you can decrease stress ... [from] working such long hours

 This is stressful, especially for college students who have class the next day. (G. Final Exam)
- I try to put myself in the case ...like if I was the manager, what will I do? Or if I was the employee, what will I do? (L, Interview #1, p. 2)
- I tried to put myself in the position of ... protagonist and be fair, equal, be in their place and decide what I will do.... If there is some disturbance between two employees, I try to get a clear picture of both of their sides and the events that led to the disturbances [and] whether or not they know that it was [the] wrong thing to do... You can't treat two employees [differently] who do the same thing. (H. Interview #1, p. 2, 6; Interview #3, p. 3)

Open-mindedness.

Another element of critical disposition is open-mindedness "in the sense of alert curiosity, attentiveness, the spontaneous outreaching for alternative perspectives, intellectual flexibility and the willingness to suspend judgment" (Oxman-Michelli, 1992, p. 6). Open-mindedness is a tendency to be tolerant of divergent views and sensitive to one's own biases (Facione & Facione, 1992; Facione et al., 1995).

Students acknowledged the importance of looking at both sides of an issue. They advocated the need for open-mindedness.

- Any discussion should be handled with an open mind and a calm disposition by the manager. (K, Performance Appraisal Extra Credit)
- [The supervisor] should be open to suggestions from [the newly promoted employee, who] obviously knows how to do the job but needs specification. (J. Motivation Film Reaction Paper)
- As a prospective manager, I should keep an open mind. People like [the managers in the case] who don't care to listen to another viewpoint, or think their way [is] the

right way are the reason ...a lot of people quit their jobs and ...customers don't come back. (E, Midterm Exam)

- I am pretty flexible as to like listening to other people and trying not to be a stubborn person. I like learning from others. (G, Interview #1, p. 8; Interview #3, p.1)
- But if you are open to other people's ideas then you will get respect from people, and people will respect you when you offer your opinion or suggestions. (B. Interview #1, p. 8, 9)

Students not only advocated open mindedness but also practiced it. Students were not afraid to admit their limitations in front of others.

• I've never been a manager. I know that sometimes I get a little bit of a temper, but I can't see myself degrading someone and yelling at [him/her] I've yelled at people before, sure, but I think that I will have a sense of professionalism about me, and I will not allow myself to do that [on the job]. (M, Tape #20, p. 5)

They also were not afraid to admit their mistakes. One student complained that there was no resume showing the job experiences, but when others pointed out that there was a resume, the student right away admitted her mistake.

• Yes, he did say [something] about a resume. (M, Tape #7, p. 12)

In summary, being open-minded (Ennis, 1991; Facione & Facione, 1992) allows critical thinkers to be tolerant of divergent views and fair-minded (Siegel, 1992) in their evaluations. Some students in this class appreciated and recognized differing points of view as opportunities and challenges. They put themselves in another's shoes to sympathetically explore another point of view. Being sensitive to and listening to others points of view: taking turns in the discussion: showing compassion, concern and empathy; and being open minded, all are part of the critical spirit necessary for good critical thinking.

Influences on Critical Disposition

Influences on the dispositions of critical thinkers are also important to consider. Five of these influences on critical disposition (embedded assumptions, beliefs, values, personal ethics, and norms of leadership) were broad themes found in the data.

Embedded assumptions.

Considering embedded assumptions is one aspect of critical thinking. An embedded assumption is an assumed position that is held deep down in a person's mind. From this position the individual generates a frame of reference through which he/she perceives, thinks. or judges. This frame of reference is often the taken-for-granted base for a particular decision. Candy (1990) noted that each person has a guide to living that is a repository of what one has learned, what one believes, and how one views oneself. This is based on Kelly's (1955) argument that people's psychological processes are channeled by the ways in which they anticipate events. According to Brookfield (1987), "thinking critically involves our recognizing the assumptions underlying our beliefs and behaviors. It means we can give justifications for our ideas and our actions. Most important, perhaps, it means we try to judge the rationality of these justifications" (p. 13). Critical thinking emphasizes the importance of recognizing one's assumptions (underlying beliefs, biases, values, personal ethics), justifying them, and determining if one's assumptions are still valid.

The following statements illustrated the existence of students' embedded assumptions.

- I think a party like this [on] New Year's Eve should tell you it's going to get a little out of hand ... 95% of any party I've ever been to on New Year's Eve, whether it be a dinner party or a party with people our age, a social party, they like to have a good time no matter how old they are. (F. Tape #20, p. 18)
- We were assuming that [the head bartender] is [serving low quality liquor as high quality, brand-named liquor] just because he is the one in charge of purchasing. We don't know that for [a] fact. It could be another bartender. (G. Tape #22, p. 5)
 Beliefs.

A person's beliefs are often embedded in assumptions. Responses like the following illustrate students' reflections on their beliefs.

- You've got to stand up for what you think [is] right. (C, Tape #6, p. 12)
- It's like a judgement call. Choose what you think can achieve the best results ... It is all based on your own personal values and beliefs and that is not gonna be the same for everybody. I value something more than somebody else does. Then I am gonna

pick a different role than somebody else chooses. Opinions are just what I think and what I believe is the best way. You get [values and beliefs] from the way you grow up, the way your life was with your parents and siblings, relationships you have with people. Add things as you go along. (B, Interview #2, p. 4)

Students discussed the influences of their backgrounds and experiences on their thinking. These influenced their perspectives and how they made decisions.

- We find [ourselves] looking at [some things] more as [hospitality management] students You think back. You've seen how in these videos [shown in the class] a lot of people just go in [the restaurant] and eat. [But you] sit under a ventilation system [and see] dust around the ceiling right above where you are eating. (C, Tape #21, p. 15, 16)
- [The manager] might become biased against upper management if employees have
 had things to say about [upper management]. This might create conflict between
 management and him [Upper management] may not believe in participatory
 management and getting feedback from employees. (J. Midterm Exam)
 Values.

The data indicate that students' decisions were influenced by their values, e.g. their work ethic. They were proud of their profession and had their own ideas of professionalism related to it.

- If it was me, and I was proud of my job and they took the responsibility away from me, that would make me really upset and really feel like I have done something bad. But then, it kind of depends on how persons see their job. Its just a job or its just bartending. Maybe they don't care. (L, Tape #22. p. 11).
- To be quite honest, if I'm forced to hire somebody who did not deserve a job, I probably would try to find another job, just because I do not feel that I should compromise my moral or ethic[al standards] to do something wrong for somebody else. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 2)

Personal ethics.

A number of case studies contained problems involving ethical factors. The students recognized that personal ethics were important but were not always sure how they should

deal with personal ethics.

- You can have two different [situations] and both of them unethical to do, but one of them may make sense to go ahead and do ... [and the] other one may [be] completely unethical. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 2).
- I never like a cut and dry person [someone who sees things as black or white]. I like to say that ... I am [a] moral[ly] outstanding person, but I think that I look at every situation differently. (G, Interview #2, p. 2).
- The company should recognize that each person may have a moral code that they follow which may differ from others. (M, Ethic Reaction Paper)
- I think everyone has a different degree of what [he/she considers to be] ethical and what is not just kind of depends on how you grow up and how much of a conscience you have. (I, Interview #2, p. 3).

Students generally declared they would never do unethical things for their personal gain. However, one student admitted that he might as long as it was nothing big, nobody would find out, and it would not hurt his company and other people.

- If a company gives us a copy machine to use along with the copying supplies and it's for the company and it's not my personal gain, then I think its moral and OK But for my personal gain, that's not right. (K. Interview #3, p. 3)
- If I do not do what is right, then it will only hurt my chances of getting a promotion or a job with another company. They can tell what you have done I certainly would not offer [a] favor to anybody, and I am not going to accept [favors] from anybody A favor is to buy me off I would not accept anything for me personally. If it's something for the business, then I do not see it as a favor. [like if] it is a promotional effort [that I can use at my place of business]. (B, Interview #2, p. 2, 3)
- I wouldn't do it if its going to hurt somebody or ... the company, or ... [the] reputation of the company But if it was maybe to benefit ... me that nobody finds out, maybe nothing big, its not going to affect anything like the business or people. But, if it is just something smaller and just affects only me, then maybe. (C, Interview #2&3, p. 2)

However, students' responses changed when they perceived their jobs were on the line. The following comments illustrate this.

- [The ethical decision] always comes down to whether it comes between you and your job[If this were the] only job I could find or the best job I could ever have ... [it] might persuade me to do what other people tell me to do or maybe not stand by what I think. It just depends on how desperate the situation is. If I know I can get another job, or this is not worth it for me to deal with this, I would give it upYou don't want a dumb little thing ... [to be] the reason that you leave. (K, Interview #3, p. 3)
- If its something [that could] get me into trouble ... it's there but you don't address it ... it won't bother you. I [would] just leave it like that Maybe I can't do anything about it. If [there is] something I could do about it, I'll obviously try. I don't know how hard it is to get a job, [to] quit one job and get another job. I really don't want to do that. (E, Interview #2, p. 7, 8)
- It depends on the chances [of] you being caught! ... [and] how serious it is If I know I could get fired for it if someone finds out, I wouldn't do it If they weren't going to fire me or arrest [me], then I probably will do it just because I'd say that they told me to do it If it was my job on the line, I'm sure maybe I would ... leave and get another job. (C, Interview #2&3, p. 2)

Students also pointed out they would decide differently depending on whether the person pressuring them to do something unethical was their colleague or their superior. As long as the decision was for them to make by themselves, they would make an ethical decision and if it affected others, they would consult upper management. However, if the pressure to do something unethical came from a superior, then they had to consider whether their job was worth compromising their personal ethics or values.

- Still you know about the Dramshop laws, and even though your supervisor told you
 not to follow [policies on serving alcohol], you have an obligation to do it lawfully....
 so even having him write something down doesn't protect you from legal action. (H.
 Tape #20, p. 20)
- [My decision] depends on if they were a direct supervisor of mine or ... [not]. If this decision is mine and mine only, then I'm not gonna listen to them because [its] none

- of their affair, but if it was part of their business, then yes, I would obviously listen to them. (M, Interview #2, p. 3)
- If I'm being pressured by other people on the same level to do something unethical, I have to take that to upper management, to [the] GM or my manager [Because] in the future, it can hurt my career or hurt what I want to do. I just don't feel that anybody should compromise their own values or morals on ethical issues for other people ... If [you are in] upper-level management, then you have to sit down and look at your job and decide if its worth compromising your own morals I'm [a] very honest person in theory, and I go by my own morals and values and ... if I'm being pressured to do something that is wrong, I have to seriously consider looking for a different job. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 2)

Norms of leadership.

The students also used their concept of good leadership in making their decisions. For these students, their concept of an effective manager was influenced by managers they had seen and known. The following quotations demonstrate that students already had accepted certain characteristics as being required of an effective manager or leader.

- I think ... part of a manager's job is to be flexible, to be there if needed,... whether [he/she is] manager on duty or not If the [number of] people on staff for the weekend was not sufficient enough to cover it, ... you can't just say sorry, my vacation time Your supervisors can take away your vacation time, no matter what level you are in the organization. (H, Tape #22, p. 22)
- He is responsible for all operations you're the GM of the hotel ... you need to know what's going on and if something is not being taken care of, you need to take care of it. (M, Tape #22, p. 22, 23)
- [A GM] should be seen in public. (C, Tape #22, p. 24)

The above quotes acknowledge the influence of students' embedded assumptions (beliefs, values, personal ethics) and accepted norms of leadership on their decision making. Some students recognized their own embedded assumptions and honestly faced their personal beliefs and values but did little to question these embedded assumptions by comparing them to one's different from their own. They acknowledged that their values were

a part of their upbringing, but did not acknowledge the homogeneity of their classmates and that a more diverse population with different values and beliefs might be experienced in future situations. Their valuing of a work ethic and the accepted characteristics needed to be a general manager were consistent with the characteristics they admired in their best bosses.

Personal ethics influenced these students' decisions. Johnson (2001) acknowledged the fine line between relationship building for the company and inappropriate influence on business decisions. If the company they belong to did not already have restrictive gift policies, the students in this study would handle ethical issues concerning accepting gifts at their own discretions. But dialogue involving ethics is not just subjective discussion where all personal opinions are right. Habermas (1990) argues for the development of universal principles (around such concepts as truth, freedom, and justice) through dialogue. In order for a principle to be valid, "the side effect of its general observance for the satisfaction of each person's particular interests must be acceptable to all" (p. 197). Dialogues on ethical behavior would promote responsible thinking, that is, where every decision would be considered in the light of the effects on all involved. As in other rational arguments, persuasion with sound reasons supported by credible evidence would be used in choosing one decision over another.

Reason Assessment

According to Siegel (1988), "The critical thinker must be able to assess reasons and their ability to warrant beliefs, claims and actions properly. Therefore, the critical thinker must have a good understanding of and the ability to utilize, both subject-specific and subject-neutral (logical) principles governing the assessment of reasons. A critical thinker is a person who can act, assess claims, and make judgments on the basis of reasons, and who understands and conforms to principles governing the evaluation of the force of those reasons" (p. 38).

Critical thinkers recognize that some reasons are better than others. "Reasons are defined as beliefs, evidence, metaphors, analogies, and other statements offered to justify conclusions" (Browne & Keeley, 1994, p. 21-22). Credible sources are used to test the soundness of these reasons. Credible sources include verifiable facts, experts in the subject

matter, and sound documented research. Using more than one of these sources increases the credibility of the reasons used for the decision made. The data showed limited evidence that students assessed reasons given for a decision. However, they challenged others' ideas and acknowledged different ways to justify decisions.

Challenging Justifications

Challenges allowed the students to analyze the justification (reasoning) of others. Challenges helped facilitate dialogical thinking during classroom discussions. According to Paul (1987), dialogical thinking insists that students help each other argue for and against every point of view, decision, or belief and take seriously each point of view. Students challenged each others' statements as well as those of the instructor.

The suggestion that a club's general manager should occasionally make spot checks to see that the club's policy of ordering and purchasing alcohol was followed drew this challenge:

- How do you know [the GM] is not the one though? You don't know for [a] fact that
 she is not the one that's ordering the stuff and making it illegal. (D, Tape #22, p. 7).
 The instructor's question of whether to terminate the manager on duty for not preventing
 overly-intoxicated guests from leaving the event was challenged this way:
- But who is to say that if [the banquet manager] were there that she could have stopped all those guests from leaving? ... Your presence alone doesn't secure that nothing will happen. It depends on whether or not a banquet manager or assistant manager has to attend all of the functions for the whole time. (H, Tape #20. p. 24) In another instance, the instructor discussed negative aspects of individual output-based reward systems, such as reaching a plateau and high administrative costs of tracking output rates. A student raised this question:
 - What happens when [my partner] can have five extra rooms, but I would do as good
 job but there are only four more extra [rooms] left? Then its not really fair. (L, Tape
 #23, p. 13)

Earlier when the instructor stated that people were motivated not only by financial rewards but also by opportunity to learn different things, the scenario of risks involved for the employees was raised:

• What happens when someone gives it their all? [But] all along they wanted to bring someone in from the outside to do this job. (M, Tape #4, p. 9)

Acknowledging Differences

Students used different ways to justify their decisions. They sometimes arrived at the same conclusion but justified it differently. In the following exchange, both students decided not to provide as much alcohol as the customers wanted but used different ways to justify their decision.

- Bartenders should know that if ... you're serving this guy and he already had five drinks...how [drunk] would you be right now? So you just think about your own situation and basically just start cutting him off. (C, Tape #20, p. 17)
- You can't provide as much alcohol [as customers want] because you know people
 could potentially get out of hand because of last year's experience. I think they
 should cut back the alcohol. (M, Tape #20, p. 17)

Students also compared and contrasted similarities and differences in case study information to their own experiences. They were trying to find relationships between the case situation and what they had experienced.

- He didn't show a lot of emotion [during the interview] and to me that may be bad in some part of your life, basically among your family [members] ... but when you are interviewing maybe if you don't show emotion maybe that's a good thing. (E. Interview #1, p. 5).
- I worked for two different general managers and one ... let everyone else do
 everything And the other one let everyone else do [their jobs] but, if needed, then
 he would step in. I think that is the best manager [The GM made the mistake]
 because he probably scheduled these people [for vacation at] the same time [as the
 event] ... but he should step in! (G, Tape #22, p. 25)
- If you're a restaurant manager you're not going to know how to cook something at the exact temperature, ... but you do have people who do know how to do it If you don't know exactly how to [prepare the resume], you find somebody who can, and you're just an overseer to make sure that everything works all together, which is why you need communication skills. (G, Tape #5, p. 16)

- Both expect a lot from their employees. [One manager] won't listen to the suggestions [but the other manager] encourages them. (K, Midterm Exam)
- [I] think to myself, "what if"? and try to come up with answers ... The cases don't give you what happens in real life ... you have to draw your own conclusion ... I compare and contrast ... to figure out which person is the guilty party ... You are looking at all [the] facts and try to come up with the verdict. (K, Interview #3, p. 4)

The following evidence illustrates that students were listening to their peers or instructor during the case discussions. They reflected on what they heard during these classroom experiences and expanded on that by providing examples and justifications or determining possible consequences of the decisions and actions. One student suggested:

• If you fill out the order forms, you usually have to sign them for whoever is ordering and maybe its a kind of evidence you could use. (E, Tape #22, p. 7)

Another student reflected and expanded on this situation with an explicit example:

• If you look at the order form that says [brand name] gin instead of [another brand name] then you know whoever is ordering is the one who is screwing everything up, and he is doing it on purpose. (D, Tape #22, p. 8)

In one class period, the instructor explained that many middle-management positions are being eliminated. A student reflected on the evidence the instructor provided earlier, and added:

• [This means] a lot more managers are taking on more responsibilities ... like what you say, they are taking away middle management and empowering the lower-level people to do [the work]. (G, Tape #2, p. 11)

At another point, a student made the statement and another student projected consequences.

- People who are doing 150% will quit doing that, figuring, "Oh! I could just make my
 job easier if I just come in, punch in, punch out. I'll get the same raise." (L, Tape
 #11, p. 8)
- They would either quit or their productivity will start to drop. (A, Tape #11, p. 8).

 The students' discussions focussed primarily on decisions made, not on the process

of making them. In most instances they did not assess justifications (reasons given), but were willing to end the discussion by saying, "there are no right or wrong answers."

Summary for Research Question One

Research question one was, "How do hospitality students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?" Qualitative data from one class of 13 students in fall of 1995 are presented as 14 broad themes organized by three components of the critical thinking process (information/knowledge, critical spirit, and reason assessment).

Using evidence such as case study information, subject matter knowledge, work experience, and personal experience to justify a decision, as well as asking for more information or clarification all illustrate use of the critical thinking process by these students. Students practiced some self-reflection on their limitations by not being afraid to ask for additional information or clarification from their classmates. They sometimes arrived at the same decision or conclusion about the case by justifying the decision in different ways. They used the similarities and differences between their work and life experiences in analyzing the case study problem situations. Students listened to their peers or instructor during the case discussions. This allowed them to restate the idea to clarify what they heard or to expand the idea by providing examples and justifications. They also determined possible consequences for their decisions and actions; they practiced what Lipman (1988a) called responsible thinking.

The major part of students' decision making was based on information provided in the case studies with occasional application of work experience and subject-matter knowledge. There was little evidence that students assessed the credibility of sources or used printed information sources. Students rarely quoted additional information from other sources as evidence in their discussions. Rules, regulations, and policies related to the hospitality industry change over time. Therefore, students are challenged to keep current with hospitality industry issues. When asked in the individual interviews how to keep up with the changes, students acknowledged they needed to read newspapers, newsletters from corporate headquarters, magazines, periodicals, trade journals; listen and watch news; talk with

industry people and legislators; and listen to customers, co-workers, and employees. They also suggested keeping up with new laws related to health, safety, and changes in social situations; working as interns; being involved in professional clubs and associations; and attending seminars, information sessions, and continuing education classes. Students knew where to get additional information if needed. However, they did not appear to use these information sources to provide credible evidence in their justification of decisions.

According to the students, "answers are not fixed and correct" in the "real world."

The students failed to recognize that the process of arriving at answers, not just the answers themselves, is an important part of critical thinking. They claimed they knew how to handle actual problems in the "real world," but evidence to verify this was not convincing. They seemed to be against the idea that actions should be taken according to theoretical principles in textbooks. They pointed out the importance of sensitivity to the context. The students did not understand that management principles are applied within particular contexts. The application of management principles may lead to different decisions in different situations.

Because the dialogue focused on the decision and not the process of critical thinking, some students did not realize that simulated experiences in the classroom (case study discussion) are not meant to give particular answers for real-life situations. Dialogue is meant to provide experiences in which students can practice their critical thinking skills in making decisions. This practice should help students apply a reservoir of knowledge, insight, and skills, such as communication, later in real life. Hopefully, they will call on these skills as they resolve problems in different contexts on the job.

Although some students felt inadequate to apply their limited work experience in case study discussions, many were able to successfully participate in the discussions by using their personal experiences. As viewed by the students, the amount of work experience a student had seemed to influence the credibility of the student's input. The students seemed to evaluate work experience only in terms of amount, not in terms of quality. They did not evaluate that experience in light of management theory. "Book" knowledge (such as management principles) combined with personal knowledge and skills (such as experience and intuition) are essential to good decision making. The decisions will always be made in context whether inside or outside the classroom. The students admitted formal knowledge

learned in the classroom did help, and they would use what they remembered as a guide to apply to a problem/issue.

Students practiced one of the critical thinking dispositions, empathy, by listening. showing compassion and concern, looking at both sides sympathetically, and putting themselves in the shoes of others. They showed open-mindedness by being open to the divergent views of their classmates and admitting their own limitations and mistakes. Student's decision making was influenced by embedded assumptions (underlying beliefs, values, and personal ethics) as well as accepted norms of leadership. However, there was little evidence of students' questioning differences in their own or others' assumptions.

The students recognized that personal ethics influenced their decisions. However, some were ambivalent about stating their own ethical stance. This was particularly evident when ethical situations were introduced by individuals at different levels of authority in the organization. If someone did identify an ethical stance it was not discussed or questioned further.

Analysis of decisions or points of view was done by challenging the reasoning of others. Students had little difficulty identifying problem statements and generating alternative solutions/decisions/points of view with justifications. Reason assessment is defined as the ability and skill to evaluate reasons, claims, and arguments. The students in this study justified (gave reasons for) their decisions. But the reason assessment component of critical thinking, where claims (justifications) are evaluated, was weak. Reason assessment was found in the occasional challenging of others' justifications of their decisions and in acknowledging differences in their justifications. However, evaluating the merits of these justifications would indicate reflective thinking where some claims (justifications) are judged more plausible than others (King & Kitchener, 1994).

A major focus of the cause was finding alternative solutions and making the decision itself. The process of arriving at a solution/decision and how the critical thinking process might be useful when making future decisions in the "real world" could enhance student learning in this course. The hectic pace of student's lives and focus on their careers as well as the risks involved in questioning the status quo, can prevent some students from in-depth critical thought (Shor, 1992). Students did not see/accept that how they justified their point

of view was important to convince the audience/client of their decision and to show accountability for their decisions. In the real world, justifying their decisions, convincing their clients, and showing accountability for their decisions, all are expected of managers. When students are stimulated with explicit "real world" examples and coached to present convincing arguments with sound reasons, they will be prepared to exhibit accountability in the "real world." According to Brookfield (1991), educators and students can obtain important benefits from practicing the critical thinking process in the safe environment of their classroom. This practice avoids the negative consequences that might be experienced in the "real world" as a result of the decisions made.

Classroom Environment/Culture

The second research question in this inquiry was: "What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the critical thinking process by hospitality students?"

Qualitative data are presented from one management classroom. All 13 students in the class participated in the research during the fall of 1995. In the interviews, students were asked questions about the classroom culture. Themes from this research identified classroom environment/culture as a set of physical (e.g. seating arrangement) and emotional or social (e.g. students' relationship to each other, instructor's interaction with the students) components that class members share.

This inquiry concentrated on the students' perspectives and perceptions related to the research question. Some of the responses will have to be evaluated by the course instructor for compatibility with the course objectives. Transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom (T), written documents (W), and especially transcripts of individual interviews (I) were analyzed. Additional information came from journals (J) written by the researcher and her research assistant. Seven themes about aspects of classroom environment/culture that affected the critical thinking process of students emerged and are shown in Table 2. In keeping with the nature of qualitative research, the presentation and discussion of the data emphasize the thick description of the themes, and do not quantify the data.

Table 2

Classroom Environment/Culture that Affected the Critical Thinking Process of Students

Theme	Tª	Sou W ^b	rce I ^c	J ^đ
Classroom seating ^e		X		X
Makeup of the group ^g			X	
Organization of the class ^g			X	
Preparation by students ^f			X	X
Cooperation among students ^e	X	X	X	X
Expression of differences ^g			X	X
Role of instructor ^e			X	X

^aT = Transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom. ^bW = Written documents (essay exams, quizzes, reaction papers, guidebook, extra credit assignments). ^cI = Transcripts of individual interviews. ^dJ = Journals written by the researcher and research assistant. ^cHelp. ^fHindrance. ^gBoth help and hindrance.

Classroom Seating

The classroom seating arrangement was selected to facilitate discussion of the case studies and data collection. The U-shaped configuration allowed the students to see each other and the instructor and to talk back and forth, as well as to view videotapes and presentations. The instructor stood or sat at table within the U and walked inside and outside of the U, during the class time.

One student suggested a square or circular seating arrangement that would include the instructor at the same level as the students. According to the student, this would facilitate better discussion because students would have the same level of eye contact with the instructor and each other. However, the instructor (Interview) believed students would still view her as an instructor rather than as one of the participants in the discussion. The confidentiality of evaluation by the instructor of the students as they participated in the discussion also had to be considered. This suggested arrangement also might pose a challenge when the instructor wanted to use a TV/VCR, overhead projector, or chalkboard (Researcher's Journal).

In the traditional classroom, with seats in rows, students would have had to turn around to see each other as they discussed a case study. They liked being able to feel connected to each other. The seating arrangement helped them feel like they were in a setting like the one they might experience on the job.

- It is good to be able to look at everybody, [and not at] the back of somebody's head ... when they are talking. (G, Interview #1, p. 7)
- We need to see everybody and its close enough together that you kind of feel like a small unit like you are having a meeting ... In big hotels you have a big meeting table and everybody sits around [it] ... so its kind of the same atmosphere. (F, Interview #1, p. 5)

Students thought eye contact with the person talking showed that they were listening to what was being said. They looked directly at the person, whether a fellow student or the instructor, when they responded (Researcher's Journal). One student pointed out that having eye contact was part of communication. A second student pointed out that having eye contact was part of being able to interpret another person's body language.

- To be able to see who is speaking ... even if you don't agree with that person, you can look and say, 'Well, I don't agree with what you say.' I can see that person face to face as far as you need that for communication. (F, Interview #1, p. 5)
- People communicate things with their bodies ... I could close my eyes and listen,
 [but] you can't see if people are saying something they really feel. (K, Interview #2,
 p. 5)

Make-up of the Group

The characteristics and personalities of participants affected classroom dialogue. Most of the students indicated that usually nothing held them back from saying what they wanted to say during the case study discussions. However, some students would hold back if others became defensive. Most were willing to reflect on and rethink their position during and after the discussion.

- I will stop saying, though, if I feel that I'm wrong I need to rethink what I said and I'll stop and I'll think about it, and then I'll say something after I learn from what they said. (G, Interview #1, p. 7)
- I think there is too much peer pressure in the group We either agree or disagree, but we don't keep the conversation [going] and we don't debate the issue. I think people are nervous, myself included ... about giving a wrong answer or being ridiculed for an answer, so that prevents people from saying things. That's why [the instructor] often has to lead us along ... you don't want to contradict your friends go against them ... make fun of them But in this class, it seems that if you contradict someone or catch them on something they said, they get really defensive. (H, Interview #1, p. 3, 4; Interview #2, p. 4; Interview #3, p.1).
- If they are shy they probably aren't [going to play devil's advocates]. Maybe they are thinking they are going against the crowd. ... Maybe some think they don't fit into the group Some people are more assertive or more of an outgoing personality than others, and [others] just kind of sit back and wait till [the instructor] asks them a question maybe the student who thinks someone is dominating the class also

shows that they are not saying much at all. (B, Interview #1, p. 7; Interview #2, p. 6. 7; Interview #3, p. 3)

Others defended their way of participating in the case study discussions. Some students preferred to be called on and answer specific questions. Both students and the instructor (Interview) suggested that students were so accustomed to passive learning that some of them felt a little awkward participating in a classroom dialogue. Some students opted to keep quiet until they were sure what the answer should be. The instructor (Interview) pointed out that some students "put a lot of thought into what they are going to say" and "self evaluation of their own answers" resulted in their decision not to contribute to the discussion (p. 1, 5, 6). But some students still believed everyone should participate to share their thoughts.

- If you are more outgoing you tend to respond quicker I had to be more or less called on to answer and sometimes other students will say exactly what I'm going to say so ... I'm ending up saying [nothing]. If [it] is more casual, not in the classroom setting, then I could probably react quicker. [In the classroom,] you want to come up with the correct answer.... I'm not gonna say till I ... figure it out in my head. (A. Interview #1, p. 4, 5; Interview #2, p. 6; Interview #3, p. 4)
- I don't consider myself a shy person but [I'm not] completely outgoing either
 more of a 'raise your hand and be called on' type of a person from kindergarten
 through high school you raised your hand and you're called on.... I feel kind of
 awkward speaking out certain people do dominate and talk so a lot of time I got
 tons of ideas in my head but ... they just started blurting everything out, so there go
 all my ideas Its just a matter of getting used to a different way of approaching it. I
 guess. (F, Interview #1, p. 4)
- I have a lot of strong opinions, as everybody knows. I don't see how everyone could sit in class and not express those [opinions] I think everybody should be participating cause we're all going to be professionals very soon. We need to know each and everyone's thoughts. (M, Interview #2, p. 3)

 According to the students, the classroom atmosphere was relaxed.

• I can't speak for everybody, but I'm not sure anybody in the class feels threatened

The atmosphere is [safe] enough that everybody could say something and ...[others] will not jump on their backs or something. I think it is pretty relaxed. (K, Interview #1, p. 4)

Organization of the Class

Students offered their thoughts on how to improve discussion. They suggested calling on students who did not participate much, asking students to elaborate more on issues, having more group case presentations, having in-depth written assignments, and having students lead case study discussions.

- [The instructor] should pick on people. Maybe more people will read the case and think about the case harder and want to talk cause if you pick on [different students], they gonna be scared and read and study. If you [don't pick on anyone in particular] ... I may come in and read the last two minutes and [decide] 'Forget it. I don't read this one because I don't want to.' I won't talk then. (C, Interview #2&3, p. 7, 8)
- Students raising their hands kind of discourages ... group discussion This class is about hearing what other people have to say, what the instructor has to say. When you get to raising hands, it becomes less of a discussion and just a question and answer session. (B, Interview #3, p. 2)
- Maybe [the instructor] could call on and say 'Can you elaborate on that a little bit
 further?' and maybe I'll have a different point of view This group thing is a good
 idea [because to prepare for it] we got everyone involved and everybody had to talk.
 present, and get evaluated. (J, Interview #2, p. 5, 6)
- But as far as good participation from the class, I think [the group presentations are] a lot better than some discussions we have because they know they are being watched on how well they participate, and the group knows that they are getting evaluated on how they get the group to discuss. (J, Interview #3, p. 2)
- [The instructor can] have a little assignment about [a particular topic], discuss it in class, then have [the students] write related to what they talked about. (A, Interview #2, p. 6; Interview #3, p. 4)

- Maybe we should have more quizzes. I think the tests really tell whether you know what you are talking about or not ... into depth, ... how you feel about certain things The best thing is to see how people are thinking. (I, Interview #3, p. 1)
- Maybe have different people present the cases rather than [the instructor] trying to
 lead the discussion sort of forcefully. Try to initiate one [discussion]. Maybe get us
 [to] break case apart into different people speaking about different parts of it. (M,
 Interview #2, p. 3, 4)

Students also suggested debating controversial issues in order to improve students' involvement in the discussion although in previous episodes some students mentioned their discomfort of others becoming defensive.

- Maybe if we talked about more controversial issues ... If you encourage more
 [participation], not by raising your hand, but just by speaking out and interrupting.
 (H, Interview #I, p. 4)
- [The instructor] can possibly say write or put down your opinion on this Maybe you could pass them around so everybody can read everybody else's opinion. Then maybe as a class you can debate the subject as a whole. (F, Interview #2&3, p. 3. 4)

They did not mind when some student who had a supervisory position in the hospitality field spoke out as long as they learned something from it. One student suggested evaluating the participation more on content than frequency even though both content and frequency were evaluated. Another student preferred that the group focus on reason assessment when they reached consensus on a decision.

- [Points toward a grade should] not [be awarded] on how many times they speak but maybe on what the content is, what it [adds] to the discussion. I think that's what [the evaluation] should be based on. (L, Interview #2, p. 3, 4)
- For example, when we all agree we should fire person X or today when we say keep the guy, go with the consequences and take the risk. I think that would be the logical choice [instead of more debate] just more thoughts and feelings [regarding] why we pick that choice. (J, interview #1, p. 4)

Preparation by Students

Students viewed preparedness as an aspect of motivation. During some case discussions, some students kept quiet the whole class time and others could not retrieve case study information when asked by the instructor (Researcher's Journal). Students were expected "to apply theories they learned" in prerequisite classes while participating in the case discussions. They had the opportunity to "put themselves in the decision making role" of middle management and to see "how they could make changes" in particular case studies. They also had the opportunity to "see beyond what typically takes place" in the work place and to "look at situations more critically" (Instructor, Interview, p. 1-3). However, the classroom interaction did not meet the instructor's and some students' expectations because not all students were well prepared for discussion. According to the students, besides not being well prepared, there also was lack of enthusiasm at times for getting involved in the classroom dialogue.

- I think it's all a matter of who is prepared for the class Right now some have a lot of tests ... so I think we are not totally prepared. (D, Interview #2, p. 5)
- Not everybody is enthusiastic Maybe they don't like to do a lot of reading...not really enthusiastic about getting involved. I don't think any student is as enthusiastic as the instructor is. Well, from what I notice, it seems in a lot of classes ... [students] just want to come in, do the stuff, and leave. (A. Interview #1. p. 5. 6)
- I know a lot of them are more laid back than I am. I'm more serious, and I know a lot of them have just as much experience as I do It just seems like people don't take classes in general seriously enough. (B. Interview #1, p. 6; Interview #3, p. 3)

Cooperation among Students

Cooperation among students through collaborating, helping, assisting, and taking turns in the discussions facilitated the critical thinking process in the classroom. It also helped foster interaction among these students. It also showed students were listening attentively not only to the instructor but to each other (Researcher's Journal).

In one class discussion, the instructor asked what kinds of evidence could be gathered to prevent a discrimination suit in hiring new employees. One student answered:

• Paper work. (K, Tape #8, p. 1)

The answer was not very clear so the instructor asked again and got the answer:

• Notes, questions. (K, Tape #8, p. 1)

Other students also volunteered answers like:

- Reservation forms. (H, Tape #8, p. 1)
- References from past employers. (B, Tape #8, p. 1)

The following excerpts illustrate how students cooperated with each other as they pursued concepts related to the case. One student said that a good manager would realize that employees had lives outside the workplace that needed accommodation. But the other student was told as an employee to leave her personal life at home.

• I was told by a manager ... one of the first things in orientation was "don't bring your personal life to work." And I don't know whether that was his way of dealing with things, or if all managers think that way or whether that's right or wrong. (G, Tape #2, p. 23)

Then, another student responded by giving an example that related back to the original concern:

• I think they say that [because if you] had a fight with your mom or your boyfriend or whatever and you're all grouchy and come to work and yell at everybody ... that's kind of crossing the line. But like [my classmate] points out, if your child is in the hospital then that's kind of a major situation ... there's kind of a fine line. If you're grouchy and have a bad attitude today, ... you do want to leave it at the door. (J. Tape #2, p. 23, 24)

The following account also suggested that assisting one another was a major component of students' cooperation. When students discussed how to discipline an employee, one student said:

• It's a drastic step, if that's the first step [in a disciplinary action] but definitely take the [responsibility of] ordering the alcohol ... away from him. (L, Tape #22, p. 9)

Then another student gave his reason for agreeing with her:

• [My classmate] has a good suggestion to take away [his responsibility]. He needs a little bit of discipline regarding ordering. [If you require] your signature on [the order form], you will be held responsible [for ordering the alcohol]. (E, Tape #22, p. 10)

Students' cooperation also was seen when they took turns in speaking. This showed consideration for and sensitivity to the viewpoints of others. However, one impediment to cooperation was the number of people who were trying to participate in discussion of the topic at any one time. Because dialogue is an important element of learning in this class, it is imperative that even shy students be able to contribute to the discussion.

During one case study discussion, when the instructor asked how to prevent lawsuits against the company, a student answered the question. Another student had the same thought, but because the other student had already mentioned what she was going to say, she admitted that she had the same thought and said so.

- Review the application [form]. (B, Tape #7, p. 4)
- That's what I am going to say. (J. Tape #7, p. 4)

The importance of taking turns was pointed out by a student when discussing a particular situation in a case.

• [The manager] shouldn't interrupt employees while they are talking. (E, Performance Appraisal Extra Credit)

Taking turns demonstrates dialogue etiquette as well as tolerance and patience. In another instance, the class was sharing information on violence in the workplace. Several of the students as well as the instructor were sharing information from the news. One student did not want to interrupt the discussion, so he first got permission.

• I have something to add to that. (E, Tape #6, p. 8)

Another student at one point said:

• I'm going to say something, but I don't want to interrupt. (M, Tape #9, p. 5)

Expression of Differences

Students had diverse work experiences. Some had worked in foodservices and restaurants. Others had experiences in hotels and country clubs. Some students were very proud of their work experience (Researcher's Journal) and kept emphasizing that experience.

Although it might seem evident, they kept emphasizing that the business world differed from the classroom environment. Two illustrations are given here.

- If I were them I would be doing the same thing. It's all part of the business. Once you are out in the real world, ... how you make connections [and] keep connections is just a matter of knowing how to play the game. (D. Interview #2, p. 4)
- You do it the way you need to do it to get it right, to get it figured out Nobody uses the book in the industry. They [do] their own thing You don't use the cook book to cook. You close the cook book. [To make the] potato salad you do your own little thing the way you like it or ... you always made it so the customer seems to like it you don't [measure every ingredient perfectly] in the real world, you just throw it in there ... That's why I think a lot of employers that hire students out of college look for more experience then they do book [learning] Books are not a major part of our industry. Getting the diploma, getting out there, and getting experience ... that's the key to being really successful Books help, school helps a lot, it's not just experience but a lot of the stuff that goes on in clubs, hotels. restaurants, its not like detailed book stuff Its completely different You try to implement that book idea of solving the problem, it ain't gonna work. (C, Interview #1, p. 6, 7, 9)

Some students were aware of what Brookfield (1994) called "cultural suicide." the recognition that challenging conventional assumptions risks cutting people off from the cultures that have defined and sustained them up to that point in their lives. Some of the students indicated they had difficulty in trying to contribute divergent points of view while discussing the case studies. Mostly, students who had work experience seemed to think their answers had more credence than other answers.

• [Guests] needed to check out right away, and the front desk clerk said he would mail them their bills. Certain people in the class said they would never mail a bill, that it's rude. Well, I worked in a hotel for 4 1/2 years It's doing everything for that guest and to make the stay pleasant, and 99% of the time they were very glad that you were able to mail them their bill I know one individual that was very out-spoken [about

how to handle the situation] has never worked in a hotel, so that's part of [the reason she said what she did]. (F, Interview #1, p. 4)

Others tried to avoid conflict and left resolution of the problem open to different interpretations:

- We all have our own experiences and a lot of times the experiences are the same, but the outcomes are different so that influences how we explain our responses or express our viewpoints. Like the situation I described in the class yesterday, about where I cut off somebody else from the party because of the alcohol. If somebody else ... kept serving them alcohol, the outcome would have been different. You would have more guests ... out of hand and would have more unhappy guests, and of course you could have endangered those people who had too much to drink [and others]. (B, Interview #1, p. 7; Interview #2, p. 5)
- [One of the students in the class] was saying "Fire her" and ... "she's no good to the company," so I said maybe they can find another position for her where she'd be able to do the job. She had kids, she needs the job To me that was from past experience ... When I did an internship, I was in housekeeping ... cleaning bathrooms all summer ... I was not that good at it ... I asked for another job, so they got me moved to laundry ... To me that's just how I thought about the case. If the lady can't do the job, then find another position for her because she still needs the job. (E, Interview #1, p. 7)

They believed it was good to hear different points of view because it enriched their learning experience. A student described how she learned from open discussion.

• I think people learn a lot because you hear other students' opinions on how a problem should be solved Maybe you didn't think about that, or maybe ... I thought about it, but I wasn't sure how to go about doing that, and maybe they have thought about that. (J, Interview #1, p. 6)

The students admitted they did not like to confront their classmates. However, the following evidence showed they did contribute divergent views on several occasions. One student even admitted acting as a devil's advocate to make the conversation more interesting.

He wanted to see how others would react to his view even though his view might not be right.

• Sometimes, I say things just to get the rise out of [other students]. Just to be devil's advocate Just to see how they react and maybe give a little spice to the conversation. Make a little more interesting. Just to see, give a different view, and see how they react to my view even though I may not be right, to see how the reaction goes [and how] they handle it, that's all. (D, Interview #1, p. 4, 6)

Role of Instructor

Students thought the instructor knew the subject matter well. The instructor had been teaching or facilitating the case study discussions for some time (Researcher's Journal). The students also acknowledged this fact. According to the students, the instructor listened, offered viewpoints, provided a lot of good input, asked questions, and guided the conversation toward what the instructor wanted the students to discuss.

• I think [the instructor] does a good job presenting cases to us.... challenges us on what we think makes us think further [about] what we were discussing [and] not to look [just] at surface but detail try to make us thinking people ... [to] think of different possibilities rather then one solution that may or may not work. (M, Interview #1, p. 4)

However, some students preferred to discuss the case study without much input from the instructor. They were interested in having the instructor motivate them to become involved in the discussions.

• If the instructor had not talked as much ...if [the instructor] said up front ... you need to come up with your own questions, and then would sit back and listen. Maybe a couple of times ask questions when somebody misses It's our class, and we paid for it. We were there to learn so it's our responsibility to perform a little better, I guess. (B, Interview #2, p. 6)

Another student questioned whether the class could stay on target if the instructor did not ask questions. If the instructor let the students discuss the case studies by themselves, the

student thought there would be uncomfortable periods of silence. There were tense moments when everyone expected someone to say something first (Research Assistant's Journal).

- I like that [the instructor] kind of lets [us] just speak at random, openly, and does keep asking questions to keep us moving. Otherwise, we [would] probably drift off ... [to] different things that are unrelated. (L. Interview #1, p. 4)
- I think [the instructor] does a good job guiding the discussion. So I don't mind when [the instructor] always asks us questions. (K, interview #3, p. 4)

Some students' responses concerning their group case presentations confirmed that they welcomed the instructor's questions during these discussions.

- I know [some] groups had less information and less to talk about, and the instructor tries to give them more to work with, like coming up with more questions ... [The instructor] knew what [he/she] wanted to talk about and [when] there is like a lull in discussion, [the instructor] will come up with something new [The instructor] helps pull people into the conversation like ... [the instructor] did with all of the groups. (K, Interview #3, p. 5; Interview #4, p. 3)
- [During our group presentation the instructor] let us lead and ...[the instructor] intervened maybe two times [with] supplementary questions that we hadn't asked. I don't know what the other group members or other classmates thought about [the instructor] asking questions, but I think it was a good thing. It helps some of the discussion. (H, Interview #3, p. 2)
- I think [the instructor] did a pretty good job, trying to stay out of it, letting the groups ask questions, and letting students respond. But I didn't object when [the instructor] did ask questions because what we left uncovered by questions [the instructor] brought in, and I think that helps. Probably good that [the instructor] does it now and then but not as much because that's the group's responsibility to come up with questions. (B, Interview #3, p. 2)

The students acknowledged that they accepted the instructor as the authority figure in the classroom. However, they recognized that the knowledge the instructor provided was only one source of information. They pointed out that the knowledge the instructor provided was proven management techniques and theories from books. Most students said they would

use subject matter knowledge acquired in the classroom only as a base, a steppingstone, or a guide to apply in their decision making.

• I am only 22, and I don't have enough experience so I think it is important for us to listen and consider what people have to say, especially our teachers ... I think things are very situational, but its good to have [theoretical principles as] bases, and we can take from what we learn and just keep that in our mind when we have situations arise. We sort of remember past things we have listened to or experienced and then take that basis and apply [it] to what is going on at the present time. (M, Interview #3, p. 1)

Summary for Research Question Two

The individual interviews with the students were particularly helpful in answering the research question about aspects of the classroom environment/culture that helped or hindered the process of critical thinking by the students. The seven themes of classroom environment/culture that emerged from research data included classroom seating, make-up of the group, organization of the class, preparation by students, cooperation among students, expression of differences, and role of instructor. These themes are now discussed according to whether they helped or hindered critical thinking by the students, or both. Findings reflect the perceptions and perspectives of the 13 students in one management classroom in the Fall of 1995. The data are presented in thick descriptive form and do not quantify the data. Help

Those aspects of the classroom environment/culture the students found most helpful in facilitating critical thinking were classroom seating, cooperation among students, and the role played by the instructor. Most students believed the U-shaped seating arrangement assisted in eye contact among all group members and was desirable for discussion of the case studies. These students felt that having the classroom chairs arranged in rows, which was typical of many college classrooms, would not facilitate the learning desired.

Cooperation among students included taking turns in speaking, listening to and elaborating on others' comments, and providing examples to clarify others' statements.

Collaborating, assisting, and helping one another to expand or strengthen justifications for their decisions and points of view increased classroom dialogue.

Students thought the instructor played a role in motivating students. Some thought the instructor's approach to beginning the discussion each class period with questions and guiding the discussion was good. The instructor knew what needed to be learned. Other students thought the instructor might have tried to motivate students to be more responsible for their own learning. The students could be responsible for guiding the discussions and asking the questions.

Hindrance

One aspect of classroom environment/culture that hindered critical thinking of the students was preparation by the students in the class. Explicit probing by the instructor helped engage students in critical thinking and increased the number of solutions, decisions. or points of view the students put forth. In most instances, the small number of students in the class and their homogeneity allowed participation by all, if they chose to do so. Because the students were being graded on participation, they made an effort to speak out, sometimes without too much advanced preparation. Preparation by the students before the case study discussions, including seeking additional credible information to supplement case study information, would enhance their use of the critical thinking process.

Both Help and Hindrance

Some aspects of classroom environment/culture such as make-up of the group. expression of differences, and organization of the class were both a help and a hindrance to critical thinking by the students. Most students were comfortable with their peers and the role played by the instructor in facilitating the class discussions.

Students' characteristics, personalities, and perceptions about their peers played a role in influencing how they participated in the discussions. The reason for a student not participating might be because he/she was not well prepared for the discussion, was not enthusiastic, or was not the outspoken type. But there also were students who were mentally participating by paying attention to others' comments. They were agreeing or not agreeing with others but not verbalizing their thoughts. A study by Townsend (1998) contained indepth interviews of four different "silent" students in the classroom - two normally chatty and

two usually quiet students in other situations. She concluded that students who were quiet during class discussions might be doing important mental work. One student in the current class, who seemed to be very shy and nervous about speaking in class, could have contributed good ideas (Research Assistant's Journal). This student obtained high scores for essay exams on case study decisions (Researcher's Journal).

Some students admitted having difficulty challenging another's point of view or providing a divergent perspective. Evidence for this related back to perceived peer pressure as well as personality and thinking style of the students. Peer pressure is often a hindrance to the sense of community within a group (Brookfield, 1994). However, there were some challenges from the students to ideas expressed by their peers and the instructor. There also were occasional instances when a student played devil's advocate. The instructor's (Interview) intention was for the students to realize that there were many different ways to approach a case. The instructor tried to create a learning atmosphere where students could learn from different points of view. Some students valued disagreement/conflict of ideas as opportunities to learn from different points of view, backgrounds, and experiences.

According to the instructor, former students have commented. "I have learned from what others have to say ... [so when] they start to make decisions they look at different ways" (Interview, p. 9).

Students offered their perspectives on how to enhance the organization of the case study discussion class. Some students thought they did their best critical thinking when writing an exam or preparing for their group case presentations. Writing down their ideas required more clarity of thought, and students could demonstrate strength in their justification in defense of their answers as well as their thinking process. But many preferred to talk rather than write because writing consumes more time and effort. Therefore, availability or willingness to spend time on preparation of the case study also affected participation in the discussions. In order for all class members to benefit from information not shared by "silent" students, ways to involve them in the dialogue could be pursued by both the instructor and students.

Some students wanted to see more debate among the students, but others felt discomfort with the oppositional nature of debate. These students did not realize the

differences between debate and dialogue. The expected nature of the interaction among the students in this class was dialogue. Dialogue includes showing collaboration, displaying open-minded attitudes, willingness to reevaluate assumptions, and searching for strengths in other positions (Andrews, Paschall, & Mitstifer, 1993).

Students who presented the group cases expressed pride in their ability to facilitate a dialogue. The remaining students who participated in these dialogues showed interest and enjoyment in the whole process (Researcher's Journal). Preparing the group case presentations was viewed by the students as valuable and also increased confidence in their abilities to complete a complex task successfully.

Students volunteered perspectives on how participation would be evaluated for a grade. Some students as well as the instructor in this study thought quality of participation was as important as quantity. Students suggested elaborating further if the idea was the same as another student's. The instructor differentiated between quantity and quality of students' contributions to discussion. There were students who "will comment on something and they will expand and they will tell why they felt that, while others will just comment One said this is it, and the other one said this is it and this is why" (Instructor, Interview, p. 9). Even though the emphasis of the evaluation was on the content of contributions to the dialogue, a student made this comment, "[points toward a grade should] not [be awarded] on how many times they speak but maybe on what the content is, what it [adds] to the discussion. I think that's what [the evaluation] should be based on" (L, Interview #2, p. 3, 4).

SUMMARY

The research questions addressed in this qualitative inquiry were:

- 1. How do hospitality management students demonstrate the process of critical thinking when making decisions about management case studies?
- 2. What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder the critical thinking process of hospitality management students?

The naturalistic setting was a single management classroom at one university in the fall of 1995. The class involved 13 hospitality management students making decisions related to case studies discussed in the classroom. The critical thinking process was not explicitly taught in the course, but many elements of the process were used by the students.

The research inquiry was to uncover the perceptions, feelings, behaviors, and background knowledge of students involved and to observe the critical thinking process in decision making within the context of a classroom setting. The emphasis was not on data from or observations of the instructor. Qualitative inquiry was chosen because it is a discovery-oriented approach that minimizes researcher manipulation of the study setting (Guba. 1978). It also was appropriate for depicting a detailed description of participants' perceptions, behaviors, and experiences (Chacko & Nebel, 1990; Glesne & Peshkin, 1992: Marshall & Rossman, 1995; Patton, 1990). In qualitative inquiry, the researcher is the primary research instrument for data collection and analysis (Merriam, 1988).

Qualitative data were collected from five sources: a demographic questionnaire, transcripts of students' interactions in the classroom, individual transcripts of interviews with students and the instructor, written work of the students (examinations, quizzes, and written assignments), and fieldnotes of two class observers (the researcher and the research assistant). The content analysis process involved the constant comparison of the data.

Fourteen broad themes regarding the critical thinking process demonstrated by the students and seven themes concerning aspects of classroom environment/culture that affect critical thinking by the students emerged from the data. The 14 broad themes were organized using a three-part definition of critical thinking. These parts were: information/knowledge (case study evidence, evidence of subject matter knowledge, work experience evidence,

personal experience, context/time), critical spirit (empathy, open-mindedness, embedded assumptions, beliefs, values, personal ethics, norms of leadership), and reason assessment (challenging justifications, acknowledging differences). The seven themes related to the classroom environment/culture were: classroom seating, make-up of the group, organization of the class, preparation by students, cooperation among students, expression of differences, and role of instructor.

In keeping with the nature of qualitative research, the presentation and discussion of the data emphasize the thick description of the themes and do not quantify the data. Such words as "some," "a few," "the" in reference to the students in this study mean more than one student, but no specific number can or should be attached. The important point of reference is the theme.

Research informants were homogeneous in the sense that all were native language speakers, single, and upper-level undergraduate university students in a hotel, restaurant, and institution management major. Seven were female and six were male. They had a variety of work experiences ranging from 9 months to 11 years, including part-time as well as full-time employment in hotels, restaurants, and clubs. A subject-matter course was a prerequisite for this course. Students were considered to have adequate formal subject-matter knowledge and work experience to participate in the case study discussions and classroom assignments.

Students described themselves as extroverts although some students found it difficult to challenge or question another's point of view and to provide divergent points of view themselves. They described themselves as empathetic persons with high levels of cognitive ability and good work ethics. They described their best bosses as empathetic, having excellent work ethics, and showing confidence in and holding high expectations of their employees.

In discussing the case studies in the classroom, students usually did not initiate the first question, but waited for the instructor's lead in starting the discussions. Academically committed students read the case studies two to three times and thought carefully of alternative solutions and decisions to be made before the actual classroom dialogue. Others liked to get the general idea of the case study beforehand but waited for their classmates' reactions and the instructor's questions before making a contribution.

Students accepted the importance of thinking in general and acknowledged the need for critical thought. Students used the word thinking when asked for their definition of critical thinking - specific thinking, detail thinking, in-depth thinking, important thinking. They also considered critical thinking as spur-of-the-moment thinking and instinct thinking, that emphasized efficiency and intuition. According to them, it involved activities such as problem solving, reasoning, and analyzing. Critical thinking involved the skills of listening, asking questions, explaining in depth, expanding on questions, and getting ideas from everyone involved through discussion. The critical thinking process for these students seemed to involve these steps: looking for answers, weighing alternatives, considering implications and consequences, and arriving at a best solution. Students viewed themselves as demonstrating critical thinking when the instructor asked them questions, and they had to draw their own conclusions with justification.

Research Question One

Research question one was: How do hospitality management students demonstrate the critical thinking process when making decisions about management case studies? The answers to this question were organized by three components of critical thinking: information/knowledge, critical spirit, and reason assessment. The data revealed 14 broad themes that describe the critical thinking process demonstrated by the students. Information/Knowledge

Students used various sources of evidence in reaching conclusions related to the problems presented in the case studies. They took into account the total situation described in a case and used as much evidence as possible from the case study to justify their decisions. The largest amount of evidence for justification came from the case study information.

Students acknowledged that information provided was not always clear in the case studies, and more information was needed. They recognized that the lack of information desired might happen on the job. They acknowledged that as managers they might not always know the whole story. They reflected on these limitations and asked for additional information and clarification from each other or the instructor, but not from outside credible sources.

Students restated their peers' statements, or summarized other students' statements, or explained with examples.

Students mentioned family, friends, colleagues, or superiors as sources of additional information or clarification. But few written sources were mentioned. Trade journals were identified as a source but not current research or management theory that could be found in academic journals or other documents. Information from interviews with effective managers and subject-matter experts also were not identified.

In addition to information provided by the case study, students also used formal subject-matter knowledge, work experiences, and personal experiences. Students were able to transfer their work and life experiences as well as subject-matter knowledge to situations in the case studies where they were applicable. They sometimes used subject-matter knowledge from other management classes, but made little use of specific sources available to them with some effort, e.g., professional journals.

Students listened and gave serious consideration to evidence and points of view expressed by others when making their decisions. One student's application of learned knowledge sometimes triggered others to suggest different applications. Work experience was considered important by all students. Differences in work experiences of the students may have resulted in differences in intensity of involvement in the discussions. Some students believed the amount of work experience also seemed to influence the credibility of the student's input. However, students with little work experience could participate and interact successfully in the critical thinking process of classroom dialogue using personal experiences.

Students' ability to use the critical thinking process depended on relevant information provided in the case study and relevant knowledge available to them at the time. Outside sources to justify their decisions were seldom used, and when used were seldom questioned for their validity. Credibility of sources did not seem to be important to the students. Dialogue to reach consensus on a solution in the case that would be agreeable to all affected by the action taken would provide students valuable practice in using credible sources to justify their decisions.

Context of the situation was a major consideration in the discussion. Most students believed that they would have to make many decisions in a short period of time. They felt that the more quickly they dealt with the problem, the more likely they could avoid the consequences of a more serious problem developing. Using intuition or "gut instinct" was considered appropriate when they did not have sufficient information or had to meet a time constraint in making their decisions. Data did not provide evidence that the processes they were learning in this course could be internalized through practice and would enhance their ability to use the critical thinking process to respond quickly and responsibly to situations they might encounter on the job.

Critical Spirit

A critical thinker with a critical spirit has these characteristics - independence of mind, open-mindedness, wholeheartedness, intellectual responsibility, and respect for others (empathy). The critical spirit component of the critical thinking process was demonstrated in students' empathy and open-mindedness. Empathy was identified by their acknowledgement of the importance of listening, showing compassion and concern, and taking turns in the discussions. By reflecting on their own expectations, students tried to put themselves in the shoes of the characters in the case studies. Students not only advocated open mindedness but also practiced it. Some students were not afraid to admit their limitations and mistakes in front of others. Being open-minded allowed students to be tolerant of divergent views and fair-minded in their evaluations.

Influences on critical spirit were seen in students' embedded assumptions. Their beliefs, values, and personal ethics influenced their decisions. Students recognized the influence of their backgrounds on their beliefs. Their values were reflected in their work ethic. Students recognized that personal ethics were important but were not always sure how they should deal with differences in personal ethics. Ethical decisions would be made differently according to whether the decision was made by themselves, they were pressured by a colleague or a superior, their jobs were on the line, or the company and other people would be hurt. Students accepted certain norms of leadership, the characteristics required of an effective manager or leader. Underlying these norms were managers they had known. During classroom dialogue, students rarely questioned assumptions, beliefs, values, or

personal ethics different from their own even though they were a relatively homogeneous group. They seldom resolved any case through arriving at consensus, but seemed to endorse a relativistic approach to decision making.

Reason Assessment

Challenging others' justifications and acknowledging different ways to justify decisions were the means by which these students assessed reasons for a decision. But critical thinkers recognize that some reasons are better than others. Therefore, other means to assess reasons would strengthen their decision-making.

Students had little difficulty identifying the problem in a case study, analyzing information related to the case study, and generating alternative solutions or decisions of what they would do in that particular situation. However, students' contributions were not automatically accompanied by the justification for their solutions or decisions. Often, they only gave their justifications and defended their answers if the instructor asked them to do so. When the scenarios related to their personal and work experiences, students readily offered decisions, opinions, or conclusions along with justifications and examples based on their experiences. Assessing the credibility of justifications (given reasons) was seldom evident.

According to the students, knowing how to handle actual problems in the "real world" was more important than getting top grades and rigidly applying theoretical principles in the classroom. Different people would have different ways of handling things. Situations would be different. For the students, opinions/personal points of view depended on an individual. his/her personal knowledge, values, beliefs, and different experiences. Therefore, students claimed that there were no "right" or "wrong" answers to the case studies. This gave the impression that all answers were equal in quality.

The students did not see that content (often identified as opinions/personal points of view) did differ in quality because good content is supported with reasons from credible sources. The process used to justify solutions/decisions to audiences/clients shows accountability and is equally as important as the generated solutions/decisions. The process of arriving at solutions/decisions and how this process would be useful when making decision in the "real world" did not seem to be evident to the students.

A connection between processes learned and practiced in the classroom and their application in the real world needs to be made obvious to the students. This could be done with some intentional inclusion of aspects of the critical thinking process.

Research Question Two

The second research question in this inquiry was: "What aspects of the classroom environment/culture help or hinder critical thinking process by hospitality management students?" Classroom culture is an important factor in the development of a student's ability to learn to reason critically. The seven themes of the classroom culture identified in this research were classroom seating, make-up of the group, organization of the class, preparation by students, cooperation among students, expression of differences, and role of instructor.

Students favored a classroom arrangement that helped maintain eye contact and enhanced classroom dialogue. This allowed students to show politeness in listening to what was being said and to interpret others' body language. The U-shaped seating helped create an atmosphere of being part of a meeting or discussion at a job setting. A square or circle seating which included the instructor at the same level as the students was suggested by students as an alternative in facilitating better discussion. However, the students probably would still view the instructor as an authority figure (expert) rather than one of the participants in the discussion. This arrangement also might pose a challenge in using the TV/VCR, the overhead projector, the chalkboard as well as maintaining the confidentiality of the instructor's evaluation of the students participation in the dialogue.

The make-up of the group affected the comfort level among the participants of the case studies discussions. The critical thinking process of these students was affected by their perception of peer pressure, their willingness to express divergent views, and their willingness to share what might be considered wrong answers in front of others. The personality of each student (whether assertive and outgoing or shy and quiet) and his/her style of thinking (whether thinking quickly and speaking out or analyzing thoroughly before speaking out) affected the classroom dialogue. Students held back what they were going to say if others became defensive. They were reluctant to offer decisions/opinions/suggestions quickly. Some students said they participated mentally by paying attention to what others

were saying and deciding whether to agree or disagree with them. Some were willing to change their views or decisions if another student presented persuasive reasons or evidence. Most were willing to reflect and rethink their position during and after the discussion. Students said they were accustomed to passive learning and felt a little awkward participating in a classroom dialogue. Although some students believed everyone should voluntarily participate and share their thoughts, some preferred the instructor to call on them. The students focused more on the instructor's role in encouraging participation than on how they themselves could play a part. But if the instructor called on specific students, the evaluation process could be compromised.

Students were asked to comment on how the class was organized. They offered suggestions on how to improve the contributions of students in the discussions. Students suggested introducing cases relevant to their experiences, calling on students who did not participate frequently, asking students to elaborate more on issues, having more group case presentations (with group-written cases), having in-depth written assignments, breaking the case study into parts and letting different students lead the discussion of each part, and debating controversial issues. Some students thought they did their best critical thinking when writing an exam or preparing for the group case presentation. Writing thoughts required more clarity than verbalizing them. But many preferred to talk rather than to write. Students viewed preparing their group case presentation as a valuable experience that increased confidence in their ability to successfully complete a complex task. Students acknowledged that they learned by sharing their experiences, knowledge, and points of view.

Students considered preparedness as an aspect of motivation. Both the instructor and students agreed that some of the students were not well prepared and were not enthusiastic about contributing to the case study discussions. Class discussion would be most effective when all students prepared thoroughly before the classroom dialogue. Thus, a student's ability to use the critical thinking process when making decisions about the case studies depends on the students' willingness to spend time in case study preparation. The students were satisfied with the information provided in the case study and the relevant knowledge available to them at the time. They did not consider it necessary to seek additional information.

Cooperation among the students facilitated classroom interaction. It included taking turns in speaking, listening to and elaborating on others' comments, and providing examples to clarify others' statements. Assisting and helping one another to strengthen justifications of their decisions and points of view increased classroom dialogue. Students who were considered to be "experts" (those who had more work experience than others or who were verbal) often were asked to help clarify concerns or to contribute information.

Some students found it difficult to challenge another's point of view. Students who had extensive work experience seemed to think their answers had more credence than other students' answers. But expressions of divergent views were seen on several occasions. Some students would have liked to see more debate during the case studies discussions. But other students preferred dialogue, sharing justifications in a rational manner. They preferred not to argue with their peers but preferred to listen and learn from different points of view.

Questioning a point of view is a valid learning tool not used frequently by these students.

Students acknowledged that the instructor knew the subject matter, and they accepted the factual knowledge presented by the instructor. Students viewed the instructor as an authority, presenting factual knowledge as an expert in the discipline. According to the students the instructor listened, offered a point of view, provided useful input, asked questions, and guided the discussion to focus on what students needed to learn. Evidence revealed that "what-if questions" needed to be asked by the instructor. Most students welcomed this motivation from the instructor. Explicit probing by the instructor increased the number of alternative solutions, decisions, or points of view. Some students thought they could learn by leading the discussion and asking questions with occasional guidance from the instructor.

Helpful aspects of the classroom environment/culture in this research were classroom seating, cooperation among students, and the role the instructor played. Lack of preparation by the students was considered a hindrance in facilitating the critical thinking process. Both helps and hindrances were seen in the make-up of the group, the expression of differences, and the organization of the class.

RECOMMENDATIONS

Students' expectations of higher education include acquiring as many relevant skills and experiences as possible to secure the first job, to obtain promotions, and to be successful in their chosen careers. They want higher education to provide a good foundation that will promote their career progression in a rapidly-changing world. Although educators are encouraged to help students be able to use the critical thinking process, few educators take time to determine how they will intentionally include this process in their teaching.

Implications for Teaching the Critical Thinking Process

The expectation of this course was to give students practice in the decision-making role of managers. The course was built on the practice of applying subject-matter knowledge and theory as well as students' previous work and personal experiences to management issues in simulated case studies. Although students were not directly taught the critical thinking process in this course, some elements of the process were demonstrated by these students. Intentionally making the students aware of the elements of the critical thinking process as an enhancement to the problem-solving focus of the course could be valuable to these future managers. For example, students supporting a particular position could be asked probing questions about the justification of the decision and the possible consequences for all involved in the case. If the critical thinking process is made explicit and practiced in the safe environment of the classroom, it can become part of the intuitive process the decision maker uses in the "real world."

The instructor's intention was to create a learning environment where students learn from each other and practice the use of their subject matter knowledge in simulated case studies that might take place in a typical work place. The management course when researched in the fall of 1995, had many strengths and provided an excellent environment for teaching the critical thinking process to students. Some of these strengths were:

- Small size of class
- Learning atmosphere of open discussion
- Case studies from the "real world"

• Interaction of students through dialogue

The research findings offer some suggestions for consideration in strengthening student learning of the critical thinking process as part of decision-making in this course. These include:

- Making explicit the process of critical thinking, especially the reasoning process
- Focusing more on the process and less on solutions
- Seeking additional information from credible sources
- Arriving at agreed upon ethical principles to apply to ethical problems

Students could spend some time reviewing the process of reasoned argument that some were introduced to in their freshman English composition class. A text such as "Writing Arguments" by J.D. Ramage and J.C. Bean (1995) could be used to review the argument process. Students could review arguments from published sources and write their own arguments in response.

Classroom discussions and assignments ask the students to define the problem and analyze the case study for relevant information and gaps in that information. Students offer a solution and justification. They also could be required to explain, evaluate, and defend their reasoning process. This addition might help to eliminate the disconnection between the "real world" and the classroom. The students are correct. The "real world" is not the same as the simulated case studies in the classroom, no matter how relevant they are. Each situation will be different, so decisions are likely to be different. It is the critical thinking process that will carry over from one situation to another. To introduce the students to the critical thinking process of arriving at a decision and justifying the decision with credible evidence, two professionals capable of effective dialogue about opposing views could demonstrate the process through dialogue with each other. This would be followed by questions from the students about the process.

Students could be encouraged to use additional sources for justifying their reasoning. These sources might include trade and professional journals, library references and information from the Internet. These and other sources could provide information on such areas as current research, laws, and management principles that affect the situation. They could learn to evaluate sources for credibility by developing criteria for this purpose.

In addition, to suggested recommendations for the particular class and environment studied in this research, there are some ideas all educators, who whish to teach students to think critically might consider. Education is incomplete if it only aims to establish competence in a specialized area of knowledge and does not include a social/moral aspect. Ethical decisions are often the most difficult and therefore are given only cursory time in an educational program. But, they are often a part of the on-the-job environment. Reasoned argument can play a role here also, but credible sources to assess reasons depend heavily on the ethical philosophy of the organization or the top management. Some educators have been able to use the technique of role play in teaching about ethics. Students could role play managers and employees in a case such as laying off (firing) employees, resisting bribes from vendors, or committing an illegal act such as serving liquor to a minor. The important aspect of the role play is the dialogue that follows. The dialogue would include identification of the ethical principles used in making a decision. Asking questions of those who played the parts to learn each person's perceptions and feelings can provide additional information to the critical thinking process. Decisions may or may not be changed. The focus would always be on the process, not the specific solution.

Implications for Research

The qualitative inquiry approach proved to be valuable in providing a description of the critical thinking process demonstrated by the students in the classroom and the impact of classroom environment or culture on this process. Problems encountered in this research included the limitations of case study research, occasional failure of the technical equipment. difficulty in scheduling interviews with students, and identifying the most appropriate questions for the interview.

Case study research does not allow for generalizability of these data, but furnishes thick descriptive data from one classroom of 13 students in the fall of 1995. The amount of data collected created a major challenge for the researcher in determining the most relevant findings. Data were lost from four classroom discussions. Some of this might have been prevented by checking each tape immediately after it was recorded. In addition, two sets of recording equipment could be used. It was difficult to schedule three interviews with each

student because of their tight time schedules. Identifying a few succinct and focused questions to ask students during interviews could reduce the number of interviews and their length.

The number of informants, the format of the class, and the cooperation of the instructor made possible this meaningful beginning in identifying ways to further strengthen the educational experiences of prospective hospitality managers. Possibilities for further research include exploring other classroom settings where the critical thinking process is demonstrated, studying the impact of the diversity (race, ethnicity, gender, and culture) of students on their use of the critical thinking process, and conducting a study of graduates' use of the critical thinking process in their present supervisory positions in the hospitality industry.

APPENDIX A. RESEARCHER'S BACKGROUND

As a student, I was in an ideal position to conduct an inquiry about other students' interactions during discussions of case studies in the classroom setting. Nevertheless, there were inherent concerns. Specifically, there was the danger that, because of my prior education, work experience, experiences as a student, and my cultural background, I would conduct the research under consideration with preconceived notions. The researcher using qualitative methods should conduct the research with an open mind. As the researcher who conducted the research activity, I ran the risk of interpreting data according to my own feelings, attitudes, and emotions that I had acquired during my years of experience as a student.

I am a graduate student in the same department as the research informants. If I had chosen to become a full participant as well as an observer in the class, there was the risk of my saying things that could impact the direction of the discussions. Upper-level undergraduate students would expect me, as a graduate, to participate fully in the discussions of the case studies. At some point they might even wait for my lead and form the discussion around what I said. In addition, they might become very cautious and even suspicious if I wrote down what I observed while the discussion was going on. I limited my impact on the direction of the case study discussions by being only an observer. The research intern and I sat behind the prearranged U-shaped classroom set-up and recorded what we observed.

I am originally from Burma in Southeast Asia. When I was taking courses at the university, I noticed that international students, mostly from Asian countries, tried to avoid taking this course. The course relies heavily on discussion of case studies. Some of these students achieved high grades in the prerequisite course which relies heavily on objective information. They avoided taking the course on which this research was based unless it was strongly recommended by their advisor. My assumption is that these students are accustomed to an education system where they receive information from the instructor and repeat what they recall from their memory. They do not feel comfortable verbally defending a point of view with sound reasons and evidence. I perceived they lack skill in problem solving and critical thinking processes to explain and defend their judgments. I questioned whether students born in the U.S. and accustomed to the U.S. education system would use the critical thinking process when making decisions regarding the case studies. Would they

be able to put forth well-thought-out plans of action or would they respond impulsively in the classroom?

This interest developed into a research inquiry that allowed me to observe student interactions in discussions of case studies. I was able to listen to their experiences during these interactions and to observe their critical thinking process in decision making regarding the case studies. I also was able to obtain their perspectives on the classroom culture. I exercised utmost care to ensure that my own perceptions, assumptions, and biases did not influence or interfere with interpretation of the research data. In the research findings, I recorded students' perceptions in quotation marks or indented with a bullet to indicate the source of these perceptions and to keep such observations separate from my own descriptions and interpretations of the situation.

The process of analyzing and interpreting the data in this qualitative inquiry was a lengthy and challenging experience for me. When I became immersed in the data, it became important to step back and seek external feedback from my major professors. My inquiry has helped me not only to discover the many ways in which students demonstrate the critical thinking process but also, and more significantly, it has enabled me to gain a greater understanding of students' participation in the decision making of case studies. This inquiry is methodologically significant because it has not relied upon the researcher's observations and perceptions in order to arrive at the conclusions. It has drawn upon the students' own thoughts and feelings to access their perspectives about decision making in the classroom setting. Therefore, the students themselves supplied the data which led to my conclusions.

APPENDIX B. INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

Interview #1 with Students

The written case study of Case #1 was given to the student to review. This case study had been discussed in the class before this interview. The student was asked to scan the case in the researcher's presence, and the following questions were asked. No preparation was expected of the student in advance of the interview.

- After you have reviewed the case, what do you think are the problems or issues and how would you deal with them?
- How did you make that decision?
- If you were [the owner of the restaurant chain], what would you do in this situation?
- What will you do if [one of the interviewers] asks personal questions?
- Why do you think [this interviewer] should/should not do that? What do you base this on?

You already have discussed several cases in the class.

- How did you approach/prepare for the discussion?
- How did you arrive at your decision for the case?

You already have described your decision making process as a student.

• If you become a real manager, will your decision making process be different from that? Why/why not?

In the class discussions, some students expressed confusion about information provided in the case studies.

- Do you think you had enough information or materials to make your decisions?
 Why/why not?
- What do you think about your classmates' reactions in the discussions?
- Have you had any conflict of ideas with your classmates when discussing the cases?
- Would you share your perception of the instructor's way of teaching or facilitating the class?
- During the case discussions, does anybody or anything make you hold back or stop you from saying what you want to say?
- Do you think you have a fair chance of participating in the discussions?
- What do you think about the classroom seating arrangement and classroom atmosphere?

Additional questions were asked to clarify/validate/expand ideas about what the student said during the case discussions in the class or in this interview.

Interview #2 with Students

This interview followed classroom discussions of three case studies involving questions of ethical behavior. One was a written case study, Case #10, the other two were video-taped case studies, . The video-taped case studies, Case #11 and #12 were summarized into written format. The student was asked to read through the case studies in the researcher's presence and the following question was asked for all three cases.

- If you were [the manager in the case study], what would you do in this situation?

 The following questions were asked after all three cases were discussed in the interview.
- If a situation like this happened to you, where someone pressured you to do something that you know is not right/unacceptable/unethical, what would you do?
- What would your decision be if the person pressuring you to do something you think is not right/unacceptable/unethical is in the same position as you?
- What if the person is in a higher position than you?
- If your job is on the line, how will you approach the situation?
- Do you think these cases are similar or totally different? Why/why not?
- Will there be degrees of difference in making ethical decisions? Please explain.

During the first interview, some of the students said they wished more students in the class would get involved in the case discussions.

- As a student, how should we improve this situation?

 Some students also wished that the instructor did not ask so many questions and did not pressure them to answer the questions.
- Please comment on this.
- Do you think the class interaction could go on without the instructor asking questions? Why/why not?

Some students said that this student group is quite opinionated.

• Would you comment on that?

Some students said they had the same ideas as those expressed by more outspoken students. They didn't want to repeat the ideas so they kept quiet in the case discussions.

- How should we improve this situation?
- How can the instructor find out whether the student who is not participating much in the case discussions has good ideas?

Additional questions were asked to clarify/validate/expand ideas expressed by the students in this interview as well as the previous interview.

Interview #3 with Students

The student was asked about his/her group presentation. All students had completed their group case presentations before this interview.

- Please share your thoughts about your group case presentation.
- What were your experiences regarding preparation of the case, participation/contribution of your group members, and class interaction on the day of your group presentation?

In the previous interviews, some students wished that other students contributed more to the case discussions, and some wished the instructor did not ask so many questions.

- Now, after you have had your group case presentation, do you have the same feeling as these students? Why/why not?
- Compared to previous case discussions when the instructor was facilitating, what did you think of class interaction/participation on the day of your group case presentation?

You told me you used knowledge you learned from previous classes in making decisions for case discussions.

- Do you accept knowledge from the authority figure (the instructor)? Why/why not?
- Do you think the knowledge the instructor provides is true at all times? Why/why not?

You told me you would use the knowledge provided by the instructor as a guide only because it would not work in every situation.

• How will you keep up with the changes in rules, regulations, policies, and ethical issues in the hospitality industry?

In the demographic questionnaire you filled out in the first class session and in the first interview session, you described how you made decisions.

- Can you describe in an adjective or phrase what you think critical thinking is?
- Please give me an example of when you showed/demonstrated critical thinking in this class.
- May I know your reason for choosing this course instead of other courses?
- Did our audio recording using a video camcorder in the class and our presence in the classroom affect you in any way?
- Did they affect your participation in the discussion in any way?

Additional questions were asked to clarify/validate/expand ideas expressed by the students in this interview as well as in previous interviews.

Interview with Instructor in Two Sessions

An interview with the instructor was conducted during two sessions to accommodate the instructor's schedule. It was conducted after all individual interviews with the students were completed. The interview with the instructor was to gather information that could supplement the research findings obtained from the students. The following questions were asked during the interview sessions.

- Please share your thoughts about how the students responded to the case studies.
- What are your hopes and expectations for this course?
- Please share your thoughts on how this class has met or not met your expectations?

I know that you have been teaching this course for several years.

- Have you seen changes in the way students have participated in the class discussion over the years?
- What differences do you see in students' approaches in making decisions?
- Please comment on the arrangement of the classroom?
- How do you evaluate students' responses in the class discussions and written work?

APPENDIX C. DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

Code		

Analysis of Thinking Skills Demonstrated by Students in a College Classroom Demographic Questionnaire

Please	answer the following ques	stions.		
1.	What is your age (under 2	20, 21-24, over 25)?		
2.	What is your marital statu	ıs?		
3.	May we have access to ye	our GPA (Yes, No)?		
4.	Are you currently employ	yed (Yes, No)?		
	If so, identify your currer	nt position.		
	Type of institution	Position title	Hours/Week	<u>Duration</u>

Type of institution	Position title	Hours/Week	<u>Duration</u>
Type of mistration	r osidon title	110410/ 17 0011	Daranon
Describe the "best" be	-	ve worked. What w	ere the characteri
he/she had that you ac	lmired?		
		n out of class organ	izations (e.g. club
Identify membershins	t and nacifianc hold t		LABOUS IE. P. CHII
Identify memberships	-	_	•
church group, student	-	_	_
_	body) in which you	have been involved	_

8.	What adjectives would you use to describe yourself to someone who does not know you? List <u>five</u> adjectives (e.g. kind, hot-tempered).
9.	Describe how you make decisions?
10.	Describe your career plans upon graduation.

Due on: August 28, 1995

APPENDIX D. HUMAN SUBJECTS REVIEW COMMITTEE APPROVAL

Information for Review of Research Involving Human Subjects lowa State University

(Please type and use the attached instructions for completing this form)

ı.	Title of Project Analysis of Critical Thinki	ng Activit	y Exhibited by Students	s in a
2.	Senior Level College Classr I agree to provide the proper surveillance of this projet projected. I will report any adverse reactions to the comproject has been approved will be submitted to the commit continuing more than one year.	ect to insure that mmittee. Addi	tions to or changes in research p Lagree to request renewal of appr	procedures after the royal for any project
	Tin Oo Thin	08/08/95	Tim Ov Thin	
	Typed Name of Principal Investigator Family & Consumer Sciences Education	Date	Signature of Principal Investigator	
	& Studies and	7W MacKay	Hall	294-4636
	Department Cam Hotel, Restaurant, & Institution	pus Address		Campus Telephone
	Management			
3.	Signatures of other investigators	Date	Relationship to Principal Inves	tugator
	France Smith	08/08/95	Co-Major Professor	
	Maray E. Brown	08/08/95	Co-Major Professor	PRECEIVE
4.	Principal Investigator(s) (check all that apply) Faculty Staff Graduate Stude	ent 🔲 Unde	rgraduate Student	A116 9 1995
5.	Project (check all that apply) Research Thesis or dissertation Classes	ss project [Independent Study (490, 590,	Honors project)
6.	Number of subjects (complete all that apply) 01 # Adults, non-students 10-15 # ISU student		nors under 14 other (e:	xplain)
7.	Brief description of proposed research involving human needed.)	n subjects: (See	e instructions, Item 7. Use an a	additional page if
	See attached.	•		
	- (Please do not send research	, thesis, or diss	sertation proposals.)	
8.	Informed Consent: Signed informed consent will Modified informed consent will Not applicable to this project	will be obtained	(Attach a copy of your form.) 1. (See instructions, item 8.)	

 Confidentiality of Data: Describe below the methods to be used to ensure the confidentiality of data obtained. (See instructions, item 9.)



See attached. The The American See attached.

10. What risks or discomfort will be part of the study? Will subjects in the research be placed at risk or incur discomfort? Describe any risks to the subjects and precautions that will be taken to minimize them. (The concept of risk goes beyond physical risk and includes risks to subjects' dignity and self-respect as well as psychological or emotional risk. See instructions, item 10.)

No risks are expected. The discomfort of being audio-taped will be overcome as students become familiar with classroom environment and as the class proceeds.

		of the following that apply to your research: al clearance necessary before subjects can participate
		es (Blood, tissue, etc.) from subjects
	•	istration of substances (foods, drugs, etc.) to subjects
		al exercise or conditioning for subjects
_	•	ion of subjects
ă	F. Subjec	us under 14 years of age and/or Subjects 14 - 17 years of age ts in institutions (nursing homes, prisons, etc.)
_	•	ch must be approved by another institution or agency (Attach letters of approval)
lf y	ou checke	a any of the items in 11, please complete the following in the space below (include any attachments):
Iten	ns A • D	Describe the procedures and note the safety precautions being taken.
Iten	a E	Describe how subjects will be deceived; justify the deception; indicate the debriefing procedure, including the timing and information to be presented to subjects.
Iten	s F	For subjects under the age of 14, indicate how informed consent from parents or legally authorized representatives as well as from subjects will be obtained.
Iten	ns G & H	Specify the agency or institution that must approve the project. If subjects in any outside agency or institution are involved, approval must be obtained prior to beginning the research, and the letter of approval

should be filed.

t.a	st Name of Princ	ipal Investigator	Tin Oo Thin
Checklist for Attachments and Time S	chedule		
The following are attached (please che	ck):		
12. Letter or written statement to subjit a) purpose of the research b) the use of any identifier code removed (see Item 17) c) an estimate of time needed for d) if applicable, location of the e) how you will ensure confider f) in a longitudinal study, note to g) participation is voluntary; no	es (names, #'s), how the or participation in the re research activity ntiality when and how you will	search and the place	
13. X Consent form (if applicable)			
14. Letter of approval for research from	m cooperating organiza	tions or institutions (if applic	able)
15. X Data-gathering instruments			
16. Anticipated dates for contact with su First Contact	bjects:	Last Contact	
08/21/95		1	2/15/95
Month / Day / Yea	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Mon	th / Day / Year
17. If applicable: anticipated date that is tapes will be erased:	lentifiers will be remove	ed from completed survey in:	struments and/or audio or visual
12/31/97			
Month / Day / Yes	:		
18. Signature of Departmental Executive	Officer Date	Department or Administra	nive Unit
Thomas limbel	8-5-95	HRIM DE	<u>, </u>
19. Decision of the University Human S	ubjects Review Commi	tec:	
•	ubjects Review Commi	nee: No Action Requires	1

APPENDIX E. CONSENT FORM

Dissertation Research Analysis of Thinking Skills Demonstrated by Students in a College Classroom

Request for Permission

Your classroom will be the site of a research study. The purpose of the research in [this course] is to answer the question "What kinds of thinking skills do students in [this] classroom demonstrate in analyzing case studies?" Each class period will be audio-taped using a VHS camcorder. Copies of your written work also will be part of the research. The researchers, [names], will be participant-observers in the class.

If you agree to participate in the research, you may be asked to be interviewed outside of class. This may involve listening to the audio tape of a class period and answering questions to further comment and clarify the case discussion. With your permission, these interview sessions will be audio-taped.

The discomfort of being audio-taped will be overcome as you become familiar with the classroom environment and as the class proceeds.

All the information you furnish for this research will be anonymous and will **NOT** affect your grade. The instructor will have access to the taped and transcribed information, and the researcher will have access to your written work **ONLY** after final grades are issued. What you say in this class and possible subsequent interviews will be held in strictest confidence. Your comments and answers to the questionnaire will not be identified by name but will be assigned a code, the last four digits of your student ID number. Only the researcher will have access to the codes. The tapes will be erased after they have been processed and the research has been completed, no later than Fall, 1997.

Your participation in the interviews is completely voluntary. If you choose not to participate, there will be no negative consequences. You may discontinue participation at any time. Your participation will benefit future students who work with case studies.

Thank you very much. The time you will be giving to this research is appreciated.

l agree to participa	ate in this research.		
	_	_	
Participant Signature			Date

REFERENCES

- Andrews, F. E., Paschall, G. T., & Mitstifer, D. I. (1993). Leadership for a culturally diverse society. East Lansing, MI: Kappa Omicron Nu.
- Astin, A. W. (1993). What matters in college? San Francisco: Jossey.

`• .

- Barry, V. E. (1984). *Invitation to critical thinking*. New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston.
- Baum, T. (1991). The U.S. and the U.K.: Comparing expectations of management trainees. Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration Quarterly, 32(2), 79-84.
- Bloom, B. S. (1956). Taxonomy of educational objectives, Handbook I: Cognitive domain. New York: McKay.
- Boyer, E. L. (1983). High school. New York: Harper & Row.
- Brandt, R. S. (1989). On creativity and thinking skills: A conversation with David Perkins. In R. S. Brandt (Ed.), *Readings from educational leadership: Teaching thinking* (pp. 36-42). Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Brookfield, S. D. (1987). Developing critical thinkers: Challenging adults to explore alternate ways of thinking and acting. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Brookfield, S. D. (1991). On idealogy, pillage, language and risk: Critical thinking and the tensions of critical practice. *Studies in Continuing Education*, 13(1), 1-14.
- Brookfield, S. D. (1994). Tales from the dark side: A phenomenography of adult critical reflection. *International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 13(3), 203-216.
- Browne, M. N., Haas, P. F., & Keeley, S. M. (1978). Measuring critical thinking skills in college. *Educational Forum*, 42, 219-226.
- Browne, M. N. & Keeley, S. M. (1994). Asking the right questions. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall.
- Candy, P. C. (1990). Repertory grids: Playing verbal chess. In J. Mezirow & Associates, Fostering critical reflection in adulthood: A guide to transformative and emancipatory learning (pp. 271-295). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

- Chacko, H. E., & Nebel, E. C. III. (1990). Qualitative research: Its time has come. *Hospitality Research Journal*, 14(2), 383-391.
- College Board. (1983). Academic preparation for college. New York: College Entrance Examination Board.
- Commission on the Humanities. (1980). *The humanities in American life*. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press.
- Curtler, H. M. (1993). Ethical argument: Critical thinking in ethics. New York: Paragon House.
- Dewey, J. (1933). How we think. Boston: D.C. Heath.
- Dick, R. D. (1991). An empirical taxonomy of critical thinking. *Journal of Instructional Psychology*, 18, 79-92.
- Ennis, R. H. (1962). A concept of critical thinking. *Harvard Educational Review*, 32(1), 81-111.
- Ennis, R. H. (1981). Rational thinking and educational practice. In J. F. Soltis (Ed.), Eightieth yearbook of the national society for the study of education part I: Philosophy and education (pp. 143-183). Chicago: National Society for the Study of Education.
- Ennis, R. H. (1985a). A logical basis for measuring critical thinking skills. *Educational Leadership*, 43(2), 44-48.
- Ennis. R. H. (1985b). Goals for a critical thinking curriculum. In A. L. Costa (Ed.), Developing minds: A resource book for teaching thinking (pp.54-57). Alexandria, VA: Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development.
- Ennis. R. H. (1987). A taxonomy of critical thinking dispositions and abilities. In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), *Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice* (pp. 9-26). New York: W. H. Freeman.
- Ennis, R. H. (1989). Critical thinking and subject specificity: Clarification and needed research. *Educational Researcher*, 18(3), 4-10.
- Ennis, R. H. (1991). Critical thinking: A streamlined conception. Paper presented at the American Educational Research Association annual meeting, Chicago, IL.
- Enz, C., Renaghan, L., & Geller, A. (1993). Graduate-level education: A survey of stakeholders. Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration Quarterly, 34(4), 90-95.

- Erickson, F. (1986). Qualitative methods in research on teaching. In M. C. Wittrock (Ed.), *Handbook of research on teaching* (3rd ed., pp. 119-161). New York: Macmillan.
- Evans, J. St. B. T. (1982). *The psychology of deductive reasoning*. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul.
- Ewell, P. (1993). A preliminary study of the feasibility and utility for national policy of instructional "Good Practice" indicators in undergraduate education. Boulder: National Center for Higher Education Management Systems.
- Facione, P. A. (1990a). Critical thinking: A statement of expert consensus for purposes of educational assessment and instruction (Research Findings and Recommendations prepared for the Committee on Pre-College Philosophy). Newark, DE: American Philosophical Association. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 315 423)
- Facione. P. A. (1990b). The California critical thinking skills test-college level:

 Technical reports #1-#4. Millbrae, CA: California Academic Press. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 327 549, ED 327 550, ED 326 584, ED 327 566)
- Facione, P. A. (1991). Critical thinking: What it is and why it counts. Millbrae, CA: California Academic Press.
- Facione, P. A., & Facione, N. C. (1992). The California critical thinking dispositions inventory. Millbrae, CA: California Academic Press.
- Facione, P. A., Sanchez, C. A., Facione, N. C., & Gainen, J. (1995). The disposition toward critical thinking. *The Journal of General Education*, 44(1), 1-25.
- Farrell, T. J. (1981). The lessons of open admissions. *The Journal of General Education*, 33(3), 207-218.
- Ferren, A. S. (1993). General education reform and the computer revolution. *The Journal of General Education*, 42(3), 164-177.
- Freire, P. (1970). *Pedagogy of the oppressed* (M. B. Ramos, Trans.). New York: Herder and Herder.
- Gallo, D. (1989). Educating for empathy, reason, and imagination. *Journal of Creative Behavior*, 23(2), 98-115.
- Gilmore, S. (1992). Effectiveness of class discussion in the case method of instruction. Hospitality Research Journal, 16(1), 93-105.

- Giroux, S. S. (1989). A critical thinking/learning pilot study: Student perceptions of higher-order cognitive levels of thinking/learning in college classrooms. *Hospitality Education and Research Journal*, 13(3), 111-121.
- Glaser, E. M. (1941). An experiment in the development of critical thinking. New York: Teachers College of Columbia University, Bureau of Publications.
- Glaser, E. M. (1985). Critical thinking: Educating for responsible citizenship in a democracy. *National Forum*, 65, 24-27.
- Glaser, R. (1984). Education and thinking: The role of knowledge. *American Psychologist*, 39, 93-104.
- Glaser, R. (1985). Learning and instruction: A letter for a time capsule. In S. F. Chipman, J. W. Segal, & R. Glaser (Eds.), *Thinking and learning skills* (pp. 609-618). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Glesne, C., & Peshkin, A. (1992). Becoming qualitative researchers. New York: Longman Publishing Group.
- Grant, R. W. (1996). The ethics of talk: Classroom conversation and democratic politics. *Teachers College Record*, 97(3), 470-482.
- Guba, E. G. (1978). Toward a methodology of naturalistic inquiry in educational evaluation (Monograph 8). Los Angeles: UCLA Center for the Study of Evaluation.
- Guilford, J. P. (1956). The structure of intellect. Psychological Bulletin, 53, 267-293.
- Habermas, J. (1971). Knowledge and human interests (J. J. Shapiro, Trans.). Boston: Beacon Press.
- Habermas, J. (1990). Moral consciousness and communicative action. Cambridge, MA: The MIT Press.
- Haywood, K. M. (1987). Thoughts on thinking: A critical human-resource skill. Cornell Hotel and Restaurant Administration, 28(2), 50-55.
- Hersh, R. H. (1997). The liberal arts college: The most practical and professional education for the twenty-first century. *Liberal Education*, 83(3), 26-33.
- Higginbottom, G. (1995). Concluding remarks. New Directions for Community College, 23(4), 89-95.
- Ho, B. (1997). Reactions of students to reflective learning in a technical report-writing

- course. English for Specific Purposes, 16(3), 211-227.
- Howard, C. C. (1992). Theories of general education: A critical approach. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- Johnson, P. (2001, March 5). Give up the gifts, rules say. *Des Moines Register*. pp. 1D, 2D.
- Johnson, R. H., & Blair, J. A. (1980). The recent development of informal logic. In J. A. Blair & R. H. Johnson (Eds.), *Informal logic: The first international symposium* (pp. 3-30). Inverness, CA: Edgepress.
- Johnson, R. H. (1992). The problem of defining critical thinking. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), The generalizability of critical thinking: Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal (pp. 38-53). New York: Teachers College, Columbia University.
- Jones, E. A. (1994, July). Defining important critical thinking skills for college graduates to achieve. Paper presented at Sixth International Conference on Thinking, Boston, MA.
- Kanpol, B. (1994). Critical pedagogy: An introduction. In H. A. Giroux (Ed.), *Critical studies in education and culture series*. Westport, CT. Bergin & Garvey.
- Kaplan, L. D. (1991). Teaching intellectual autonomy: The failure of the critical thinking movement. *Educational Theory*, 41, 361-370.
- Kelley, G. A. (1955). The psychology of personal constructs. New York: Norton.
- Kiah. C. J. (1993). A model for assessing critical thinking skills. Paper presented at the Annual Student Assessment Conference of the Virginia Assessment Group and the State Council of Higher Education for Virginia, Richmond, VA.
- King, P. M., & Kitchener, K. S. (1994). Developing reflective judgment: Understanding and promoting intellectual growth and critical thinking in adolescents and adults. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Kurfiss, J. G. (1988). Critical thinking: Theory, research, practice, and possibilities (ASHE-ERIC Higher Education Rep. No. 2). Washington, DC: Association for the Study of Higher Education.
- Langsdorf, L. (1986). Is critical thinking a technique, or a means of enlightenment? *Informal Logic*, 8, 1-17.
- Larkin, J., McDermott, J., Simon, D., & Simon, H. (1980). Expert and novice

- performance in solving physics problems. Science, 208, 1335-1342.
- Lincoln, Y. G., & Guba, E. G. (1985). *Naturalistic inquiry*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Lipman, M. (1984). The cultivation of reasoning through philosophy. *Educational Leadership*, 42, 51-56.
- Lipman, M. (1988a). Critical thinking: What can it be? Educational Leadership, 46, 38-43.
- Lipman, M. (1988b). *Philosophy goes to school*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press.
- Makau, J. M. (1990). Reasoning and communication: Thinking critically about arguments. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Publishing.
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (1995). Designing qualitative research (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Martin, J. R. (1992). Critical thinking for a humane world. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), The generalizability of critical thinking: Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal (pp. 163-180). New York: Teachers College Press, Columbia University.
- Merriam, S. B. (1988). Case study research in education: A qualitative approach. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- McPeck, J. E. (1981). Critical thinking and education. New York: St. Martin's Press.
- McPeck, J. E. (1985a). Critical thinking and the "Trivial Pursuit" theory of knowledge. Teaching Philosophy, 8, 295-308.
- McPeck, J. E. (1985b). Paul's critique of critical thinking and education. *Informal Logic*, 7(1), 26-36.
- McPeck, J. E. (1992). Thoughts on subject specificity. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), *The generalizability of critical thinking: Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal* (pp. 198-205). New York: Teachers College, Columbia University.
- Naisbitt, J. (1984). Megatrends. New York: Warner Books.
- Nickerson, R. S. (1986). Why teach thinking? In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice (pp. 27-37). New York: W.H. Freeman.

- Nolte, W. H. (1991). Guaranteed student success: General education and occupational programs. *Community College Review*, 19(1), 109-112.
- Norris, S. P. (1985). Synthesis of research on critical thinking. *Educational Leadership*, 42(8), 40-45.
- Norris, S. P. (1992). The generalizability question. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), *The generalizability of critical thinking: Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal* (pp. 1-15). New York: Teachers College Press, Columbia University.
- Nosich, G. M. (1982). Reasons and arguments. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth.
- O'Halloran, R. M. (1995). Reflective judgement thinking skills: Our educational objective. *Hospitality & Tourism Educator*, 7(1), 29-32.
- Olson, D. R., & Babu, N. (1992). Critical thinking as critical discourse. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), The generalizability of critical thinking: Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal (pp. 181-197). New York: Teachers College, Columbia University.
- Orndorff, R. (2000). The unofficial guide to finding the perfect job. Foster City, CA: IDG Books Worldwide.
- Oxman-Michelli, W. (1992). Critical thinking as "critical spirit". Upper Montclair, N.J.: Montclair State College, Institute for Critical Thinking. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 357 006)
- Palmer, J. (1982). Should hospitality educators teach problem-solving skills? Cornell Hotel & Restaurant Administration Quarterly, 23(2), 21-24.
- Partlow, C., & Gregoire, M. (1993). Graduates' assessment of quality in graduate hospitality education. *Hospitality & Tourism Educator*, 5(2), 53-56.
- Pascarella, E. T. (1989). The development of critical thinking: Does college make a difference? Journal of College Student Development, 30, 19-26.
- Patton, M. Q. (1983). Qualitative evaluation methods. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Pauker, R. A. (1987). Teaching thinking and reasoning skills: Problems and solutions. In B. Brodinsky (Ed.), *American Association of School Administrators critical issues report*. Arlington, VA: American Association of School Administrators.

- Paul, R. W. (1982). Teaching critical thinking in the strong sense: A focus on self-deception, world views, and a dialectical mode of analysis. *Informal Logic*, 4, 3-7.
- Paul, R. W. (1985). McPeck's mistakes. Informal Logic, 7(1), 35-43.
- Paul, R. W. (1987). Dialogical thinking: Critical thought essential to the acquisition of rational knowledge and passions. In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), *Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice* (pp. 127-148). New York: W. H. Freeman.
- Paul, R. W. (1989). Critical thinking in North America: A new theory of knowledge, learning, and literacy. *Argumentation*, 3, 197-235.
- Paul, R. W. (1990). Critical thinking: What every person needs to survive in a rapidly changing world. Santa Rosa, CA: Foundation for Critical Thinking.
- Paul, R. W., & Nosich, G. M. (1991). A proposal for the national assessment of higher-order thinking at the community college, college, and university levels. Washington,
 D.C.: National Center for Education Statistics. (ERIC Document Reproduction Service No. ED 340 762)
- Perkins, D. N. (1987). Thinking frames: An integrative perspective on teaching cognitive skills. In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), *Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice* (pp. 41-61). New York: W. H. Freeman.
- Perkins, D. N., & Salomon, G. (1989). Are cognitive skills context-bound? *Educational Researcher*, 18(1), 16-25.
- Phelan. A. M., & Garrison, J. W. (1994). Toward a gender-sensitive ideal of critical thinking: A feminist poetic. *Curriculum Inquiry*, 24.
- Ramage, J. D., & Bean, J. C. (1995). Writing arguments. Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon Publishing.
- Resnick, L. B. (1987). *Education and learning to think*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Robertson, J. F., & Rane-Szostak, D. (1996). Using dialogues to develop critical thinking skills: A practical approach. *Journal of Adolescent and Adult Literacy*. 39(7), 552-556.
- Schoeman, S. (1997). Using the Socratic method in secondary teaching. *National Association of Secondary School Principals Bulletin*, 81(587), 19-21.
- Schor, F. (1993). The adult learner, the new media, and the third world: Suppressing

- and facilitating critical thinking. Journal of General Education, 42(4), 225-237.
- Scriven, M. (1976). Reasoning. New York: McGraw-Hill.
- Shor, I. (1992). Empowering education: Critical teaching for social change. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Siegel, H. (1985, Spring-Summer). Educating reason: Critical thinking, informal logic, and the philosophy of education. APA Newsletter on Teaching Philosophy, 11.
- Siegel, H. (1988). Educating reason: Rationality, critical thinking, and education. NewYork: Routledge.
- Siegel, H. (1992). The generalizability of critical thinking skills, dispositions, and epistemology. In S. P. Norris (Ed.), *The generalizability of critical thinking:*Multiple perspectives on an educational ideal (pp. 97-108). New York: Teachers College Press, Columbia University.
- Sivan, A., Leung, R. W., Gow, L., & Kember, D. (1991). Towards more active forms of teaching and learning in hospitality studies. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 85(2), 32-39.
- Sternberg, R. J. (1985). Beyond IQ: A triarchic theory of human intelligence. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Sternberg, R. J. (1987). Questions and answers about the nature and teaching of thinking skills. In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), *Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice* (pp. 251-259). New York: W. H. Freeman.
- Su, A.Y., Miller, J., & Shanklin, C. (1997). An evaluation of accreditation curriculum standards for four-year undergraduate hospitality programs. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Education*, 9(3), 75-79.
- Swartz, R. J. (1984). Critical thinking, the curriculum, and the problem of transfer. In D. N. Perkins, J. Lochhead, & J. Bishop (Eds.), *Thinking: Progress in research and teaching* (pp. 261-284). Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Swartz, R. J. (1987). Teaching for thinking: A developmental model for the infusion of thinking skills into mainstream instruction. In J. B. Baron & R. J. Sternberg (Eds.), *Teaching thinking skills: Theory and practice* (pp. 106-126). New York: W. H. Freeman.
- Task Force on Education for Economic Growth of the Education Commission of the States. (1983). Action for excellence. Denver, CO: Author.

- Taube, K. T. (1997). Critical thinking ability and disposition as factors of performance on a written critical thinking test. *The Journal of General Education*, 46(2), 129-164.
- Tesch, R. (1990). Qualitative research: Analysis types and software tools. New York: The Falmer Press.
- Townsend, J. S. (1998). Silent voices: What happens to quiet students during classroom discussions? *English Journal*, 87(2), 72-80.
- Upchurch, R. S. (1995). Enhancing critical thinking: Using microtheme strategies in the classroom. *Hospitality & Tourism Educator*, 7(3), 5-8, 65.
- U.S. Department of Labor, Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2001). Report on the American workforce. Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- Walters, K. S. (1986). Critical thinking in liberal education: A case of overkill? *Liberal Education*, 72(3), 233-244.
- Walters, K. S. (1989). Critical thinking in teacher education: Towards a demythologization. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 30, 14-19.
- Walters, K. S. (1990). Critical thinking, rationality, and the vulcanization of students. Journal of Higher Education, 61, 448-467.
- Walters, K. S. (1994). Introduction: Beyond logicism in critical thinking. In K. S. Walters (Ed.), *Re-thinking reason: New perspectives in critical thinking* (pp.1-22). Albany, NY: State University of New York Press.
- Warren, K. J. (1988). Critical thinking and feminism. Informal Logic, 10, 31-44.
- Watson, G., & Glaser, E. M. (1980). Watson-Glaser critical thinking appraisal. Cleveland, OH: Psychology Corporation.
- Webster's new collegiate dictionary. (1979). Springfield, MA: G. & C. Merriam.
- Wood, P. K. (1983). Inquiring systems and problem structures: Implications for cognitive development. *Human Development*, 26, 249-265.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I owe this research inquiry to 13 hospitality management students who allowed me to share their experiences and perceptions. They were my research informants and regretfully I am unable to reveal their real names. I thank them for their commitment and contribution to this inquiry and for their time.

Nothing I can confine to a few lines here will express my gratitude to my major professors, Dr. Nancy E. Brown and Dr. Frances M. Smith, for their extraordinary guidance, patience, and help. They have provided support when I needed it, and challenges when I was slowing down. I offer my sincerest appreciation for their persistent encouragement and tolerance during this extended period of study by not giving up on me. Intellectually, professionally, and personally, I have greatly benefited from their efforts.

Grateful appreciation is also extended to Dr. Mary Lynn Damhorst, Dr. Shirley A. Gilmore, and Dr. Margaret C. Torrie for their willingness to sit on my dissertation committee, taking time to read this work, and offering helpful suggestions and recommendations. My sincere thanks to the instructor of the course who participated in this research by allowing me access to students' written documents and to observe students' interactions in the classroom.

The department is thanked for its support in completion of this dissertation. I would particularly like to thank secretarial staff, Chloris A. Williams for tirelessly printing out my dissertation e-mail files and Victoria Van Voorhis for taking care of submitting my forms to the Graduate College. Amy Peterson, research intern, is also thanked for her assistance in observation of the students' interactions in the classroom.

Finally, I wish to acknowledge, with special gratitude, my sister Tin Htwe Thin for her assistance in my research analysis and aggressive push during my writing of the dissertation.